

# Test Management Tools Series

# ApTest<sup>TM</sup> Manager User Guide

TEST MANAGEMENT TOOLS SERIES

# APTEST MANAGER USER GUIDE

### VERSION 2.28 AUGUST 2014

Copyright © 2000-2014 - Applied Testing and Technology, Inc.

All rights reserved. This product and related documentation are protected by copyright and distributed under licenses restricting its use, copying, distribution, and decompilation. No part of this product or related documentation may be reproduced in any form by any means without prior written authorization of Applied Testing and Technology, Inc.

THIS PUBLICATION COULD INCLUDE TECHNICAL INACCURACIES OR TYPOGRAPHICAL ERRORS. CHANGES ARE PERIODICALLY ADDED TO THE INFORMATION HEREIN; THESE CHANGES WILL BE INCORPORATED IN NEW EDITIONS OF THE PUBLICATION. APPLIED TESTING AND TECHNOLOGY, INC. MAY MAKE IMPROVEMENTS AND/OR CHANGES IN THE PRODUCT(S) AND/OR THE PROGRAM(S) DESCRIBED IN THIS PUBLICATION AT ANY TIME.

ApTest is a trademark of Applied Testing and Technology, Inc. All other product and brand names used herein are service marks, trademarks, or registered trademarks of their respective companies or trademark owners. Applied Testing and Technology disclaims any responsibility for specifying which marks are owned by which companies or which organizations.

### Applied Testing and Technology, Inc.

12157 Central Avenue • Suite 157 Blaine, MN 55434 USA Phone 763-786-8160 • Fax 763-786-8180

www.aptest.com

### SIGNIFICANT REVISIONS

Revision	Date	
Version 2.28	August 2014	
Updated screen shots t	o show session filtering changes.	
See the release notes ( <u>http://www.aptest.com/atm2/documentation/2.28.00/RELEASE_NOTES</u> ) for details of feature changes.		
Version 2.27	August 2013	
Updated screen shots t	o show new folder view changes.	
See the release notes ( <u>I</u> feature changes.	http://www.aptest.com/atm2/documentation/2.27.00/RELEASE_NOTES) for details of	
Version 2.26	December 2012	
Added information abo	ut import and export via Excel.	
Added information abo	ut auto-refresh for certain screens.	
Updated information about Test Set administration.		
Updated information al	pout test case renumbering.	
See the release notes ( <u>http://www.aptest.com/atm2/documentation/2.26.00/RELEASE_NOTES</u> ) for details of feature changes.		
Version 2.25	May 2012	
Added information about new 'basic search' feature.		
Added information about new 'bulk creation of sessions' option.		
See the release notes (	http://www.aptest.com/atm2/documentation/2.25.00/RELEASE NOTES) for details of	

Revision	Date	
feature changes.		
Version 2.24	September 2011	
Added information abo	out look and feel changes.	
See the release notes ( <u>http://www.aptest.com/atm2/documentation/2.24.00/RELEASE_NOTES</u> ) for details of feature changes.		
Version 2.23	February 2011	
Added information about new report features.		
See the release notes ( feature changes.	http://www.aptest.com/atm2/documentation/2.23.00/RELEASE_NOTES) for details of	
Version 2.22	August 2010	
Updated some screen s	shots.	
See the release notes (	http://www.aptest.com/atm2/documentation/2.22.00/RELEASE_NOTES) for details of	
feature changes.		
Version 2.21	February 2010	
Updated some screen shots.		
See the release notes ( feature changes.	http://www.aptest.com/atm2/documentation/2.21.00/RELEASE_NOTES) for details of	
Version 2.20	September 2009	
Entire Document		
Migrated to new house style.		
Chapter 4 – Running Te	ests	

Revision Date
Added information about how estimated times are shown per tester when assigning tests.
Chapter 5 – Viewing Reports
Added information about the new Filtered Report options.
Version 2.19 April 2009
Chapter 3 – Replace
Updated interface for search / replace operations.
Chapter 5 – Table of Contents
Added information about how to select the different forms of Tables of Contents.
Version 2.18 September 2008
Version 2.16 September 2008
Chapter 1 – Introduction
LDAP Integration (1.1.17)
Chapter 2 – Using ApTest Manager
Logging in when LDAP is enabled (2.5)
Chapter 3 – Defining Requirements and Tests
Linking Requirements to Test Cases (3.7.3)
Multi-Edit (3.8.11)
Version 2.17 February 2007
Chapter 3 – Defining Requirements and Tests

Revision Date		
Run these tests/Run associated Tests (3.8.10)		
Search Requirements/Tests (replaces Search Requirement/Test IDs) (3.3.1)		
Chapter 4 – Running Tests		
Requirement selectors for Test Set creation (4.7)		
Pick tests and requirements from list for Set creation (4.7)		
Create Set to create a Set containing the Test Cases in the Session For Sessions created with Run these tests/Run associated tests (4.10.12)		
Chapter 5 – Viewing Reports		
Pick tests and requirements from list for report customization (5.2.2)		
Progress report option to show only the last result for a Test Case (5.6.1)		
Progress report option for "Results by" calculations should only include executed tests (5.6.1)		
Version 2.16 October 2007		
Chapter 4 – Running Tests		
Configurable Test Case fields in Session Summary (4.4)		
Chapter 5 – Viewing Reports		
Configurable Test Case field display in Details Table for Progress Report via Customize Report, and enhanced Details table layout (5.6.1)		
Version 2.15 June 2007		
General		
Run Data Fields renamed to Execution Fields		
Requirements features added		

Revision Date
Chapter 1 – Introduction
RDBMS mirroring (1.5.1)
Chapter 2 – Using ApTest Manager
Test Set Folders (2.7)
Session started email notification (2.9)
Time styles (2.10.1)
Chapter 3 – Defining Requirements and Tests
Revision history table importing (3.5.3)
Reordering Requirements and Test Cases (3.5.5)
Numbering and naming Requirements and Test Cases (3.7)
Icon for Internet Explorer spell checker for wysiwyg fields (3.9.4)
Insert reference to uploaded file (3.9.6)
Insert image icon for wysiwyg fields (3.9.7)
Test Case, file, and Folder locking (3.10.1)
Bulk Test Case operations (3.10.9)
General
Run Data Fields renamed to Execution Fields
Requirements features added
Chapter 1 – Introduction
RDBMS mirroring (1.5.1)
Chapter 2 – Using ApTest Manager
Test Set Folders (2.7)
Session started email notification (2.9)

Revision Date		
Time styles (2.10.1)		
Chapter 3 – Defining Requirements and Tests		
Revision history table importing (3.5.3)		
Reordering Requirements and Test Cases (3.5.5)		
Numbering and naming Requirements and Test Cases (3.7)		
Icon for Internet Explorer spell checker for wysiwyg fields (3.9.4)		
Insert reference to uploaded file (3.9.6)		
Insert image icon for wysiwyg fields (3.9.7)		
Test Case, file, and Folder locking (3.10.1)		
Bulk Test Case operations (3.10.9)		
Chapter 4 – Running Tests		
Bulk session setting operation (4.2)		
Schedule information in Run Tests table of Sessions (4.2.1)		
Test Session Scheduling (4.2.4)		
Folder Trees, bulk operations, and improved table displays for Test Sets (4.5-4.6)		
Improved Set and Session management operation User Interface (4.9-4.10)		
Copy tests in Session based on results (4.10.5)		
Chapter 5 – Viewing Reports		
Schedule information in Select Reports table of Sessions (5.1.2)		
Templated Requirements Report (5.4.2)		
Including user defined HTML from files in templated reports (5.4.5)		
Customizable Test Case Details table in the Progress report (5.6.1)		
Including user defined HTML from files in Progress reports (5.6.2)		

Revision	Date	
Coverage Sets based on Test Case results (5.8.1)		
Schedule Report (5.9)		
Chapter 6 – Usage Scenarios		
Sending Test Case Information for review (6.1.8)		
Paramaterizing Test Cases with Session Variables (6.1.9)		
Version 2.14	March 2006	
VCI3ION 2.14		
Split off from the ApTest Manager Admin Guide		

### **Table of Contents**

SIGNIFICANT REVISIONS	II
PREFACE	XV
MANUAL ORGANIZATION	XV
DOCUMENTATION SET	XV
STYLISTIC CONVENTIONS	XV
CUSTOMIZATION	XVI
1 INTRODUCTION	1-1
1.1 Features	
1.1.1 Web Application	
1.1.2 Test and Requirement Definition, Test Execution, and Reporting	
1.1.3 Manual and automated testing	
1.1.4 Tracking Schedules	
1.1.5 Bug Tracking Integration	1-4
1.1.6 Revision Control Integration	
1.1.7 Test Automation Integration	
1.1.8 LDAP Integration	
1.2 APTEST MANAGER USERS	
1.3 CONCEPTS	
1.3.1 Multiple Test Suites for multiple products	
1.3.2 Requirements and Test Cases composed of user defined fields	
1.3.3 Execution of different sets of tests in different test environments	
1.3.4 Customization	
1.4 TEST METHODOLOGY	
1.5 Operation	
1.5.1 Database	1-11
2 USING APTEST MANAGER	
2.1 BROWSER REQUIREMENTS	
2.2 LICENSING	
2.3 Printing	
2.4 WARNINGS AND ERRORS	
2.5 NORMAL AND ADMINISTRATOR USERS	
2.6 Logging In	
2.6.1 Passwords	
2.7 SELECTING A TEST SUITE	
2.7.1 Creating a New Test Suite	
2.7.2 Access Permissions	
2.8 USER INTERFACE	
2.8.1 Screen Layout	

2.8.2 Navigation	
2.8.3 User Interface Styles	
2.8.4 User Settings	
2.8.5 Table Personalization	
2.8.6 Help	
2.8.7 Pagination	
2.8.8 Form Submission	
2.9 QUICK TOUR	
2.9.1 Edit Requirements and Tests	
2.9.2 Run Tests	
2.9.3 View Reports	
2.10 TIMEZONES	
2.10.1 Time styles	
2.11 EMAIL NOTIFICATIONS	
2.12 MAKING BACKUPS	
3 REQUIREMENTS AND TESTS	3.1
3.1 TEST SUITE DEVELOPMENT MODELS	
3.2 REQUIREMENT AND TEST CASE STRUCTURE	
3.2.1 Requirement and Test Case Fields	
3.2.2 Text Fields	
3.2.3 Table Fields	
3.2.4 Inserting File References	
3.2.5 Inserting Images	
3.2.6 Linking Test Cases and Requirements	
3.3 REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE SEARCH USER INTERFACE	
3.3.1 simple Search	
3.3.2 Advanced Search	
3.4 REQUIREMENT AND TEST CASE TREES	
3.4.1 Navigation	
3.4.2 Collapsing and Expanding a Tree	
3.4.3 Generating Reports from the Edit Screen	
3.4.4 Search Requirements/Test Cases	
3.5 WORKING WITH REQUIREMENT AND TEST CASE TREES	
3.5.1 Replace in Requirement/Test Case Fields	
3.5.2 Upload a File 3.5.3 Import Requirements/Tests	
3.5.4 Export Requirements/Tests	
3.5.5 Reorder Requirements/Tests	
3.5.6 Trash Can	
3.6 CREATE A NEW FOLDER	
3.7 NAMING AND NUMBERING REQUIREMENTS AND TEST CASES	
3.8 CREATE A REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE	
3.9 EDIT A REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE	
3.9.1 Concurrent Edits	
3.9.2 Requirement/Test Case Fields	

3.9.4 Text Fields	
<b>3.9. T EAI T EIUS</b>	
3.9.5 Table Fields	
3.9.6 Inserting File References	
3.9.7 Inserting Images	
3.9.8 Inserting Session Variable References	
3.10 MANAGE REQUIREMENTS/TEST CASES, FOLDERS, AND FILES	
3.10.1 Locking	
3.10.2 Manage a Folder	
3.10.3 Copy a Folder	
3.10.4 Rename a Folder	
3.10.5 Delete a Folder	
3.10.6 Copy a Requirement/Test Case	
3.10.7 Rename/Move a Requirement/Test Case	
3.10.8 Delete a Requirement/Test Case	
3.10.9 MULTIPLE Requirement/Test Case Operations	
3.10.10 Run these tests/Run associated Tests	
3.10.11 Multi-Edit	
3.10.12 Copy a File	
3.10.13 Rename a File	
3.10.14 Delete a File	
4 RUNNING TESTS	4-1
4.1 TEST SESSIONS AND TEST SETS	
4.1.1 Session Variables	
4.1.2 Execution Fields and Run Templates	
4.1.3 Test Execution Models	
4.2 Test Sessions	
4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations	
4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations 4.2.2 Assigning Test Cases to Users	
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li> <li>4.2.2 Assigning Test Cases to Users</li></ul>	
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	4-5 4-6 4-6 4-6 4-7 4-7 4-8 4-8 4-8 4-8
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	4-5 4-6 4-6 4-7 4-7 4-8 4-8 4-8 4-8 4-8 4-9
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 4-5\\$
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	4-5 4-6 4-6 4-7 4-7 4-8 4-8 4-8 4-8 4-8 4-9 4-9 4-9 4-9 4-9 4-9 4-10 4-10
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 4-5\\$
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 4-5\\$
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 4-5\\$
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c} 4-5\\$
<ul> <li>4.2.1 MULTIPLE Test Session Operations</li></ul>	$\begin{array}{c}$

4.5.3	Naming Conventions	
4.6 M	ANAGING A TEST SET TREE	
4.6.1	Multiple Test Set Operations	
4.6.2	Locking the Test Set Tree	
4.6.3	Create a New Folder	
4.6.4	Manage a Folder	
4.6.5	Copy a Folder	
4.6.6	Rename a Folder	
4.6.7	Delete a Folder	4-16
4.7 C	REATE A TEST SET	
4.8 M	ANAGING A TEST SET	
4.8.1	Change Test Set name, selections, or settings	
4.8.2	Set default test case arrangement	
4.8.3	Set default test case assignments	
4.8.4	Create a Test Session	
4.8.5	Delete a Test Set	
4.8.6	Copy a Test Set	
4.8.7	Lock a Test Set	
4.8.8	Unlock a Test Set	
4.8.9	Refresh test case selections	
4.9 M	ANAGE A TEST SESSION	
4.9.1	Change a Test Session's name and description	
4.9.2	Change a session's variables and schedule	
4.9.3	Delete a Test Session	
4.9.4	Clear a Test Session's Results	
4.9.5	Copy Test Session	
4.9.6	Import Information into a Test Session	
4.9.7	Rearrange a Test Session	
4.9.8	Assign a Test Session	
4.9.9	Lock a Test Session	
4.9.10		
4.9.11		
4.9.12	Create Set from Test Session	
5 VIEWI	NG REPORTS	
5.1 R	EQUESTING A REPORT	
5.1.1	Available Reports	
5.1.2	Selecting Sessions	
5.1.3	Sorting Sessions	
5.2 C	USTOMIZING REPORTS	
5.2.1	Saving Settings	
5.2.2	Queries	
5.2.3	Querying Problem Reports	
5.2.4	Selector Summaries	
5.2.5	Graphs	
5.2.6	Export in CSV Format	
	-	

5.2.7	Compacting Session Variables	
5.3 S	AVING, BOOKMARKING, AND E-MAILING REPORTS	
5.4 T	EMPLATED REPORTS	
5.4.1	Templated Test Case Reports	
5.4.2	Templated Requirements Reports	
5.4.3	Customizing Templated Reports	
5.4.4	Links to Templated Reports	
5.4.5	Including files in Templated Reports	
5.5 R	EGRESSION REPORT	
5.5.1	Customizing the Regression Report	
5.6 P	ROGRESS REPORT	
5.6.1	Customizing the Progress Report	
5.6.2	Including files in Progress Reports	
5.7 U	Isers Report	
5.7.1	Customizing the Users Report	
5.8 C	OVERAGE REPORT	
5.8.1	Creating Coverage Test Sets	
5.8.2	Customizing the Coverage Report	
5.9 S	CHEDULE REPORT	
5.9.1	Customizing the Schedule Report	
6 USAG	E SCENARIOS	
6.1.1	Testing different versions of a product	
6.1.2	Testing a new release, reusing the test project from a previous release	
6.1.3	Testing different drops	
6.1.4	Assigning priorities to tests within sessions	
6.1.5	Working with multi-step tests	
6.1.6	Fixing bugs and retesting fixes	
6.1.7	Digitally signing reports	
6.1.8	Sending Test Case information for review	
6.1.9	Paramaterizing Test Cases with Session Variables	

### **Table of Figures**

Figure 1 – ApTest Manager features	. 1-3
Figure 2 - Example Project	. 1-9
Figure 3 - Test Suite access levels	
Figure 4 - Select Operation screen	. 2-5
Figure 5 - Test Case tree	.2-6
Figure 6 - Test Session table	
Figure 7 - Edit Test Case screen	
Figure 8 - Run Single Test Case screen	.2-10
Figure 9 - Run Multiple Test Cases screen	.2-11
Figure 10 - Report Selection screen	.2-12
Figure 11 - Progress Report	
Figure 12 – Advanced Search User Interface	.3-10
Figure 13 - Requirements tree	
Figure 14 - Sample Excel File for Import	
Figure 15 - Requirements tree with Auto outline numbering	. 3-22
Figure 16 - Requirements tree with Auto outline numbering	. 3-22
Figure 17 - Edit Requirement screen	3-25
	.5 25
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen	.4-4
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface	.4-4 .5-7
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen	.4-4 .5-7
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-14
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-14 .5-17
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-14 .5-17
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-14 .5-17 .5-19
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details Figure 23 - Users Report Figure 24 - Users Report Figure 25 - Users Report – Result Details	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-14 .5-17 .5-19 .5-19 .5-20
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details Figure 23 - Users Report Figure 24 - Users Report Figure 25 - Users Report – Result Details Figure 26 - Coverage Report	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-14 .5-17 .5-19 .5-19 .5-20 .5-22
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details Figure 23 - Users Report Figure 24 - Users Report Figure 25 - Users Report – Result Details	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-14 .5-17 .5-19 .5-19 .5-20 .5-22
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details Figure 23 - Users Report Figure 24 - Users Report Figure 25 - Users Report – Result Details Figure 26 - Coverage Report	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-14 .5-17 .5-19 .5-19 .5-20 .5-22 .5-24
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details Figure 23 - Users Report Figure 24 - Users Report Figure 25 - Users Report – Result Details Figure 26 - Coverage Report Figure 27 - Schedule Report Figure 28 - Example multi-step test Figure 29 - Parameterization Session Variables	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-14 .5-17 .5-19 .5-20 .5-20 .5-22 .5-24 .6-4 .6-7
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details Figure 23 - Users Report Figure 24 - Users Report Figure 25 - Users Report Figure 26 - Coverage Report Figure 27 - Schedule Report Figure 28 - Example multi-step test Figure 29 - Parameterization Session Variables Figure 30 - Session Variable Selections	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-14 .5-19 .5-19 .5-20 .5-20 .5-22 .5-24 .6-4 .6-7 .6-8
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details Figure 23 - Users Report Figure 24 - Users Report Figure 25 - Users Report – Result Details Figure 26 - Coverage Report Figure 27 - Schedule Report Figure 28 - Example multi-step test Figure 29 - Parameterization Session Variables Figure 31 – Using Parameters in a Test Session	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-17 .5-19 .5-20 .5-20 .5-22 .5-24 .6-7 .6-8 .6-8
Figure 18 - Run Tests screen Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables Figure 21 - Regression Report Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details Figure 23 - Users Report Figure 24 - Users Report Figure 25 - Users Report Figure 26 - Coverage Report Figure 27 - Schedule Report Figure 28 - Example multi-step test Figure 29 - Parameterization Session Variables Figure 30 - Session Variable Selections	.4-4 .5-7 .5-8 .5-17 .5-19 .5-20 .5-22 .5-24 .6-4 .6-7 .6-8 .6-8 .6-9

### PREFACE

### MANUAL ORGANIZATION

This manual is divided into six chapters that present the purpose, operation, and usage of ApTest Manager.

Chapter 1 – Introduction An overview of the features and benefits of ApTest Manager Chapter 2 – Using ApTest Manager Managing testing with ApTest Manager Chapter 3 – Defining Requirements and Tests Defining Requirements and Test Cases with ApTest Manager Chapter 4 – Running Tests Executing ApTest Manager Test Sessions

Chapter 5 – Viewing Reports Viewing ApTest Manager test reports

Chapter 6 – Usage Scenarios Examples of using ApTest Manager to solve some common problems

### DOCUMENTATION SET

See the ApTest Manager Admin Guide for additional information.

Chapter 1 – Managing Test Suites Configuring ApTest Manager Test Suites

Chapter 2 – Administration ApTest Manager Administrative features

Chapter 3 – Advanced Topics Additional ApTest Manager features and functions

Chapter 4 – SQL Datastores Mirroring data in relational databases

### STYLISTIC CONVENTIONS

Italics indicate important references, placeholders, and command line variables.

Boldface indicates emphasis. Boldfaced text is used to draw attention to active menu selections, buttons or hypertext links.

Courier type represents examples of computer-generated output, code samples, or a typed command line entry.

The paired hyphen and 'greater than' characters (->) denote separate elements of a mouse command sequence when moving through a series of menus.

Brackets [] are used to enclose optional items in a typed entry. Enter only the information within the brackets, and not the brackets themselves. Alternately, brackets are used to identify a bracketed menu item or a key on the keyboard (e.g., the Escape key is expressed as [Esc]).

Braces { } are used to enclose required items in a typed entry. Enter only the information within the braces, and not the braces themselves.

Representations of graphical user interface elements, such as the browser's "back" button, are displayed graphically (i.e.

### CUSTOMIZATION

ApTest Manager can be extensively customized to match existing test processes and procedures. Thus, an organization gains the benefits of improved management of its testing process without having to modify that process or adopt a new methodology.

In this Guide examples are based on templates shipped with ApTest Manager that are derived from the IEEE 829 standard for test documentation. When working with a Test Suite that is based on different templates the content of some screens may be different from those in this Guide.

Also, ApTest Manager can be configured to limit access to some features by users with different levels of access privileges. Thus some of the functionality shown in this Guide may not be available to all ApTest Manager users.

See the ApTest Manager Admin Guide for information on customizing and configuring ApTest Manager.

## Chapter

### **1** INTRODUCTION

ApTest Manager is a tool for managing Quality Assurance testing of software and hardware products - defining test requirements and test specifications, executing tests, and viewing, summarizing, and comparing test results. A single installation of ApTest Manager can support any number of tests for any number of products.

General-purpose, Web-based, and highly customizable, ApTest Manager provides facilities for configuring, managing, executing, and recording the results of a variety of QA projects.

These facilities offer a number of distinct advantages over other methods of managing testing:

- Web-based test and requirement definition, test execution, and reporting
- Centralized repository of requirements, tests, and results
- Consistent test procedures within and across test runs
- Reuse of requirements and tests continuous process improvement
- Flexible test organization
- > Highly configurable through GUI and API to match existing processes and procedures
- Management of test execution by manual testers
- Execute tests in multiple test environments for compatibility testing
- Importing of information from test automation
- Common administration and reporting for manual and automated testing results
- > Reports comparing new and previous results for regression testing
- Project reports showing project state, test coverage, and actual versus planned schedules
- User reports showing work performed by individual users
- > Ability to export reports and import requirements and tests as CSV files
- Result summaries presented in tables and graphs

### 1.1 FEATURES

### 1.1.1 WEB APPLICATION

ApTest Manager is completely Web-based. It is installed on a Web Server and accessed with standard Web browsers, through the Internet or an internal network. This architecture brings all the power of the Web to the management of software testing.

- > Distributed access to a centralized repository of requirements, tests, and results
- > Repository and reports accessible to developers, testers, and management world-wide
- Security through existing policies and firewalls
- Support for an unlimited number of users
- Familiar browser-based look and feel
- Support for most browsers, including Internet Explorer, Firefox, and Safari

### 1.1.2 TEST AND REQUIREMENT DEFINITION, TEST EXECUTION, AND REPORTING

ApTest Manager manages the critical aspects of testing projects:

- Test and Requirement Definition. Online specification of the attributes and content of requirements and tests, and the relationships between them. Requirements and tests can be evolved based on design reviews and in response to the evolution of the product under test. Information is immediately available to produce requirement and test specification documents, execute repeatable comprehensive test cycles, and document and compare the results of test runs.
- Test Execution. ApTest Manager manages the process manual testers follow in executing test cycles. For each test the tester is presented with the required procedures and associated resources to perform the test, along with a choice of possible results and the ability to attach notes and comments. As each test is completed test results are entered into ApTest Manager. This ensures consistent procedures from one test run to another, whether the same or different personnel perform the testing. Other results can be imported from automated test tools. A consistent set of results are produced and recorded which can be compared for regression analysis. Projects can combine manual and automated testing.
- Test Reporting. As tests are defined and executed ApTest Manager records the tests and results in a permanent database. This information can be used to produce a variety of reports. Reports can show requirement and test specifications, overall project status, test coverage, user productivity, and the results of testing, both for individual test runs and in comparison to other test runs for different product configurations or test environments. Reports may be viewed and printed with a Web browser or exported as CSV or PDF files.

### 1.1.3 MANUAL AND AUTOMATED TESTING

Most QA projects entail manual testing. New features, features that change frequently, projects where test automation is too costly or requires too much time to implement; they all call for manual testing. ApTest Manager is unique in providing comprehensive support for this type of testing.

As well, ApTest Manager can be used to maintain the requirements and specifications for automated tests, import automated test results, and report on them. Results from automation appear just as if they had been entered manually. Thus, standard ApTest Manager features and reports can be used with projects that employ manual testing, automated testing, or any combination of the two. Any automated test tool can be used with ApTest Manager.

Results can be imported with a utility that comes with ApTest Manager. This script can be run from the command line or as a batch job. It pushes test results into an ApTest Manager Test Session, so, for example, tests could run over night and the results would be in ApTest Manager in the morning.

In addition to the results importing script there is a UI based results importing feature. This is described in Section 4.9.6. What both the script and UI version do is take a CSV file of results and place them into a Test Session.



### Figure 1 – ApTest Manager features

### 1.1.4 TRACKING SCHEDULES

ApTest Manager can track the planned schedule for executing tests as well as the time actually spent. Reports can show whether testing is ahead of or behind schedule, the expected time needed to complete testing, and individual testers' performance. Time tracking can be customized to reflect the time testers are expected to devote to testing, from 1 to 8 hours per work day.

### 1.1.5 BUG TRACKING INTEGRATION

ApTest Manager can be linked to third party Problem Tracking systems to allow problem reports to be filed as product issues are encountered during a project. This provides a convenient method for connecting problem submission to the testing process.

A variety of information can be passed to the Problem Tracking system, allowing problem report creation forms to be filled in automatically by ApTest Manager. Both web-based and application-based Problem Tracking solutions are supported.

Test Case results can be linked to Problem Reports and Problem Reports in the Problem Tracking system can contain links to ApTest Manager allowing developers to view the complete Test Case and to rerun the test to verify a problem has been corrected.

Please see Creating Problem Reports and Recording Problem Reports (Sections 4.3.4 and 4.3.5) for details on using this feature and the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details on configuring it.

### 1.1.6 REVISION CONTROL INTEGRATION

ApTest Manager can utilize a third party Revision Control tool to track changes to the requirements and tests it manages. This feature can be configured during installation of the product and is documented in ApTest Manager's installation instructions. Changes to Requirements and Tests are automatically entered into the revision control tool, transparently to ApTest Manager users.

### 1.1.7 TEST AUTOMATION INTEGRATION

Most every QA project entails manual testing. New features, features that change frequently, projects where test automation is too costly or requires too much time to implement; they all call for manual testing. ApTest Manager is unique in providing comprehensive support for manual testing.

As well, ApTest Manager can be used to maintain the specifications for automated tests, import automated test results, and report on them. Results from automation appear just as if they had been entered manually. This, standard ApTest Manager features and reports can be used with projects that employ manual testing, automated testing, or any combination of the two. Any automated test tool can be used with ApTest Manager.

Results can be imported with a utility that comes with ApTest Manager. This script can be run from the command line or as a batch job. It will push test results into an ApTest Manager Test Session, so for instance tests could run over night and the results would be in ApTest Manager in the morning.

In addition to the results importing script there is a UI based results importing feature. This is described in Section 4.9.6. What both the script and UI version do is take a CSV file of results and place them into a Test Session.

### 1.1.8 LDAP INTEGRATION

The Lightweight Directory Access Protocol, or LDAP, is used to query and modify data in directory services running on local or remote systems via TCP/IP.

If desired ApTest Manager can be configured to use LDAP to query a directory containing a series of user accounts, each with an associated user name, password, email address, and phone number; similar to a phone book.

Such a directory allows an organization to have a centralized repository of user information that is shared by many different applications (including ApTest Manager). When information in the user directory is modified the changes can be retrieved by these applications automatically, eliminating the need to manually update the information separately in each application.

There are three aspects of ApTest Manager's support for LDAP:

- 1. Configuring ApTest Manager to communicate with an LDAP directory.
- 2. Using LDAP to create accounts.
- 3. Using LDAP to verify a user's password at login.

Use of LDAP is transparent to the ApTest Manager user, other than in a few account management operations.

### 1.1.8.1 LDAP ACCOUNTS

ApTest maintains a variety of information about its users' accounts. Some of this information, such as user preferences, is ApTest Manager specific and is always created and modified within ApTest Manager. Other more generic information can be also be entered and modified manually. Alternatively, if an organization has a directory service that contains this information ApTest Manager can retrieve it via LDAP.

Use of LDAP within ApTest Manager is optional and must be configured before it can be used. See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for information on configuring use of LDAP.

An account created with LDAP is termed an "LDAP account". These accounts automatically use LDAP if it is enabled. Accounts created without LDAP are "non-LDAP" accounts and do not use LDAP – the values of these accounts' user name, password, email address, and phone number are entered manually.

Non-LDAP accounts also can be converted to LDAP accounts.

For LDAP accounts:

- The user's name, phone number, and email address are retrieved via LDAP when the account is created, rather than entered manually. This information is automatically updated via LDAP each time the user logs in to ApTest Manager. See the ApTest Manager Admin Guide for information on creating an LDAP account.
- > When the user logs in to ApTest Manager the user's password is verified via LDAP. See Section 2.6 for information on how LDAP is employed in performing authentication when a user logs into ApTest Manager.

### 1.2 APTEST MANAGER USERS

ApTest Manager can be used to automate test management organization-wide.

- Quality Assurance and Quality Control teams can automate their entire testing process.
- Engineering can automate their Unit testing process as well as sharing QA/QC tests.
- Management can monitor and examine the results of testing to assess product reliability.
- > Test processes and results can be shared with vendors and customers.
- Team members, including new members as they come on board, have test requirements, specifications, procedures, and results available at their fingertips from their browsers.

As ApTest Manager integrates all these functions under a single Web interface, test information can easily be shared across a user community of any size and geographic locations.

### 1.3 CONCEPTS

### 1.3.1 MULTIPLE TEST SUITES FOR MULTIPLE PRODUCTS

The basic element managed by ApTest Manager is a *Test Suite*. An ApTest Manager Test Suite is a collection of requirements and tests - tens, hundreds, or thousands - and the results of running those tests, once or many times. ApTest Manager can manage multiple Test Suites for multiple products. Within each Test Suite the user can define how tests and requirements are organized and can run tests repeatedly over different product versions and configurations.

The Test Case, Requirements, and results of testing for each Test Suite are separate and can be configured differently from Suite to Suite. As such there are no operations that span multiple Suites.

### 1.3.2 REQUIREMENTS AND TEST CASES COMPOSED OF USER DEFINED FIELDS

The information associated with a Requirement or a test (a *"Test Case"*) is comprised of Fields that can be customized separately for each Test Suite. The following Fields are some of the sample definitions shipped with ApTest Manager. These definitions can be used as is, as a starting point for customizing Fields specific to the needs of a customer, or replaced entirely with user-defined Fields.

REQUIREMENT FIELD	PURPOSE						
ID	The name of the Requirement.						
Creation Date	The creation date of the Requirement.						
Assigned To	The user assigned to author the Requirement.						
Priority	The importance of the Requirement.						
Туре	The scope of the Requirement.						

Source	The origin of the Requirement.
Priority	The priority level of the Test Case.
State	Where the Requirement stands in the development process.
Description	The details of the Requirement.
Associated Files	Hyperlinks to additional information associated with the Requirement.

TEST CASE FIELD	PURPOSE
ID	The name of the Test Case.
Creation Date	The creation date of the Test Case.
Assigned To	The user assigned to author the Test Case.
Functional Test Area	The type of testing the Test Case performs.
Test Cycles	The test cycles the Test Case applies to.
Product Versions	The releases the Test Case applies to.
Priority	The priority level of the Test Case.
State	Where the Test Case stands in the development process.
Planned Staff Time	The time it is expected to take to execute this Test Case (in minutes).
Requirements	The requirements verified by the Test Case.
Preconditions and Setup	Set-up procedures or other inputs required to execute the Test Case.
Test Procedure	The procedure to be followed to execute the Test Case.
Verification	Expected product behavior.
Associated Files	Hyperlinks to additional information associated with the Test Case.

ApTest Manager allows for an unlimited number of Requirements and Test Cases per Test Suite, facilitating granular specifications. The level and scope of each Requirement and Test Case is at the discretion of the test developer however and may be as simple or complex as desired.

Test Cases can be linked to Requirements and Requirements to Test Cases in one-to-one, many-to-one, and one-to-many arrangements. The use of Requirements is optional. Alternatively Test Cases may simply be defined on their own, with requirements not specified within ApTest Manager, instead maintained externally or simply not used.

Requirement and Test Case names can be numeric values assigned by ApTest Manager, strings entered by the user, or a combination of the two.

### 1.3.3 EXECUTION OF DIFFERENT SETS OF TESTS IN DIFFERENT TEST ENVIRONMENTS

For Test Case execution ApTest Manager supports both executing different groups of tests and testing in multiple test environments. Individual customers can use these features in their projects as much or as little as they like.

A *Test Set* is a subset of the Test Cases in a Test Suite, selected by a querying of the characteristics of the tests (see Section 3.3). For example, a Test Set can be used to select only the tests for a specific product version, product feature, or test requirement.

A project may consist of any number of Test Sets. Sets can be created before the start of a project or any time during it. For example a project may initially lay out Test Sets for a smoke testing cycle, a system test cycle, and testing the new features in the release-under-test; adding additional Sets, focused on testing other product areas or achieving test coverage for example, as the project unfolds.

Once a Test Set is defined the tests it contains can be executed repeatedly.

Each time a Test Set is executed the results are recorded in a *Test Session*. Test Session results can be summarized, viewed, and compared in reports and tests in a Session can be rerun in whole or in part to reverify them.

Each Session is tagged with the test environment it is run in, facilitating testing in different test environments. There is no limit on the number of Test Sessions that can be created for each Test Set and, like Test Sets, Sessions can be created before or during a QA project.

Multiple Sessions can be reported on in common, to create for example a project overview report.

Execution of the tests within a Session can be assigned to one or more testers.

A Test Suite can contain multiple testing projects for example projects testing different releases over a product's life cycle; using different Sets and Sessions to select and execute the tests for each release. A regression analysis report can be generated comparing the test results for different releases.

Multiple Test Suites can be used for testing multiple products, allowing for different custom configurations, Requirements, Test Cases, QA teams, etc.



Figure 2 - Example Project

### 1.3.4 CUSTOMIZATION

ApTest Manager is highly customizable. Customization can occur on a per Test Suite basis for both the information stored for the Suite and how it is presented.

ApTest Manager Requirements and Test Cases can have any number of custom Fields from just a few to dozens, and Fields can be formatted in a variety of ways: as text, menus, tables, dates, etc.

Which Requirement and Test Case Fields are shown in ApTest Manager reports can be customized along with how these reports are laid out.

Fields used when a Test Case is executed can also be customized. These are useful for gathering data at run time, such as Problem Reports submitted for the execution of a Test Case.

Attributes associated with Test Sessions can be customized as well. These attributes are known as *Session Variables* and are used to record the test environment a Session is run in, e.g. OS, browser, hardware, and network. Test Sessions can have any number of Variables from just a few to dozens and Variables can be formatted in a variety of ways: as text, menus, etc.

Possible test results can also be customized.

ApTest Manager includes a catalog of predefined Test Suite configurations, known as Profiles. An organization can extend this catalog with additional Profiles to match its testing process. A Test Suite is initially defined using a Profile; it can then be customized further if desired.

This flexibility allows ApTest Manager to be adapted to fit easily an organization's QA process, and for different requirements definitions, test plans, and procedures to be used for different products, all under the ApTest Manager umbrella.

See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for information on customizing Test Suites.

### 1.4 TEST METHODOLOGY

ApTest Manager is test methodology neutral. It does not impose a particular process for testing but rather aims to provide a flexible framework within which different processes can be managed.

- > Test Requirements and Specifications can be developed either before test procedures or in parallel with them.
- > A Test Suite can be fully defined before it is executed or testing can start small and expand to include more testing later.
- > What comprises a Requirement and a Test Case can be fully customized.
- > Roles within the test team can be assigned to any number of user accounts.
- Reports can be customized to present appropriate information for users with different roles within the team and the organization.
- Customizing Requirement and Test Case Fields allows configuring a software development life cycle process within ApTest Manager: e.g. a Waterfall process would be configured by defining a state field with different state values that can be given to Requirements and Test Cases as their definition moved through the process.
- Tests for different products are generally kept in separate Test Suites, with different tests used for each product. Tests for multiple products can be kept in the same Test Suite if desired, using different Test Sets and Sessions to select the tests to be used in testing a product. The former approach allows different configurations to be used for each product's tests; the later allows reports to span testing of multiple products. The approach or combination of approaches to use is at the discretion of the customer.

### 1.5 OPERATION

ApTest Manager is operated from a Web browser. The ApTest Manager graphical user interface offers a familiar Web look and feel: a series of web pages (a.k.a. screens) navigated by clicking on links between them. This makes learning to use ApTest Manager easy – a user that has surfed the Web will be comfortable with ApTest Manager immediately.

ApTest Manager offers more sophisticated functionality by far than your average Web site. For one thing, ApTest Manager keeps track of what is being worked on between screens. What Test Suite is being worked on, the user name, and alike only need to be entered once. ApTest Manager also stores information permanently for each user, for instance the reports a user likes to see.

Most importantly, ApTest Manager creates and stores repositories of information about requirements, tests, and the results of running tests. ApTest Manager provides screens to enter, modify, query, examine, and compare information

from these repositories. Files associated with requirements and tests can also be uploaded into repositories: for example screen shots showing expected results or product documentation. Links in requirements and tests can be established to these additional files as well as to web pages, other programs, etc.

ApTest Manager allows sharing of information between users across an organization. For example, a developer might use ApTest Manager to define a set of requirements and tests that a test engineer uses ApTest Manager to run in order that a QA manager can ask ApTest Manager to compare the results to those run on a previous product version.

All in all ApTest Manager provides a comfortable Web-based interface to a rich set of features for managing the testing process across an entire organization.

### 1.5.1 DATABASE

The database that underlies ApTest Manager is based upon the Berkeley DB from <u>Oracle Corporation</u> "the most widely used open source developer database in the world with over 200 million deployments".

This database is bundled with ApTest Manager and no additional database software needs to be acquired. As well no user administration of the ApTest Manager database is necessary - database installation, configuration, and maintenance are performed transparently to the user by ApTest Manager.

Data may optionally be mirrored in an external relational database management system and queried with the Structured Query Language (SQL) . Several Open Source and commercial RDBMS products are supported. See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details.

### Chapter

### 2 USING APTEST MANAGER

ApTest Manager offers a simple yet elegant web-based user interface, comfortable to anyone who uses a Web browser to surf the Web. Simply point a browser toward ApTest Manager to get started.

### 2.1 BROWSER REQUIREMENTS

Internet Explorer, Opera, Safari, Chrome, and Firefox browsers can all be used with ApTest Manager. Specific requirements are a browser that supports HTML 4.0 (or higher) or XHTML 1.0 (or higher), Frames, and Javascript 1.1. A browser must have cookies enabled in order to use ApTest Manager.

When using Internet Explorer and Excel 2002 and above, right clicking on a screen and selecting Export to Microsoft Excel causes the screen to be exported, in whole or in part, to an Excel Spreadsheet.

### 2.2 LICENSING

An ApTest Manager license permits a specific number of users to use ApTest Manager concurrently. Each concurrent user is considered to be occupying a "seat".

If more users want to use ApTest Manager than the number of licensed "seats", ApTest Manager tells them that the number of logged in users would be greater than the license allows. If users log out of ApTest Manager or are idle for a while (no longer than 10 minutes) their seat becomes available for others to use.

Should you find that your users are seeing this warning frequently, additional seats may be added to a license at any time.

### 2.3 PRINTING

The content of an ApTest Manager screen may be printed directly from a Web-browser, using *Files -> Print* or *[Ctrl]* [*P*], to a printer, a PDF file, etc. This generally allows setup of items such as the page header and footer. Please consult a system administrator or the browser's help menu if difficulties with printing are encountered.

### 2.4 WARNINGS AND ERRORS

ApTest Manager Error messages look like:



You must specify a Test Case name.

ApTest Manager Warning messages look like:



This test session is locked!

### 2.5 NORMAL AND ADMINISTRATOR USERS

There are two types of ApTest Manager users: Administrators who have access to features for product management, and normal users who do not have access to these features. An Administrator can grant Administrator status to the account of a normal user.

### 2.6 LOGGING IN

The Login screen requires a user name and password for an ApTest Manager account be supplied in order for a user to access ApTest Manager.

Depending on the configuration of an ApTest Manager installation a link may be provided on the Login screen allowing new users to create their own accounts. If this feature is not enabled only an ApTest Manager Administrator can create new user accounts.

For non-LDAP accounts the username and password are validated against information stored locally in ApTest Manager. The user name and password for LDAP accounts are verified by using them to access the LDAP directory. If this effort succeeds the information the user entered is valid and the login succeeds. If this effort fails the information the user entered is invalid and the login fails.

A successful login using LDAP also causes the user name, email address, and phone number for the account to be set to their current values in the LDAP directory.

The use of LDAP in verifying user logins is transparent to the user. Note however that if the LDAP server is down users with LDAP accounts will not be able to login to ApTest Manager.

### 2.6.1 PASSWORDS

ApTest Manager can store passwords for non-LDAP accounts in encrypted form or in clear text. The password storage mechanism is selected at installation time.

If LDAP is enabled, passwords for LDAP accounts are stored in an LDAP directory rather than by ApTest Manager. A secure protocol can be configured for communications with the LDAP directory to protect the information sent to it. See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for information on configuring and enabling LDAP.

### 2.7 SELECTING A TEST SUITE

The first time a user logs into ApTest Manager the user selects a Test Suite to work with from the Test Suite selection screen.

As discussed in Chapter 1, a Test Suite is the basic element managed with ApTest Manager, consisting of Requirements and Test Cases and the results of executing them.

How many Test Suites a user has to choose from depends on how an organization is using ApTest Manager and may be one, many, or anything in between. It also depends on what Test Suites the user has permission to access. Test Suites a user does not have access to are not visible to that user.

For each Test Suite a user can access ApTest Manager shows the Suite name and description. The user clicks on a Test Suite name to work with that Suite and can then define requirements and tests, execute tests, and view test reports for the Suite, depending on the user's access level for a Suite.

The user works with the Test Suite they select until they select a different Suite by clicking the <sup>1</sup> icon to access the Test Suite selection screen.

### 2.7.1 CREATING A NEW TEST SUITE

When a new suite is needed is a function of an organization's testing process and the number of products for which testing is managed with ApTest Manager.

From the Test Suite selection screen click **Create a New Test Suite** to reach the Create Test Suite screen and enter a name and a brief description for the new Suite.

Select a Profile to define how the new Test Suite is to be configured. Click **Create Test Suite** to have an empty Suite created with the selected configuration.

ApTest Manager comes with a catalog of predefined Test Suite configurations known as Test Profiles that specify different features such as:

- Requirements support
- Test Case, Requirement, and Execution Fields
- Edit, run, and reporting templates
- Requirement and test auto-numbering

The catalog may also contain Profiles specific to an organization's test process that are created by users. User-defined Profiles may be created by saving custom Test Suite configurations in the Profile catalog for re-use in future projects' Test Suites. ApTest-provided Profiles are based on the IEEE 829 standard for test documentation.

A Test Suite's configuration can be modified after it is created to customize it further. This will not affect the Profile with which it was created. See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details on Profiles and Test Suite configuration.

### 2.7.2 ACCESS PERMISSIONS

Each ApTest Manager user has a separate level of access to each ApTest Manager Test Suite.

An ApTest Manager Administrator can configure specific access levels for a user to different Test Suites. Depending on what their access level is for a Test Suite a user can access different ApTest Manager features for working with that Test Suite.

Nine different access levels are supported for each Test Suite:

Access Levels ap test manager
User: Bob Manager

	Access Levels													
Features	None	View Reports	View Tests and Reports	Run Assigned	Run Any Test	Manage Sessions	Execute	Execute and Edit	Suite Manager					
Select this Test Suite		0	0	0	0	<b>Ø</b>	0	0	0					
Generate reports		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0					
View Requirements and Test Cases			0	0	0	0	0	0	0					
Run tests assigned to this user				0	0	0	0	0	0					
Run any tests, regardless of assignment					0	0	0	0	0					
Create and manage Test Sessions						0	0	0	0					
Create and manage Test Sets and Test Sessions							0	0	0					
Edit and manage Requirements and Test Cases								0	0					
Modify configuration of this Test Suite									0					

### Figure 3 - Test Suite access levels

### 2.8 USER INTERFACE

### 2.8.1 SCREEN LAYOUT

Figure 4 shows the Select an Operation screen that is displayed after a Test Suite is selected or created. From this screen the main ApTest Manager functional areas can be selected:

- Reqs or Tests to create, modify, and search the requirements and tests that make up the current Test Suite. This is discussed in detail in Chapter 3.
- > Run to execute tests in the current Test Suite. This is discussed in detail in Chapter 4.
- Report to generate reports of the status and results of testing in the current Test Suite. This is discussed in detail in Chapter 5.

A different Test Suite to work with may also be selected, as discussed above, and the current Test Suite can be managed. See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details on Suite management.

The layout of the Select Operation screen is common to the screens in ApTest Manager:

- Screen Title Each ApTest Manager screen has a title describing it.
- Navigation Bar The menu bar provides icons to select among the Reqs, Tests, Run, and Reports functions for editing Requirements, editing Test Cases, executing Tests, and generating reports. There are also icons to select a new Test Suite, manage and configure the current Test Suite, and display ApTest Manager on-line Help. Icons for features a user does not have permission to access contain a red x and may not be selected.
- Suite Name Shows the name of the test suite currently in use. Clicking the name returns the user to this screen.
- ▶ User Role Shows the current user's role in this test suite.

### Select an Operation

### User: Bob Manager [logout]

REQS : TESTS : SETS : RUN : REPORTS : MANAGE : SUITES : HELP AD TEST MANAGE!

ApTest Manager Sample is

Choose from the list below

Requirements <u>Test Cases</u> <u>Execute Tests</u> <u>Reporting</u> <u>Manage Test Suite</u> <u>Change the suite being worked with or create a new one</u> <u>Turn help displays off and on</u>

### Figure 4 - Select Operation screen

### 2.8.2 NAVIGATION

When an operation from the Menu or Suite Bars is selected the current screen is replaced with a new screen or a new child window is opened, depending upon the nature of the operation.

Child windows may be closed without saving changes by clicking the close button 🖄 in the upper right corner of the child window or from screen-specific navigation buttons.

For a normal user clicking on the Username on the Suite Bar brings up the Edit Account Information screen which allows modification of the information entered when the account was created and deleting the account. Some features may be restricted depending on access level and system configuration. For a user who is an ApTest Manage administrator

clicking on the Username brings up the Manage ApTest Manager screen, which provides access to ApTest Manager administrative features.

Administrative features are described in the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide*.

### 2.8.3 USER INTERFACE STYLES

Once a user has logged in and selected a Test Suite the user works with ApTest Manager to Edit Requirements, Edit Tests, Run Tests, View Reports, and Configure the Test Suite.

Two common styles of user interface are used in Requirement definition, Test Case definition, and Test Case execution, and reporting. This makes ApTest Manager easy to learn to use.

Folder trees. There is a separate folder tree containing Test Requirements, another containing Test Cases, and a third for Test Sets.

A folder tree is displayed and manipulated with a user interface employing two side-by-side frames. This interface is similar to the familiar "Explorer" view native to the Windows platform. A sample screen displaying a Test Case tree with a Folder selected in the left frame and its content in the right is shown in Figure 5.

Tables of Sessions. There is a table for selecting a Session to be executed and another for selecting Sessions to report on. The Sessions in a table can be filtered by one or more characteristics, such as the dates Sessions were run, how complete they are, the test environment they were run in, etc.

An example of the Session table on the Run Tests screen showing Test Sessions for a particular drop is shown in Figure 6.



R															est manager			
Adr	ninistrator: B	lob Mana	Ger [logout]													ApTest_Man	ager_Sampl	e [Suite Manager]
Adr	ninister Sets	and Se	ssions Filter Sessio	n Table Show all S	Sessions Compact Se	ssion Variabl	es											
To o	To operate on multiple sessions, click their checkboxes and choose an operation: Lock Sessions 🔽 Go																	
														Test Environr	nent			
	\$	#∜	Name	Test Set	Assigned To	Plan Start	Real Start	Plan End	Real End	Tests	Not Run	Progress	<b>m1</b>	<b>m2</b>	drop	OS	browser	network
	◉≡♥	<u>00052</u>	MacOS 9 IE 5	V2.10/ Smoke	Sue Lake	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	44	0	100%			A	Mac OS 9	IE5	100baseT
		<u>00053</u>	WinXP IE 6	V2.10/ Smoke	Joe Rice	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	44	0	100%			A	Windows XP	IE6	802.11g
	• • •	<u>00054</u>	WinMe IE 5.5	V2.10/ Smoke	Norm Liu	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	44	0	100%			в	Windows ME	IE5	Dial-up
	◉≡♥	<u>00055</u>	WinNT NS 4.79	V2.10/ Smoke	Joe Rice	Feb 10	Feb 10	Feb 10	Feb 10	44	0	100%			в	Windows NT	NS4	10baseT
	◉≡♥	<u>00057</u>	MacOS X NS 7	V2.10/ Smoke	Sue Lake	Feb 11	Feb 11	Feb 11		44	6	86%			С	Mac OS X	NS7	100baseT
	• • •	<u>00058</u>	WinMe IE 5.5	V2.10/Integrate	Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 16	159	0	100%			С	Windows ME	IE5	100baseT
	◉≡♥	<u>00060</u>	Win2k IE 6	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice, Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%			С	Windows 2000	IE6	10baseT
	◉≡♥	<u>00061</u>	WinNT NS 4.79	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%			С	Windows NT	NS4	802.11g
	◉≡♥	00062	WinXP NS 7	V2.10/ Integrate	Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%			С	Windows XP	NS7	100baseT
		<u>00063</u>	MacOS 9 NS 4.79	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%			С	Mac OS 9	NS4	802.11g
	◉≡♥	<u>00094</u>	MacOS X NS 7	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	25	84%			D	Mac OS X	NS7	100baseT
	◉≡♥	00095	Win2k NS 7	V2.10/Integrate	Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%			D	Windows 2000	NS7	Dial-up
		00096	WinXP IE 6	V2.10/Integrate	Joe Rice	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	85	47%			D	Windows XP	IE6	802.11g
		00098	MacOS 9 IE 5	V2.10/Integrate	Sue Lake	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	42	74%			D	Mac OS 9	IE5	10baseT
	◉≡♥	<u>00102</u>	MacOS X IE 5.2	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	111	30%			D	Mac OS X	IE5	100baseT

### Figure 6 - Test Session table

### 2.8.4 USER SETTINGS

When users work with ApTest Manager the personalized settings they select, such as table contents, table sorting, folder selection, etc., are saved. The next time the user returns to a screen the same settings are used to display it until new settings are selected.

### 2.8.5 TABLE PERSONALIZATION

Many of the tables in ApTest Manager can be personalized to show different columns of information for each user. This allows the table to be customized for the interests of a user and to be made to fit comfortably on the user's screen. Click

Ru	n Tes	sts									REQS	STS į SETS į RU	JN į F	REPORTS :	MANAGE   SUITES	HELP ap t	est manager
Admin	nistrator: E	Bob Mana	IGer [logout]												ApTest_Man	ager_Sampl	e [Suite Manager]
Admir	nister Set:	s and Se	ssions Filter Sessio	n Table Show all S	Sessions Compact Se	ssion Variabl	es										
То оре	erate on m	ultiple s	essions, click their ch	eckboxes and choos	e an operation: Lock S	essions		D									
	Test Environment																
III 🐇	2	#∜	Name	Test Set	Assigned To	Plan Start	Real Start	Plan End	Real End	Tests	Not Run	Progress	m1	m2 drop	os	browser	network
	) 🗆 🗹	<u>00052</u>	MacOS 9 IE 5	V2.10/ Smoke	Sue Lake	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	44	0	100%		A	Mac OS 9	IE5	100baseT
	◗▤◪	<u>00053</u>	WinXP IE 6	V2.10/ Smoke	Joe Rice	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	44	0	100%		A	Windows XP	IE6	802.11g
	)≡♥	<u>00054</u>	WinMe IE 5.5	V2.10/ Smoke	Norm Liu	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	44	0	100%		В	Windows ME	IE5	Dial-up
		00055	WinNT NS 4.79	V2.10/ Smoke	Joe Rice	Feb 10	Feb 10	Feb 10	Feb 10	44	0	100%		В	Windows NT	NS4	10baseT
	) = V	<u>00057</u>	MacOS X NS 7	V2.10/ Smoke	Sue Lake	Feb 11	Feb 11	Feb 11		44	6	86%		С	Mac OS X	NS7	100baseT
	◗▤◪	<u>00058</u>	WinMe IE 5.5	V2.10/ Integrate	Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 16	159	0	100%		С	Windows ME	IE5	100baseT
	●■♥	<u>00060</u>	Win2k IE 6	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice, Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%		С	Windows 2000	IE6	10baseT
	◗▤◪	<u>00061</u>	WinNT NS 4.79	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%		С	Windows NT	NS4	802.11g
	) 🗆 🗸	00062	WinXP NS 7	V2.10/ Integrate	Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%		С	Windows XP	NS7	100baseT
	) 🗆 🗹	00063	MacOS 9 NS 4.79	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%		С	Mac OS 9	NS4	802.11g
	) 🗆 🗹	<u>00094</u>	MacOS X NS 7	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	25	84%		D	Mac OS X	NS7	100baseT
	◗▤◪	00095	Win2k NS 7	V2.10/ Integrate	Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%		D	Windows 2000	NS7	Dial-up
	) 🗆 🗸	00096	WinXP IE 6	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	85	47%		D	Windows XP	IE6	802.11g
	) 🗆 🗸	00098	MacOS 9 IE 5	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	42	74%		D	Mac OS 9	IE5	10baseT
	) = 🗸	<u>00102</u>	MacOS X IE 5.2	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	111	30%		D	Mac OS X	IE5	100baseT

the 🍄 icon in a table's header row to specify the information shown in the table.

### 2.8.6 HELP

ApTest Manager provides on-line Help on a per-screen basis. Help is displayed on the right side of most screens. The Help display is turned off and on by clicking the HELP link in the navigation bar. New users may wish to have Help displayed all the time. Experienced users can choose to keep Help off to conserve screen real-estate, only turning it on for reference.

Per-screen Help contains a link to a more complete on-line product overview.

### 2.8.7 PAGINATION

Some screens in ApTest Manager that would be very long can be broken into multiple pages.

The Rows per Page for reports configuration setting controls how many items can be on a screen before it is paginated. If a user has the necessary access the user can change this value by clicking on the Username on the Suite Bar.

If a screen is paginated it contains controls that allow the user to move among the pages of the paginated screen: to go to specific pages or the next/previous page.

Pagination applies to most ApTest Manager reports as well as to the screen for running multiple tests at once. Paginated reports include a link to a printable version, containing the entire unpaginated report.

### 2.8.8 FORM SUBMISSION

Many ApTest Manager screens contain forms that are submitted by clicking associated buttons. These buttons are inoperative and appear 'grayed out' while a screen is loading and while it is being submitted. This mitigates problems that can occur if forms are submitted before loading is complete or are inadvertently submitted more than once. Using a form that is not yet fully loaded may result in unpredictable behavior. Always wait until the form is done loading before operating any form controls or entering any form data.

### 2.9 QUICK TOUR

### 2.9.1 EDIT REQUIREMENTS AND TESTS

The trees of Requirements and Test Cases are populated and managed using a Folder Tree user interface (see Section 2.8.3).

Test Cases can be linked to Requirements and Requirements linked to Test Cases, in one-to-one, many-to-one, and one-to-many arrangements, when being edited (see Section 3.2.6).
Requirements and Test Cases are structured as a number of Fields, which can be customized separately for each Test Suite, presented as when editing as a form on a Web browser.

A sample screen for Editing a Test Case is shown in Figure 7.

Test Cases can be linked to Requirements, in one-to-one, many-to-one, and one-to-many arrangements, when they are edited.

Edit Test Case		HELP WITH FIELDS AD LEST MANAGER				
User: Bob Manager		ApTest_Manager_Sample (Suite Manager)				
Edit test case ATM_Administration/ Help	_Screen by modifying the foll	owing fields, then click "Save changes".				
Save Changes Save Changes and Continue Editing Can	icel					
ID: ATM_Administration/ Help_Screen						
Requirements Tested: 1.0.2 Ensure that the administrative pages access the administra-	ative help. 🔍	Preconditions and Setup (wysiwyg):				
		Session Variables 💌 Paragraph 💌 Font Family 💌 Font Size 💌				
		<u>A</u> • 22 • B <i>I</i> U A9€ ×, ×*   Ε Ξ Ξ Ε   − Ε Ε   Ε ε ε   = ? (* 37 42   ∞ ∞   Σ Ω +== □				
Test Procedure (wysiwyg): Use the Help link in the navigation bar to access the help file		Verification Procedure (wysiwyg): Ensure the administrative help file is available and correct.				
ose the help link in the navigation bar to access the help life		ensure the administrative nep me is available and conect.				
	ont Family 💌 Font Size 💌	Session Variables - Variagraph Variables Font Size - Variables - Variab				
<u>A</u> · <u>थ</u> ·B <i>I</i> <u>U</u> ↔ ×, ×' ≣ ⊟ ⊟  ≢ (≢   ≤) (* ∢ ∢ 2   ∞		<u>A</u> ·♥·B / U ↔ x, x'   王 吾 吾   — ⊟ 任   課 課   ♥ ♥ ダ 2   ∞ ※   Σ Ω нт. 国				
Reporting _ Installer III	Integration System	Associated Files Link to File File Description (formatted)				
Help Screens	Compatibility Test Cycles: Installation	ApTest Files dir/datasheet html				
2.10	Priority: High					
2.05 2.04	Planned Staff Time: 2	▲ ♣ ★ ~/Test_Files.dir/WF6.jpg 7 < Screen shot				
Product Versions: 2.03 -						
Bob Manager Jim Administrator	Specification Definition  Specification Review					
Joe Developer	State: Hold -	Change History Last Modification Time Last Modified By Change Details (formatted)				
Joe Rice Norm Liu	Spec Design	Sep 29 6:49PM PDT Bob Manager				
Shane2 Sue Lake	Spec Implementation					
Assigned Test Developer: shane3						
	Phase*:	Jun 18, 2008 10:54AM PDT Norm Liu Created				
		* mandatory				

### Save Changes Save Changes and Continue Editing Cancel

### Figure 7 - Edit Test Case screen

# 2.9.2 RUN TESTS

Test execution with ApTest Manager revolves around Test Sets and Test Sessions. A Test Set is a subset of the Test Cases in a Test Suite. A Test Session contains the results of running the tests in a Test Set in a specific test environment.

Test Sets maintained with Folder Tree user interface (see Section 4.1). Test Sessions are displayed using a Table of Sessions user interface (see Section 4.1).

When a user selects a Test Session to be run the Test Cases in that Session are presented so the tests can be performed and results provided to ApTest Manager. Test Cases may be presented one at a time or multiple tests may be presented at once. Sample screens for running Test Cases are shown in Figure 8 and Figure 9.

Run Session 000102 Test Case 1 of 159		ap test manager
User: Bob Manager		ApTest_Manager_Sample [Suite Manager]
Show Session Information		
Execute the testing process defined below and answer to If you discover a problem with the implementation you can <u>Submit a Buc</u>		
ID: ATM Administration/ Change existing accounts/ edit feature	<u></u> ,	
Requirements Tested:	Associated	l Files
1.0.6 To edit an existing users features.	# Link to File	File Description
	1. ~/Test Files.dir/datasheet.html	ApTest Manager Data Sheet
	2. ~/Test Files.dir/WF6.jpg	Screen shot
Preconditions and Setup:		
Test Procedure:	Verification Procedure:	
1. Successfully log into ATM with admin rights.	The features were updated.	
2. Select the user name from the menu bar; tool tips states "Manage User Accounts".		
<ol> <li>Select the "Make Changes to an existing account" link.</li> <li>Change the feature access control permissione.</li> </ol>		
<ol> <li>Change the feature access control permissions.</li> <li>Select the "Update Account" button.</li> </ol>		
Result: Select Result	Execution Notes:	
Actual Staff Time: 2		
Problem Report IDs:		
Problem Report Links (formatted):		
		1
		* (mal) = 4 = 1 = 1 = 1 = 1 = 1 = 1 = 1 = 1
Send Result Skip Test Cancel Upload File Reset run info		* indicates a mandatory field

If you found an error in this test case, you may edit the test case.

Figure 8 - Run Single Test Case screen

Run Multiple Tests in Session 00102				ap test manager
User: Bob Manager Show Session Information				ApTest_Manager_Sample [Suite Manager]
Display of page 1 of 56. Go to page: Go Next Last				
Finish Save Changes Cancel Reset all run info				
Process	Verification	Results		Problem Reports
ID: ATM Administration/ Change existing accounts/ edit feature				
Test Procedure:  1. Successfully log into ATM with admin rights. 2. Select the user name from the menu bar, tool tips states "Manage User Accounts".	Verification Procedure: The features were		•	Problem Report IDs: Problem Report Links (formatted):
<ol> <li>Select the "Make Changes to an existing account" link.</li> <li>Change the feature access control permissions.</li> <li>Select the "Update Account" button.</li> </ol>	updated.	Execution Notes:		
		Upload File) (Reset Run Info)	1,	
ID: ATM Administration/ Change existing accounts/ edit feature cancel				
Test Procedure:	Verification	Result:		Problem Report IDs:
1. Successfully log into ATM with admin rights.	Procedure: The	Select Result	•	
<ol> <li>Select the user name from the menu bar; tool tips states "Manage User Accounts".</li> <li>Select the "Make Changes to an existing account" link.</li> </ol>	features were NOT	(Submit a Bug Report) Actual Staff Time: 2		Problem Report Links (formatted):
<ol> <li>Select the mane charges to an existing account mile.</li> <li>Change the feature access control permissions.</li> <li>Select the "Cancel" button.</li> </ol>	updated.	Execution Notes:		
			1.	
	<u> </u>	[Upload File] (Reset Run Info]		
Process	Verification	Results		Problem Reports
				* mandatory

Finish Save Changes Reset Cancel Reset all run info

Display of page 1 of 56. Go to page: Go Next Last

Figure 9 - Run Multiple Test Cases screen

# 2.9.3 VIEW REPORTS

ApTest Manager provides instantaneous access to reports on testing projects. Both information about Test Cases and the results of executing them can be retrieved and viewed.

Reports are generated for one or more Test Sessions, selected from a Session Table user interface (see Section 2.8.3) as shown in Figure 10.

There are a number of reports available:

- Progress Report Shows the current status of testing for all or part of a project, including planned versus actual schedules. A portion of a Progress Report is shown in Figure 11.
- Regression Report Compares the results of different Test Sessions.
- ▶ Users Report Shows the work performed by individual testers for a project.
- Coverage Report Shows how well testing is covering the tests defined.
- Schedule Report Shows planned and actual Session start and end schedules.
- Templated Reports An unlimited number of templates may be defined for reports on Requirements and Test Cases. These templates specify the Fields that are shown and how they are presented (e.g. as a spreadsheet, a series of tables, etc.). If a user has a suitable level of access to a Suite the user can modify, add, or delete templates by clicking the Manage icon.

In addition to being displayed as HTML many reports can also be exported in CSV format for further processing with applications such as Excel. Use the Customize Report screen to request a CSV report. Reports can also be printed to PDF and saved as HTML (see Section 6.1.8)

Reports can be produced for the Requirements and Test Cases in a Test Suite and (see Section 3.4.3) as well as for the results of test execution in Test Sessions (see Section 3.5.1).

Many reports can have their contents narrowed using on the values of Requirements Test Case, and Execution Fields (depending on what is being reported on) via the Requirement/Test Case user interface (see Section 3.5.1).

Sele	Select Report Requires : rests : sets : run : reports : manage : suites : help ap test manager													
Administ	dministrator: Bob Manager [logout] ApTest_Manager_Sample [Suite Manager]													
Filter Se	Filter Session Table Show all Sessions Compact Session Variables													
Report Ty	pe: Pro	gress Report	Generat	e Report C	ustomize Filte	ered Report	Show Oth	ners' Rep	ports					
											1	Test Env	ironment	
🔳 🍄	#∜	Test Set	Assigned To	Plan Start	Real Start	Plan End	Real End	Tests	Not Run	Progress	drop	05	browser	network
	00052	V2.10/ Smoke	Sue Lake	Aug 24	Aug 24	Aug 24	Aug 24	44	0	100%	А	Mac OS 9	IE5	100baseT
	00053	V2.10/ Smoke	Joe Rice	Aug 24	Aug 24	Aug 24	Aug 24	44	0	100%	А	Windows XP	IE6	802.11g
	00054	V2.10/ Smoke	Norm Liu	Aug 24	Aug 24	Aug 24	Aug 24	44	0	100%	в	Windows ME	IE5	Dial-up
	00055	V2.10/ Smoke	Joe Rice	Aug 25	Aug 25	Aug 25	Aug 26	44	0	100%	в	Windows NT	NS4	10baseT
	00057	V2.10/ Smoke	Sue Lake	Aug 26	Aug 26	Aug 26		44	6	86%	С	Mac OS X	NS7	100baseT
	00058	V2.10/ Integrate	Norm Liu	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02	Aug 31	159	0	100%	С	Windows ME	IE5	100baseT
	00060	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice, Norm Liu	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02	Sep 02	159	0	100%	С	Windows 2000	IE6	10baseT
	00061	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02	Sep 02	159	0	100%	С	Windows NT	NS4	802.11g
	00062	V2.10/ Integrate	Norm Liu	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02	Sep 02	159	0	100%	С	Windows XP	NS7	100baseT
	00063	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02	Sep 02	159	0	100%	С	Mac OS 9	NS4	802.11g
	00094	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02		159	25	84%	D	Mac OS X	NS7	100baseT
	00095	V2.10/ Integrate	Norm Liu	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02	Sep 02	159	0	100%	D	Windows 2000	NS7	Dial-up
	00096	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02		159	85	47%	D	Windows XP	IE6	802.11g
	00098	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02		159	42	74%	D	Mac OS 9	IE5	10baseT
	00102	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02		159	111	30%	D	Mac OS X	IE5	100baseT

### Figure 10 - Report Selection screen

Progress F	Report													ap	test manager
User: Bob Manager													ApTest_M	lanager_Sam	ple [Suite Manager]
Report Date	Sep 09 10:3	32AM PDT													
Generated By	Bob Manage	er													
Test Suite		Name						[	Descriptio	n					
Test Suite	ApTest_Ma	nager_Sam	ple	A Test Suite fo	or exercis	ing ApTest Manager	: running tests, eo	diting test	s, creating	g reports, r	nanagen	nent, ar	nd administratio	n.	
								Star	t Date	End	Date		Test	Environment	
Test Cassians	Nam		D	Test Set		Description	Assigned To	Plan	Actual	Plan	Actual		1	browser	
Test Sessions	MacOS 9 IE			.10/ Integrate .10/ Integrate	366Mb	z, iBook, 192MB	Joe Rice Sue Lake	Aug 29 Aug 29	Aug 29 Aug 29	Sep 02 Sep 02		D D	Windows XP Mac OS 9	IE6 IE5	802.11g 10baseT
	MacOS X IE			.10/ Integrate		z iMac 192Mb	Joe Rice	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02		D	Mac OS X	IE5	100baseT
Staff time based	l on a 6 ho	ur day.													
Sessions						Remain	iinq Time								
• 00	0% of Test Se % of Test Se % of Test Se	ssions com	pleted (0	) of 3)		• Plan to	2d11m of staff tin <u>Actual</u>	ie planne	d for the r	emaining 1	Fest Cas	es			
Tests							Project is 17m be								
	% of Test Ca	ses execute	d (239 d	of 477)			1d4h37m of staff 1d4h54m of staff								
	% of Test Ca						n Reports				0100000	·			
Results							Active Problem R	norto: 0							
			# Tests	% of Total % of Tests Exe	Tests cuted	•	Active Froblem R	epons. o							
		untested	238	50%											
	-	unresolved	224 10	47% 02%	94% 04%										
		ail	5	01%	02%										
			477	100%	100%										
	(	Tes	t Resu	ults			Tests					Ses	sions		
	100					100				100	100				
	80					80				80					
											-				
	00 00	50				5 60 <b>5</b>	0 50			60					
	Percentage					a6atu - 5			Percentage	40					
					`	-			- "		-				
	20					20				20					
	。 🖊												/ /		
		untested		fail			ining		-		rway		ining		
		ŝ		6			Remaining				Underway		Completed Remaining		
							-						_		
Figure 11 - Prog	gress Rep	ort													

# 2.10 TIMEZONES

The timezone matters when looking at a timestamp, i.e. a date and time value. Timestamps are shown for date/time values in Test Case Fields and when displaying the last time Test Sessions were modified for example.

A timezone may be specified separately for individual users, allowing timestamps to be displayed to each user in their local time.

A default timezone for all users may be specified (see the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details); this is set initially the timezone of the server.

In most cases dates are shown without the year (e.g. Feb 02 5:55PM PST) if they occur in the current year. Dates occurring in other years have the year shown (e.g. Nov 13, 2006 1:43PM PST).

# 2.10.1 TIME STYLES

Time may be displayed in 24-hour or 12-hour format on a per user basis. This style defaults to a global configuration setting (see the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details.). Times can also be displayed using a user's *locale* - notation and style specific to the user's selected location. There is a system-wide default setting for this as well.

# 2.11 EMAIL NOTIFICATIONS

ApTest Manager can automatically send emails to users, triggered by a variety of events, shown below. Email notifications can be enabled on a per Test Suite basis for individual users for each event. See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details.

Name	Trigger Events
Requirement linked to owned test case changed	Linked Requirement is changed
Test case linked to owned requirement changed	Linked test case is changed
Requirement changed	Requirement created, copied, deleted, or modified, or Requirements imported.
Owned requirement changed	A requirement owned by the user is changed by another user.
Owned Test Case changed	A test case owned by the user is changed by another user.
Test Case changed	Test Case created, copied, deleted, or modified, or Test Cases imported.
Suite configuration changed	Requirement/Test Case Fields, result codes, Execution Fields, or Session Variable definitions changed.
Suite template file changed	Editing, execution, or reporting templates modified.
Set changed	Set created, copied, deleted, modified, or refreshed.
Session changed	Session created, copied, deleted, modified, or refreshed.
Session started	Session execution started. If a start schedule is defined for the Session indicates if execution started on schedule.
Session completed	All tests in a session executed. If am end schedule is defined for the Session indicates if execution ended on schedule.
Tests assigned	Any test assignments made or changed.
Tests assigned to/from user	Tests assigned to, or away from, this user.
Notify Result	When results with the notify flag are recorded while running a test.

Global notifications – Administrators Only					
Suite changed	Suite changed         Test Suite created, copied, deleted, or renamed				
System configuration changed	Any change to the system configuration, including an SQL connection problem being encountered				
System Alert	Login or user lockout due to license contention; run time error messages				
Update Available	A newer version of ApTest Manager is available to support customers				
User changed	User account created, deleted, or modified				

# 2.12 MAKING BACKUPS

ApTest Manager can be backed up using standard OS or third-party backup tools. The best way to backup ApTest Manager is to backup all the files in the directory tree starting at the root of the ApTest Manager installation. See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for additional information.

# Chapter

# **3** REQUIREMENTS AND TESTS

The previous chapters introduced the features and overall operation of ApTest Manager. This chapter describes the details of using ApTest Manager to define and evolve Test Requirements and Test Cases.

There are separate areas for working with Requirements and Test Cases for a Test Suite. These areas each use the Folder Tree style of user interface (see Section 2.8.3) and operate very similarly.

Click the Reqs or Tests icon on the ApTest Manager Menu Bar to get to one of these areas. Depending on a user's access level for a Test Suite the user may only be able to view but not modify requirements and tests, or may not have access to these areas of ApTest Manager at all.

The Test Case tree is always used, while the Requirements tree is optional.

If Requirements are defined Test Cases can be linked to Requirements that they fulfill and vice versa, in one-to-one, many-to-one, and one-to-many arrangements. Alternatively Test Cases may simply be defined on their own, with Requirements not defined within ApTest Manager, instead maintained externally or simply not used at all. The ApTest Manager Requirements tree is available in Test Suites created with some Profiles and not others. To convert an existing Test Suite to employ a separate Requirements tree see the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide*.

### 3.1 TEST SUITE DEVELOPMENT MODELS

ApTest Manager allows Requirement and Test Case information to be created at any time and revised later. This allows a great deal of flexibility in the model used for test development, accommodating the traditional "Waterfall model" and alternatives as different as Extreme Programming. For example:

- Requirements can be created and populated before any Test Cases. A Test Requirements report can then be produced which can be reviewed and iterated on before the definition of the tests. Once Requirements are settled on ApTest Manager can automatically create corresponding Test Cases.
- Test Cases can be created and partially populated initially, e.g. with just their descriptions and Requirement links. A Requirements Coverage report can then be produced which can be reviewed and iterated on before defining the procedures to be used to implement the tests.
- A Test Suite can be fully populated with Requirements and Test Cases. A Test Specification report can then be produced which can be further reviewed and iterated for test coverage and methodology.

Different portions of a Test Suite can be worked on at different rates of speed; different functional areas moving through a review cycle at different times for example.

# 3.2 REQUIREMENT AND TEST CASE STRUCTURE

The definition and display of Requirements and Test Cases can be customized to match the needs of different organizations. Requirements and Test Case are composed of Fields. The field types supported are discussed below.

Field Editors for Requirements and Test Cases are provided in the Manage area, as are Template Editors that define how Fields are displayed for editing and reporting on Requirements and for editing, execution, and reporting on Test Cases (see the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details). An editor for Execution Fields is also provided for customization of Fields used in running tests, and these may be included in execution and report templates,.

When entering data for a Requirement/Test Case, most Fields allow editing of their content by the user. When displaying a Requirement/Test Case the Fields' content is shown.

# 3.2.1 REQUIREMENT AND TEST CASE FIELDS

The types of Fields in a Requirement/Test Case can be:

- > Text Fields to enter text information.
- Single selection menus and radio buttons to pick a value from a list of values.
- Multi-Selection menus and check boxes to pick one or more values from a list of values. The keystrokes required to do this vary from browser to browser; consult the browser's documentation. Often the Shift and Control keys can be used to select different values and ranges of values.
- > Tables composed of several other Fields.
- Special Fields such as the Requirement/Test Case ID, Creation Date, Author, Modification Date, and Modifying User which are filled in by ApTest Manager.
- Time tracking Fields to enter the time it is expected to take to execute this test, in minutes. Time Tracking is an optional item that may be configured for each Test Suite (Test Case only).
- File Fields to enter file names and have them turned into links. Files can be selected by browsing a list of previously uploaded files for a Test Suite.
- > Date Fields to select a date from a calendar.
- User list Fields to pick users from a list of available users (e.g. to specify the user(s) assigned to write the Requirement/Test Case).
- > A Requirements Link Field from which to select the Requirements fulfilled by a Test Case (Test Case only).
- > An Associated Tests Field listing the Test Cases fulfilling a Requirement (Requirements Only).

> A modification history table to track changes to a Requirement/Test Case.

Fields that have the Name part attribute (see Section 3.7) are marked with a \* (green asterisk). Fields that have a mandatory attribute (see the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details) are marked with a \* (red asterisk) and must have a value entered in order to be able to save the Requirement/Test Case.

Menu Fields may have the 'Depends On' attribute (see the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details) in which case their values depend on the value(s) selected in another menu field (single or multi-select). For instance, there can be a Feature menu that has a Sub-Feature menu depending on it. The values displayed for the Sub-Feature menu would vary based on the value(s) selected from the Feature menu.

# 3.2.2 TEXT FIELDS

ApTest Manager offers four styles of textarea Fields. A textarea Field's style is shown in parentheses after the name the Field in the Edit Requirement/Test Case screen.

These styles format the information in different ways when the Field is viewed, executed, or shown in a report.

The primary differences between styles have to do with how data is entered: as if using a word processor, a typewriter, or as HTML source code.

Non-HTML styles allow text to be entered much like working on a typewriter or a word processor. Entering HTML allows control of text formatting with HTML commands. However some common text formatting, such as hitting Enter to create a blank line, does not work with HTML.

After editing a Requirement/Test Case it can be viewed (by clicking its name on the Edit Requirements/Tests screens) to ensure the information entered is formatted as desired.

Supported textarea Field styles and the way their contents are formatted follows. Some additional deprecated styles are supported for backward compatibility with earlier versions, but are not shown here.

code	Special characters are automatically transformed into HTML so they display correctly in a browser (e.g. '<' is transformed into "<"). Otherwise, the text entered is displayed as is.
	Text is displayed in a monospace font. This style is used primarily for entering source code or (human readable) data into a Field.
formatted	This style allows typing text much as with a typewriter. Plus, numbered lists can be created.
	Newlines (e.g. hitting Enter) can be used to end lines and paragraphs.
	Spaces or tabs can be used at the start of a line to indent text.
	Special characters are automatically transformed into HTML so they display correctly in a browser (e.g. '<' is transformed into "<").

- Lines within the Field that begin with "#. " (the pound sign followed by a period and a space) are automatically numbered when the Test Case is viewed or executed. This is a convenient mechanism for making a Test Case easy to understand and maintain. Lines beginning with "nnn. " (a number followed by a period and a space) are included in the numbered list, with the specified number.
- HTMLContents are expected to include HTML. Special characters need to be specified in HTML and<br/>all formatting specified with HTML directives. For example, newlines do not have any effect,<br/>the HTML <br> or <P> directives need to be used instead or lines run together when the Field<br/>is displayed.

Knowledge of HTML is required in order to use this style of Field. Please refer to <u>http://www.w3c.org/TR/html4/</u> for assistance with HTML.

# wysiwygA What You See Is What You Get (WYSIWYG) editor provides a Word Processor style interface<br/>for formatting information. Paragraph formats, font styles, and sizes may be specified for<br/>selected text. Various other formatting functions are also offered. (Note that there is also a<br/>wysiwyg2) style that has the same functionality, but only displays the editor when the user<br/>requests it.

AB C	Check spelling (Internet Explorer only)
۲	Sets the foreground color.
ab	Sets the background color.
B	Bold text style.
I	Italic text style.
U	Underline text style.
ABC	Strikethrough text style.
×2	Makes the selection a subscript.
ײ	Makes the selection a superscript.
≣	Align left.
≣	Align center.
≣	Align right.
	Align full.
	Inserts a new horizontal ruler

Ξ	Unordered list/bullet list.
12 35	Ordered list/numbered list
<b>€</b> ∎	Outdent/decrease indentation.
<b>₽</b>	Indent/increase indentation.
ю	Undo the last operation.
C <sup>4</sup>	Redo the last operation.
1	Cleanup code/Removes unwanted formatting. This function is useful when copying contents from for example an Office product.
æ	Insert a new link. Select text to be used as the label for the link before selecting this function.
è,	Unlinks the current selection/removes all selected links.
*	Inserts an image.
Ω	Inserts a special character.
HTML	Opens HTML source code editor.

# 3.2.3 TABLE FIELDS

A table Field is composed of one or more rows consisting of one or more other Fields.

Table support is implemented within the browser so rows can be added and deleted very quickly. Tables are useful when sets of multiple Fields are needed in different quantities in different Test Cases. For examples, descriptions of associated files, test procedure steps, etc.

In each Requirement/Test Case a table may have a different number of rows and rows may be added or deleted on the fly. Fields in a table may be of any type.

Each table row also contains controls for that row:

a moves the row up one row

The moves the row down one row

**XX** deletes the row (if there is only one row it cannot be deleted)

creates a duplicate of the row

+ inserts a new row above

📌 inserts a new row below

Note that tables on screens such as Edit Tests and Edit Requirements cannot be sorted based on table fields.

# 3.2.4 INSERTING FILE REFERENCES

File references can be included in Fields. These may be references to files uploaded into the Requirement/Test Case tree, other files on the same server as ApTest Manager, or on other servers on the web. These references are turned into clickable links.

Links are clickable when a Requirement/Test Case is viewed and when a Test Case is run, so a user can view the information in associated files. Note that if Folders are included in the file name they must have the suffix .dir added to them, e.g. ~/TestFiles.dir/file.doc.

Links may be inserted to any type of object the browser knows how to display: web pages, images, documents, spreadsheets, etc. This allows information such as product documentation, screen shots, test data, etc. to be associated with Requirements/Test Cases.

As well as files, links can refer to programs such as CGI scripts a Web server can run to dynamically generate information, access databases, etc.

In Fields of type file the names of uploaded files can be entered be selected by clicking the <sup>S</sup> icon provided for the field to browse a list of files that have been uploaded to this Test Suite. For Requirements any uploaded files in the Requirements tree can be selected and for Test Cases those in the Test Case tree.

As well file names may be typed in, separated by commas. These are turned into links:

- Simple file names (e.g. file.doc) are made into a link to the file relative to the folder of the current Requirement/Test Case.
- File names starting with ~/ (e.g. ~/file.doc) are made into a link to the file relative to the root directory of the current Test Suite.
- File names starting with a / (e.g. /file.doc) are made into a link to the file relative to the document root directory of the web server.
- Full URLs (e.g. http://www.aptest.com) are turned into links to the URL.

In html style textarea Fields include the HTML markup for a file reference (e.g. <a href='http://www.aptest.com/file' target='\_blank'>Click to access file</a>) to create a link to a file. Files may be located on the same server as ApTest Manager or any other system with a web server.

In wysiwyg style textarea Fields create a link to a file by entering a URL to be associated with a previously entered text string using the insert/edit link icon of the wysiwyg editor.

In formatted style textarea Fields, file references are automatically turned into links. For example entering http://www.aptest.com/file inserts a link to that file into the Field. Files may be located on the same server as ApTest Manager or any other system with a web server.

# 3.2.5 INSERTING IMAGES

Images can be included directly inline into Requirements/Test Cases.

- In wysiwyg style textarea Fields click the Insert/edit image icon <sup>22</sup> and enter the URL of the image file to insert.
- In html style textarea Fields enter an HTML IMG directive referencing an image on the server or on other servers on the web. This causes the image to be displayed as part of the Requirement/Test Case. For example:

<img border="0" src="http://www.foo.com/images/image.jpg" >

The reference to the image must be either a fully qualified URL for a file on a remote web server (e.g. http://foo.com/images/image.jpg) or a server root relative reference to an image on the local system (e.g. /images/image.gif).

# 3.2.6 LINKING TEST CASES AND REQUIREMENTS

If a Field of type atm\_reqlink is included in the template for editing a Test Case for a Suite a <sup>S</sup> icon is displayed for browsing Requirements. Clicking this icon displays a pop-up window containing a tree of the Requirements defined for the Test Suite. One or more Requirements may be selected from this window. The selected Requirements are linked to the Test Case, for example the Test Case will be shown in a Requirements Traceability report as implementing each of the Requirements.

To unlink a Requirement from a Test Case deselect the Requirement in the pop-up window.

If a Field of type atm\_tests is included in the template for editing a Requirement for a Suite a <sup>4</sup> icon is displayed for browsing Test Cases. Clicking this icon displays a pop-up window containing a tree of the Test Cases defined for the Test Suite. One or more Test Cases may be selected from this window. The selected Test Cases are linked to the Requirement, for example the Requirement will be shown in Traceability by Requirements report as being implementing by each of the Test Cases.

To unlink a Test Case from a Requirement deselect the Test Case in the pop-up window.

# 3.3 REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE SEARCH USER INTERFACE

A number of ApTest Manager operations provide the ability to search for Requirements and Test Cases by Field values, including:

- Selecting a subset of the Test Cases in a Test Suite to create groups of tests for execution (see Section 4.7).
- Search and replace operations on Requirements and Test Cases (See Section 3.5.1).
- Select Requirements and Test Cases to be shown in reports (see Section 5.2.2).

Requirements may be searched based on Requirements Fields. Test Cases may be searched by Test Case Fields as well as by Requirement Fields, to search for those Test Cases associated with particular Requirements.

In execution related searches Execution Fields are included in the Fields that can be searched.

A common user interface is used for these queries (in some screens along with additional options). There are two types of search available:

# 3.3.1 SIMPLE SEARCH

In simple search, the User Interface is very simple. You can supply a text pattern and all text fields will be searched for that pattern. All Tests/Requirements where that text pattern occur in any text field will be matched.

# 3.3.2 ADVANCED SEARCH

In advanced search, the User Interface provides the ability to specify search options for each Field of the appropriate type that is configured for the Test Suite.

A search is defined by selecting search values for specific fields. Additional reserved Fields are included and are also searchable. If no values are specified for any Fields, the search matches all the Requirements/Test Cases.

The values that can be specified for a Field and their significance depend on what type of Field it is:

- For a text Field specify a text string which must appear in the Field in order for a Requirement/Test Case to match the search. Strings may be case insensitive or case sensitive. Normal strings. Perl Regular Expressions may be used, for example:
  - To match any Requirements/Test Cases where the Field has a value, use the Regular Expression "^.+\$" (without the quotation marks).
  - To match any Requirements/Test Cases where the Field is empty (has no value), use the Regular Expression "^\$" (without the quotation marks).
- To match any Requirements/Test Cases where the Field contains one of several different strings, use the Regular Expression "string1|string2" (without the quotation marks).
- For a menu Field specify one or more values. A Requirement/Test Case must have at least one of these values in the Field in order for it to match the search. The special value – Empty – matches Requirements/Test Cases with no value for the Field.
- For date Fields (e.g. Creation Date and Modification Date), select a predefined time period or specify a starting and ending date. A Requirement/Test Case must have a value for the Field that falls within the specific time period in order for it to match the search.
- For Fields that are lists of users specify one or more users. A Requirement/Test Case must have one of these users in the Field in order to match the search For an Author Field pick one of more users who must have been

the author of the Requirement/Test Case. For a Modifying User Field pick one or more users who must have been the last user to modify a Requirement/Test Case. The special value – Empty –matches Requirements/Test Cases with no value for the Field.

- For the ID Field select one or more Folders and/or specify a search string, or pick Requirements/Test Cases from a list of those in the Test Suite. If selecting by Folder/search string:
  - A Requirement/Test Case must be in one of the selected Folders and have an ID that matches the specified search string in order match the search. A blank string matches all Test Cases in the selected Folders. Don't Care selects all Folders.
  - The search string should <u>not</u> contain folder names or the slash character. It should <u>not</u> be used with Auto Outline numbered IDs.
  - Please note the depth of the Folder list shown may be limited to just a few levels. To see more levels of Folders please refer to the description of the SIZE attribute for the ID Field in the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide*. Normally selecting a Folder does NOT automatically select any of its child Folders (i.e. all the Folders in the list need to be selected individually). However Folders below the depth limit are selected if their parent Folder is selected.

Search test cases

Define your search criteria below, then click "Start Search" to find the matching test cases.

Search Test Cases			
'ou can search test cases usi	ng any of the test case fields below:		
Description	Selections	Description	Selections
ID Select by Folder & Name Select from List	ATM_Administration Edit_Tests Help Log-in	Features Tested	-Don't care- -Empty- Reporting Installer Help Screens Admin •
	Look_and_Feel Manage_Suite reports Run_Tests Select_Suite Test_Files **	Test Cycles	-Dont Care- -Empty- Integration E System Compatibility Installation ~
	Case Sensitive Is Empty Regular Expression Is Not Empty		
Creation Date	Start: Don't Care End: Don't Care	Priority	Don't care A Empty
Last Modification Time	Start: Don't Care End: Don't Care		High Medium Low +
Last Modified By	Dont care      Emply-     Bob Manager     Jim Administrator     Joe Developer     Joe Rice     Norm Liu     Sam Reporter     Sue Lake     Sue Tester     *	State	-Dont care- -Empty- Specification Definition Specification Review Ready Hold =
Assigned Test Developer	-Dont care- -Emply Bob Manager Jim Administrator Joe Developer Joe Rice Norm Liu Sue Lake	Phase	Dont care-         ←Empty-         Spec Design         Spec Design         Spec Review - Engineering         Spec Review - Marketing         Spec Review - OA         ma
Created By	Don't care Empty Bob Manager Jim Administrator Joe Developer Joe Rice Norm Liu Sam Reporter	Planned Staff Time	-Dont care ▲    Empty     2     5     E     10     15     60     ▼
	Sue Tester *	Preconditions and Setup	Case Sensitive Is Empty Regular Expression Is Not Empty
Change Details		Test Procedure	Integulal Expression I is Not Empty
	Case Sensitive Is Empty Regular Expression Is Not Empty		Case Sensitive Is Empty Regular Expression Is Not Empty
Product Versions	Don't care Empty 2.10 E 2.05	Verification Procedure	Case Sensitive Is Empty Regular Expression Is Not Empty
	2.04	Link to File	Case Sensitive Is Empty Regular Expression Is Not Empty
		File Description	Case Sensitive Is Empty
		Test Case Locked	Don't care Empty Yes No
		Number of Requirements Tested	Greater than or Equal to:

Figure 12 – Advanced Search User Interface

# 3.4 REQUIREMENT AND TEST CASE TREES

ApTest Manager organizes and displays requirements and tests in trees using the Folder Tree user interface (see Section 2.8.3). A tree is composed of Folders that contain Requirements or Test Cases and files; much like a computer file system is organized. Folders are used to group together related Requirements/Test Cases.

The Folder tree may be as deep and as wide as desired; any number of Requirements/Test Cases, files, and Folders can be placed in Folders at any level of a tree. Additional Folders, files, and Requirements/Test Cases may be added at any time.

Folders and Requirements/Test Cases can be named as desired, according to an organization's policy of choice, and can be automatically numbered by ApTest Manager if desired. Folders are often named for functional areas, such a "Billing module", and contain the Requirements/Test Cases for that area, possibly grouped into sub-folders for sub-areas. Requirement and Test Case names are often based on the functionality they cover, for example a Requirement that a product provide a help screen and a Test Case that verifies this.

Each tree is specific to a Test Suite – each Test Suite has its own trees that contain the Requirements, Test Cases and files for that Suite. The trees displayed are those of the current Test Suite. Click the SUITES link in the navigation bar to work with the Requirements and Test Cases from a different Suite.

This mechanism is very flexible and Test Suites can be structured in a wide variety of ways. A completely flat test structure can be employed in which all Requirements/Test Cases in a tree are placed in a single Folder. At the opposite extreme small groups of related Requirements/Test Cases may be placed in separate Folders, which themselves may be grouped within other Folders based on common characteristics. Keeping the tree from being too deep or wide is desirable for readability. It is also beneficial to keep Folder and Requirement/Test Case names reasonably short, yet adequately descriptive.

# 3.4.1 NAVIGATION

A Folder tree is displayed and manipulated with a user interface employing two side-by-side frames.

Use the browser scroll bar, if shown, to scroll a frame upward or downward.

The left-hand frame shows the Folders that comprise the tree and allows a Folder to be selected. The right-hand frame shows the contents of the currently selected Folder.

Operations can be performed on Requirements/Test Cases in the currently selected Folder, or using the Search Requirements/Test Cases operation, on Requirements/Test Cases in multiple Folders (see Section 3.4.4).

A sample screen displaying Requirements Folders in the left frame and the contents of a Folder in the right is shown in Figure 13. In this example the Folder "Edit Tests" has been selected from the left-hand frame, causing the right-hand frame to display the Requirements contained in the Folder.

Edit Requirements	reqs ; tests ; sets ; run ; reports ; manage ; suites ; help ap test manager
User: Bob Manager [logout]	ApTest_Manager_Sample (Suite Manager)
Search Requirements         Reports           ApTest_Manager_Sample (152)	Testing requirements for ApTest Manager Test Case editing. 2 0 Edit_Tests (7 requirements) ↓ To operate on multiple requirements, click their checkboxes and then: Run associated tests ↓ Go Requirement G C Q 2.0.1 Clone Test Case G C Q 2.0.2 Delete Test Case G C Q 2.0.3 Edit Test Case G C Q 2.0.5 Create Test Case G C Q 2.0.7 Upload file

### Figure 13 - Requirements tree

The name of the Test Suite appears as the top link of the tree in the left-hand frame.

The icon precedes the name of the Folder displayed in the right-hand frame. This is followed by a series of icons for working with Folders. Below the Folder name is a table of the Requirements/Test Cases in the Folder followed by any files in the Folder and any sub-Folders it contains.

Each row in the table contains information for an individual Requirement/Test Case. Icons are provided for renaming/moving the Requirement/Test Case, deleting it, copying it, and editing it. The user must have an appropriate level of access in order for these icons to be shown. The name of the Requirement/Test Case is shown and displays the Requirement/Test Case when clicked.

The columns displayed in the Requirement/Test Case table can be personalized for a user by clicking the <sup>\$\$\$</sup> icon in the table header. The Configure Table screen allows each Requirement/Test Case Field defined for this Test Suite (other than Fields in table or Change History Fields) to be included in the table. It is advisable for readability to display a modest number of Fields in this table. The Fields selected will persist for this user, until different Fields are selected.

By default Requirements/Test Cases within a Folder are in alphabetical or numeric order, depending on whether automatic numbering is configured for them (see Section 3.7). Tests can be arranged within a Folder in any order desired (see Section 3.5.5).

A Requirement/Test Case table can be sorted by different columns by clicking on a column name. Clicking the name again reverses the sort order. Please note that sorting this table has no permanent effect on the order of Requirements/Test Cases within a Folder or within Test Sets or Test Sessions. It merely changes the sorting of the table - temporarily and for this user only.

The left hand frame also allows generating reports for the Requirements/Test Cases in the tree, searching the Requirements/Test Cases in the tree, and (for the Test Case Tree only) viewing the Session Variables defined for the Test Suite.

# 3.4.2 COLLAPSING AND EXPANDING A TREE

A tree can be collapsed and expanded to vary the amount of the tree that is shown. This feature is especially beneficial when navigating through large multi-layer trees.

A '+' is displayed to the left Folders which have further levels of Folders defined within them. Clicking a '+' causes the display of these sub-Folders. The '+' associated with a Folder is changed to '-' when the Folder contents are displayed. Clicking the '-' collapses that portion of the tree.

# 3.4.3 GENERATING REPORTS FROM THE EDIT SCREEN

Templated reports can be generated from the Edit Requirements and Edit Tests screens. These are reports that can be generated for execution results for Test Sessions from the Reporting area, but here they apply to the Requirement/Test Case tree, independent of test execution.

This provides reports for things like Requirements and Test Case specifications and Requirements-Test Case traceability. The Reports button above the tree in the left hand frame displays a pull-down menu of templated reports and saved custom settings for them to select from. For Test Cases this includes templated reports that do not contain any execution information (and which can thus be applied directly to the Test Case tree). See Section 5.4 for details about templated reports.

# 3.4.4 SEARCH REQUIREMENTS/TEST CASES

Search Requirements/Test Cases uses the Requirement/Test Case Search user interface (see Section 3.3) to define search criteria for Requirements/Test Cases in a Test Suite.

To perform this operation, click **Search Tests/Search Requirements** in the left frame. This presents the ApTest Manager Requirement/Test Case Search user interface in the right frame to define the search criteria to be applied.

Click **Start Search** to show the Requirements/Test Cases that match the search criteria. Click **Refine Search** to return to the search criteria.

Matching Requirements/Test Cases may be in any Folder. Bulk edit operations (See Section 3.10.9) can be performed on the result a search, allowing edit operations on Requirements/Test Cases across multiple Folders. The Search and Replace in Requirements/Test Case Fields operation can also be performed (See Section 3.5.1) on the results of a search of Requirements/Test Cases.

A similar User Interface is used to specify the Test Cases in Test Sets (see Section 4.7) and reports (see Section 5.2.2).

Click the Start Search button to show the Requirements/Test Cases that match the search in the right hand frame. Click the Refine Search button to return to the search criteria.

If no values are specified for a Field, that Field matches all Requirements/Test Cases. If no values are specified for any Fields, the search matches all the Requirements/Test Cases.

The values that can be specified for a Field and their significance depend on what type of Field it is:

- For a text Field specify a text string which must appear in the Field in order for a Requirement/Test Case to match the search. Strings may be case insensitive or case sensitive. Normal strings or Regular Expressions may be used.
  - To match any Requirements/Test Cases where the Field has a value, use the Regular Expression "^.+\$" (without the quotation marks).
  - To match any Requirements/Test Cases where the Field is empty (has no value), use the Regular Expression "^\$" (without the quotation marks).
  - To match any Requirements/Test Cases where the Field contains one of several different strings, use the Regular Expression "string1|string2" (without the quotation marks).
- For a menu Field specify one or more values. A Requirement/Test Case must have at least one of these values in the Field in order for it to match the search. The special value – Empty – matches Requirements/Test Cases with no value for the Field.
- For date Fields (e.g. Creation Date and Modification Date), select a predefined time period or specify a starting and ending date. A Requirement/Test Case must have a value for the Field that falls within the specific time period in order for it to match the search.
- For Fields that are lists of users specify one or more users. A Requirement/Test Case must have one of these users in the Field in order to match the search. For an Author Field pick one of more users who must have been the author of the Requirement/Test Case. For a Modifying User Field pick one or more users who must have been the last user to modify a Requirement/Test Case. The special value Empty –matches Requirements/Test Cases with no value for the Field.
- For the ID Field select one or more Folders and/or specify a search string, or pick Requirements/Test Cases from a list of those in the Test Suite. If selecting by Folder/search string:
  - A Requirement/Test Case must be in one of the selected Folders and have an ID that matches the specified search string in order match the search. A blank string matches all Test Cases in the selected Folders. Don't Care selects all Folders.
  - The search string should <u>not</u> contain folder names or the slash character. It should <u>not</u> be used with Auto Outline numbered IDs.
  - Please note the depth of the Folder list shown may be limited to just a few levels. To see more levels of Folders please refer to the description of the SIZE attribute for the ID Field in the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide*. Normally selecting a Folder does NOT automatically select any of its child Folders (i.e. all the Folders in the list need to be selected individually). However Folders below the depth limit are selected if their parent Folder is selected.

### 3.5 WORKING WITH REQUIREMENT AND TEST CASE TREES

Requirement and Test Case trees are managed by selecting icons in the right-hand frame for the current Folder or one of the Requirements, Test Cases, or files within that Folder. The Test Suite itself is the top level of the tree; other Folders and Test Cases are beneath it.

Click one of the icons to the right of the current Folder in the right-hand frame to manage the current Folder or add new Folders and Test Cases to it.

- Click 📫 to create a new Folder within the current Folder (Section 3.6).
- Click 🖳 to create a new Test Case or new Requirement (Section 3.8).
- Click do rename/move the current Folder within the tree (Section 3.10.4).
- Click 💷 to delete the current Folder (Section 3.10.5).
- Click for copy the current Folder elsewhere in the tree (Section 3.10.3).
- Click where the description and lock/unlock the current Folder (Section 3.10.2).
- Click 🤚 to search for strings within Requirement/Test Case Fields and replace them with other strings (Section 3.4.4).
- Click  $\overline{\mathbf{T}}$  to upload a file into the current Folder (Section 3.5.2).
- Click 🗮 to import Test Cases or Requirements (Section 3.5.3).
- Click Click convert Test Cases or Requirements (Section 3.5.4).

Click where the Requirements/Test Cases in the current Folder (Section 3.5.5).

Click a **Requirement/Test Case name** to view the Requirement/Test Case. Click one of the icons to the left of a Requirement/Test Case name in the right-hand frame to edit, rename, copy, or delete a Requirement/Test Case.

Click to rename/move a Test Case or Requirement (Section 3.10.7).

Click 💷 to delete a Test Case or Requirement (Section 3.10.8).

- Click E to copy a Test Case or Requirement (Section 3.10.6).
- Click do to edit a Test Case or Requirement (Section 3.9).

Click the **File name** to view a file. Click one of the icons to the left of a file name in the right-hand frame to rename, copy, or delete a file.

Click to rename/move a file (Section 3.10.13).

Click 💷 to delete a file (Section 3.10.14).

Click E to copy a file (Section 3.10.12).

Files must be edited with the tool that created them; they cannot be edited within ApTest Manager.

# 3.5.1 REPLACE IN REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE FIELDS

To make replacements within Requirements/Test Cases click the  $\stackrel{lef}{=}$  icon. The Replace Requirement and Replace Test Cases screens allow searching Requirements/Test Cases for data in their Fields and make replacements/changes.

By default only Requirements/Test Cases in the current Folder are searched. Select **Include subfolders** to also modify Requirements/Test Cases in any sub-Folders. Search may also be used to perform search and replace on the Requirements/Test Cases resulting from a **Search Requirements/Tests** operation (See Section 3.4.4).

Replace uses the Requirement/Test Case Search user interface (see Section 3.3) to define search criteria for Requirements/Test Cases in a Test Suite.

Select a Field to be searched, a pattern to search for, and the way in which the field should be modified:

- On menu fields, you can use "Replace values" to replace the searched for values with the selected values; use "Add to values" to add the selected values to fields that match the searched for values; use "Replace field" to replace all the values in matched field with the selected values; use "Set to default" to restore the matching fields to the default values for the field being operated on.
- On textual fields, you can use "Replace in value" to replace the only the pattern you are matching with the replacement string; use "Replace field" to replace the entire field that matches the pattern with the replacement string; use "Set to default" to restore the matching field to the default value for the field being operated on.

Click **Preview replace / Perform replace** to view / make the changes.

Note that replacements are permanent and can NOT be undone. If **Perform replace** is selected the names of the Requirements/Test Cases in which matches were found are displayed along with the changes that were made

The replace feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

# 3.5.2 UPLOAD A FILE

To copy a file from the client system into the current Folder click the  $\hat{T}$  icon. The Upload File window is displayed.

Enter the name of the file to upload. Click **Browse** to select a file by looking through the available files.

Click **Upload file** to copy the file to the current Folder. The file name is displayed in the right hand frame of the tree and may be linked to from Requirements/Test Cases.

The following file names are reserved for ApTest Manager use and may not be uploaded:

names ending in .bts names ending in .req names ending in .dir names starting with ., CREATOR, DATA, DESCRIPTION, REQUIREMENTS, SESSIONS, SETS, nor TEMPLATES.

# 3.5.3 IMPORT REQUIREMENTS/TESTS

To import Requirements or Test Cases into the current Folder click the 🗮 icon

Requirements/Test Cases can be imported into ApTest Manager from a file in Microsoft Excel or Comma Separated Value format. CSV files can be created with spreadsheets such as Microsoft Excel and databases such as Microsoft Access. Programs that transform test information from another program or file format into a CSV file may also be employed. The Import Requirements/Test Cases screens provide extensive documentation of the requirements and instructions for importing.

A data file must have one record per Requirement/Test Case to be imported. A record is usually one line, though it may spread across several lines in some cases. There can be as many Requirements/Test Cases in the file as desired.

When importing data for a Requirement/Test Case that already exists, 3 options are available:

- > Leave the Requirement/Test Case as it is and not import the new data.
- > Remove the existing Requirements/Test Case and import the new data.
- Update the existing Requirement/Test Case, replacing only the values of those fields which are imported. Optionally, revision history table data that is imported may be appended to the beginning of the existing history table.

For each Requirement/Test Case the file specifies the information to be imported as fields separated by commas. The same fields must be specified for each record in the file. The first line of the file provides labels for each of the fields.

### For example:

ID,objective,atm\_owner,priority,testcycle reports/clone\_test\_case,A user can clone an existing test case,liu,High,"Integration, System" reports/foo/delete\_test\_case,A user can delete a test case.,liu,High,"Compatibility, Performance" edit\_test\_case,A user can edit an existing test case.,liu,High,"System, Compatibility" new\_folder\_creation,A new folder can be created.,liu,High,"System, Smoke" new\_test\_case,"A new test case can be created via the ""new test case" link.",liu,High,"Integration, Smoke"

Each of these records corresponds to a spreadsheet row and each field to a column. So, to produce the example above create a spreadsheet in Excel that looks like the following then select Save As from the File menu and CSV (Comma delimited) from the Save as type list.

×	Microsoft Excel - example in	port_help			_ 🗆	×
:2	<u>File E</u> dit <u>V</u> iew Insert F <u>o</u> r	mat <u>T</u> ools <u>D</u> ata <u>W</u> indow <u>H</u> elp		Ту	pe a question for help 🛛 🚽 🗗	×
10	😂 🖬 💪 🆪 🞑 🖤 🛍	∦ 🖹 🖹 • 🖋   🖤 - (≌ -   🌺 Σ - ½↓ ⅔↓   🏨 📣 100	0% - 🔞	-	🔁 🗃 🗃 📮	
: 6	SnagIt 🛃 Window	· , : · · · B I <u>U</u>   ≣ ≣ ≡	\$ %	, ≪.0	3 498   💷 = 🖄 = 🗛 -	
F	Picture 1 ▼ fx					
	A	В	С	D	E	
1	ID	objective	atm_owner	priority	testcycle	_
2	reports/clone_test_case	A user can clone an existing test case	liu	High	Integration, System	
3	reports/foo/delete_test_case	A user can delete a test case.	liu	High	Compatibility, Performance	T
4	edit test case	A user can edit an existing test case.	liu	High	System, Compatibility	T
5	new_folder_creation	A new folder can be created.	liu	High	System, Smoke	T
6	new_test_case	A new test case can be created via the "new test case" link.	liu	High	Integration, Smoke	
14 4	• • • \example import_help	D/				īСI
Read	dy					1

### Figure 14 - Sample Excel File for Import

See the **Importing instructions and requirements screen** link on the Import Test Cases/Import Requirements screens for details.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

# 3.5.4 EXPORT REQUIREMENTS/TESTS

To export Requirements or Test Cases, click the <sup>5</sup> icon. The Requirements or Test Cases in the current folder and its subfolders will be exported in Microsoft Excel, CSV, or XML formats. To export specific Requirements or Test Cases from a folder or from search results, select the checkbox next to each item then select Export from the pull down menu.

# 3.5.5 REORDER REQUIREMENTS/TESTS

By default ApTest Manager orders Folders in alphabetical order and Requirements/Test Cases in numeric or alphabetical order.

Click the icon to change the order of the Requirements/Test Cases and sub-Folders in the current Folder. To establish an order:

- The position of individual Requirement/Test Cases and sub-Folders in the current Folder can be moved up or down
- Items can also be ordered by the content of a Field by clicking the header of a table column; clicking the header a second time reverses the order

Click Save Arrangement to set the arrangement when it is complete.

Once saved an order persists and applies to all users of the Test Suite. It also applies to newly created Test Sets and to Test Sessions created from them. The order of Test Cases in existing Test Sets and Test Sessions created from them previously and in the future is not affected.

When new items are inserted into a Folder (by rename, copy or add operations):

If an order is not specified for Requirements/Test Cases, new Requirements/Test Cases are inserted in alphabetical or numeric order.

If an order is specified for Requirements/Test Cases, new Requirements/Test Cases are inserted below the ordered Requirements/Test Cases, in alphabetical or numeric order.

If an order is not specified for the sub-Folders in a Folder, new sub-Folders are added to the Folder in alphabetical order.

If an order is specified for the sub-Folders in a Folder, new Folders are inserted below the ordered Folders, in alphabetical order.

To clear ordering for a Folder and/or its sub-Folders use Manage Folder (see Section 3.10.2).

If an order is set for Requirements/Test Cases a Clear test/requirement order in this folder check box is provided. Otherwise a message is shown indicating no Requirement/Test Case order is set.

If an order is set for Requirements/Test Cases in subfolders a check box to Clear test/requirement order within subfolders is provided.

If an order is set for Folders a Clear folder order in this folder check box is provided. Otherwise a message is shown indicated no Folder order is set.

If an order is set Folders in subfolders a check box to Clear Folder order within subfolders is provided.

# 3.5.6 TRASH CAN

When Requirements/Test Cases are deleted they are not removed, but rather are moved into special Trash Folders where Requirements can continue to be referenced by Test Cases and Test Cases can continue to be referenced by Test Sets and Sessions.

If it is not empty the Trash Folder is shown just below the name of the Test Suite in a tree. The contents of a Trash Folder can be viewed, the Folder can be emptied, and Requirements and Test Cases can be returned to other Folders in the tree from the Trash by moving/renaming them.

When a Trash Folder is emptied its contents are moved to a Folder that is time stamped to indicate when the trash was taken out, under an invisible Folder named .Deleted\_Files. In this scenario, while they have been removed from the tree, Requirements continue to be referenced from Test Cases and Test Cases can continue to be referenced from Test Sets and Test Sessions.

Uploaded files that are deleted are moved into the appropriate Trash Folder, where they can be moved back into the tree if desired. Existing references from Requirements/Test Cases to a file in the Trash still point the file in its location before it was deleted, and hence no longer work.

# 3.6 CREATE A NEW FOLDER

To create a Folder within the current Folder click the 🚔 icon. The New Folder window is displayed.

Enter a Folder name that is unique within the current Folder into the field Folder Name.

ApTest Manager does not allow space characters nor slash characters in Folder names. ApTest Manager transforms space characters into "\_" and removes slashes. This is to ensure that Folders are representable in the file system on the server, and that they are portable to other servers should they need to be migrated later.

ApTest Manager may preface Folder names with a numeric value if Auto outline numbering is configured (see the following section).

Continue by entering an appropriate description of the Folder into the field Folder Description.

When satisfied that the name and description are accurate, click **Make Folder** beneath the description field.

If a duplicate Folder Name is encountered, an error message is displayed above the Folder name asking for a different name. Provide an appropriate alternative name and try again.

By default Folder names are limited to 50 characters, though this limit can be increased or decreased during installation. By default Folders are shown in alphabetical order, though the user may specify a different Folder order (see Section 3.5.5).

# 3.7 NAMING AND NUMBERING REQUIREMENTS AND TEST CASES

Each Requirement and Test Case has a name that is used to identify it, in the Requirements/Test Case tree, test execution, reports, etc. A name can be a number, a string, or a combination of the two. The type of names used in a Test Suite depends on how it has been configured.

A name can be made up of one or more parts.

- An ID. Every Requirement and Test Case has an ID. The ID may a numeric value assigned by ApTest Manager or a text string entered by the user. The style of ID style is configured separately for Requirements and Test Cases in a Test Suite. Four ID styles are provided: a text style and 3 numeric styles.
  - Plain The ID is a string specified by the user when the Requirement/Test Case is created (it may be renamed later). The ID must be unique within a Folder.
  - Auto number by suite The ID is a number automatically assigned by ApTest Manager. The number is incremented when a Requirement/Test Case is created in the Suite, starting at 1. For instance Test Case 133 is the 133rd Test Case in a Test Suite.

- Auto number by folder The ID is a number automatically assigned by ApTest Manager. A separate number is maintained for each Folder – the number is incremented when a Requirement/Test Case is created in the Folder, starting at 1. For instance Test Case 133 is the 133rd Requirement/Test Case in a Folder.
- Auto outline number The ID is a number dynamically assigned automatically by ApTest Manager. For instance ID 1.3.0.3 is displayed for the third Requirement/Test Case in the first sub-Folder in a Test Suite, contained in its third sub-Folder. A number is also assigned to each Folder in an outline numbered tree. Outline numbers are based on the location of the Requirement/Test Case and the Folder containing it. Changing the order of Folders and Requirements/Test Cases thus results in new outline numbering for them.

By default the plain style causes Requirements/Test Cases within a folder to be put in alphabetical order. A numeric style causes the default order for Requirements/Test Cases within a folder to be numeric. Requirements and Test Case can be reordered by the user (see Section 3.5.5).

The ID style configuration can be changed at any time. Existing IDs are not changed but IDs for newly created Requirements/Test Cases have the newly selected style. The *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* describes ID style configuration. To convert an existing Suite's Test Cases to a numeric ID style see the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide*.

Optionally, other Fields for the Requirement/Test Case may be configured with the 'Name part' flag, meaning the value the user enters for them is added to the ID to form the Requirement/Test Case name.

For example, if a Name part Field called summary is configured for Requirements and auto numbering by suite is configured for the Requirement ID style, a requirement would have a name that was its auto-assigned number followed by the value of its summary field, e.g. "57 Invoice number must support 3 digits". Name part Fields are marked with a \* (green asterisk) when editing a Requirement/Test Case.

Figure 5 shows a Test Case tree with names using an ID style of plain. Figure 13 shows a Requirements tree with names using an ID style of Auto number by Suite and a Name part Field. Figure 16 shows a Requirements tree with Auto outline numbered ID style and a Name part Field.

ID and name part Field values in names are combined in the order the Fields are defined in the Test Case Field editor and are separated by spaces.

Auto numbered IDs assigned by ApTest Manager can be recalculated if desired, to accommodate user reordering or newly added Requirements or Test Cases for example. See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details.

In many areas of ApTest Manager the ID is prefaced by the folders which contain the Requirement/Test Case, e.g. Billing/Data Entry/56 Invoice Entry, identifying a Test Case contained within the Data entry Sub Folder in a Billing Folder that is the 56<sup>th</sup> Test Case and deals with testing the entry of invoices.

In specifying strings for names consideration should be given to naming conventions that avoid making Test Suites difficult to navigate. Very long names can be cumbersome for instance. Lengthy Folder names are generally not necessary, as the user-defined description for the current Folder is displayed at the top of the right-hand frame.

ApTest Manager limits plain style ID text strings and File and Folder names such that they may not contain space characters nor slash characters. ApTest Manager transforms space characters into "\_" and removes slash characters. This is to ensure that IDs are representable in the file system on the server, and that they are portable to other servers should they need to be migrated later. Leading periods are not allowed.

Edit Requirements	REQS ; TESTS ; SETS ; RUN ; REPORTS ; MANAGE ; SUITES ; HELP AD TEST MANAGE
Administrator: Bob Manager [logout]	ApTest_Manager_Sample (Suite Manager)
Search Requirements Reports ApTest_Manager_Sample 1.0 ATM_Administration 2.0 Edit Tests 3.0 Help 4.0 Log-in 5.0 Look_and_Feel 6.0 Manage_Test_Suite 7.0 Reports	Testing requirements for ApTest Manager Test Case editing.         Image: Second state in the second state i
8.0 Run	Image:

Figure 15 - Requirements tree with Auto outline numbering

Uploaded files cannot be automatically numbered by ApTest Manager.

Whether Folder, Test Case, and Requirement names are case sensitive depends on whether file names in the underlying OS on the server are case sensitive.

By default the length of ID strings is limited to 50 characters, though this limit can be increased or decreased during installation.

Edit Requirements	REQS ; TESTS ; SETS ; RUN ; REPORTS ; MANAGE ; SUITES ; HELP AD test manager
Administrator: Bob Manager [logout]	ApTest_Manager_Sample (Suite Manager)
Search Requirements       Reports         ApTest_Manager_Sample       1.0 ATM_Administration         1.0 Edit_Tests       3.0 Help         4.0 Log-in       5.0 Look_and_Feel         6.0 Manage_Test_Suite       7.0 Reports         8.0 Run       8.0 Run	Testing requirements for ApTest Manager Test Case editing. <sup>2</sup> 0 Edit_Tests ▼          To operate on multiple requirements, click their checkboxes and then:         Requirement       Owner Name         Priority         Image: Im

Figure 16 - Requirements tree with Auto outline numbering

# 3.8 CREATE A REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE

To create a new Requirement/Test Case within the current Folder click the 🖳 icon.

If a numeric ID style is configured the Requirement or Test Case is assigned an ID automatically and the user is taken directly to the Edit Test Case or Edit Requirement screen, described below, to begin entering the information for the newly created Requirement/Test Case.

If a plain ID style is configured, the Create Test Case or Create Requirement screen is displayed so the user can supply the ID.

Enter a unique Requirement/Test Case ID into the field Test Case ID or Requirement ID and click Create and edit Test Case or Create and edit Requirement to create the Requirement/Test Case.

ApTest Manager limits ID text strings and File and Folder names such that they may not contain space characters nor slash characters. ApTest Manager transforms space characters into "\_" and removes slash characters. This is to ensure that IDs are representable in the file system on the server, and that they are portable to other servers should they need to be migrated later. Leading periods are not allowed.

By default the length of ID strings is limited to 50 characters, though this limit can be increased or decreased during installation.

If a duplicate Requirement/Test Case ID is entered an error message that the ID has been defined previously is displayed. Change the ID to an appropriate alternative.

Once an ID is defined the user is taken to the Edit Test Case or Edit Requirement screen, described below, to begin entering the information for the newly created Requirement/Test Case.

# 3.9 EDIT A REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE

To edit a Requirement/Test Case click the 🧭 icon - the Edit Test Case or Edit Requirement screen is displayed.

The contents of these screens are defined by templates containing the Fields of information that make up the Requirement/Test Case. The Fields displayed are determined by the Profile selected when the Test Suite was created and any additional customization performed later. See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for information about Test Suite customization and Profiles.

The Requirement/Test Case Fields and their values for this particular Requirement/Test Case are displayed so the values can be modified. Figure 16 shows the Edit Requirement screen with an example set of Requirements Fields.

Click **Save Changes** to save the information when finished making edits. Click **Save Changes and Continue Editing** if you want to save the work done so far.

# 3.9.1 CONCURRENT EDITS

Due to the stateless nature of the web ApTest Manager cannot employ exclusive write locks. However if user A starts to make edits to a Requirement/Test Case and user B makes and saves edits to the same Requirement/Test Case in the interim, when user A goes to save he will be told the Requirement/Test Case has been changed and given the option of saving his changes, and thus overwriting user B's, or discarding them. User A could also look at user B's changes and merge them into his before saving if he wanted.

# 3.9.2 REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE FIELDS

Fields in a Requirement/Test Case can be:

- > Text Fields to enter text information.
- Single selection menus and radio buttons to pick a value from a list of values.
- Multi-Selection menus and check boxes to pick one or more values from a list of values. The keystrokes required to do this vary from browser to browser; consult the browser's documentation. Often the Shift and Control keys can be used to select different values and ranges of values.
- > Tables composed of several other Fields.
- Special Fields such as the Requirement/Test Case ID, Creation Date, Author, Modification Date, and Modifying User which are filled in by ApTest Manager.
- Time tracking Fields to enter the time it is expected to take to execute this test, in minutes. Time Tracking is an optional item that may be configured for each Test Suite (Test Case only).
- File Fields to enter file names and have them turned into links. Files can be selected by browsing a list of previously uploaded files for this Test Suite.
- > Date Fields to select a date from a calendar.
- User list Fields to pick users from a list of available users (e.g. to specify the user(s) assigned to write the Requirement/Test Case).
- > A Requirements Link Field from which to select the Requirements fulfilled by a Test Case (Test Case only).
- > An Associated Tests Field listing the Test Cases linked to a Requirement (Requirement Only).
- > A modification history table to track changes to a Requirement/Test Case.

Edit Requirement			HELP WITH FIELDS AD TEST MANAG
Jser: Bob Manager			ApTest_Manager_Sample [Suite Manager_Sample]
dit requirement 2.0.1 Clone T	est Case by modifying the	following fields, th	nen click "Save Changes".
Save Changes Save Changes and Continue	Editing Save Changes and Create An	other Requirement Cance	
Requirement: 2.0.1 Clone Test Case			
Summary <sub>*</sub> : Clone Test Case			Creation Date: Jun 15, 2009 4:42PM CDT
Description (formatted):			
A user can clone an existing test	case		
Vype: System	Difficulty: High Medium Low	Eusiness policy Functional spec	Object: System operation
wner Name: Bob Manager		Associated Fi	
Joe Developer  Joe Rice	Controls	Link to File	File Description (formatted)
Norm Liu Sue Lake		7	<b>€</b>
itate: Definition 🔺 Phase : n/a 🔺			J
Review		Change Histo	<b>VIO</b>
Ready Hold - * -	Last Modification Time	Last Modified By	Change Details (formatted) <sup>®</sup>
	Feb 22 12:59PM CST	Bob Manager	
umber of Associated Tests: 1			
ssociated Tests:		Over Leive	
<u>dit Tests/clone test case</u> 🔍	Jun 15, 2009 4:43PM CDT	Sue Lake	Created
			* mandate
			* namepa

### Figure 17 - Edit Requirement screen

Fields that have the Name part attribute are marked with a \* (green asterisk). Fields that have a mandatory attribute are marked with a \* (red asterisk) and must have a value entered in order to be able to save the Requirement/Test Case.

Menu Fields may have the 'Depends On' flag set in which case their values depend on the value(s) selected in another menu field (single or multi-select). For instance, there can be a Feature menu that has a Sub-Feature menu depending on it. The values displayed for the Sub-Feature menu would vary based on the value(s) selected from the Feature menu.

# 3.9.3 LINKING TEST CASES AND REQUIREMENTS

If a Field of type atm\_reqlink is included in the template for editing a Test Case for a Suite a <sup>4</sup> icon is displayed for browsing Requirements. Clicking this icon displays a pop-up window containing a tree of the Requirements defined for the Test Suite. One or more Requirements may be selected from this window. The selected Requirements are linked to the Test Case, for example the Test Case will be shown in a Requirements Traceability report as implementing each of the Requirements.

To unlink a Requirement from a Test Case deselect the Requirement in the pop-up window.

If a Field of type atm\_tests is included in the template for editing a Requirement for a Suite a sicon is displayed for browsing Test Cases. Clicking this icon displays a pop-up window containing a tree of the Test Cases defined for the Test Suite. One or more Test Cases may be selected from this window. The selected Test Cases are linked to the Requirement, for example the Requirement will be shown in Traceability by Requirements report as being implementing by each of the Test Cases.

To unlink a Test Case from a Requirement deselect the Test Case in the pop-up window.

# 3.9.4 TEXT FIELDS

ApTest Manager offers four styles of textarea Fields. A textarea Field's style is shown in parentheses after the name the Field in the Edit Requirement/Test Case screen.

These styles format the information in different ways when the Field is viewed, executed, or shown in a report.

The primary differences between styles have to do with how data is entered: as if using a word processor, a typewriter, or as HTML source code.

Non-HTML styles allow text to be entered much like working on a typewriter or a word processor. Entering HTML allows control of text formatting with HTML commands. However some common text formatting, such as hitting Enter to create a blank line, does not work with HTML.

After editing a Requirement/Test Case it can be viewed (by clicking its name on the Edit Requirements/Tests screens) to ensure the information entered is formatted as desired.

Supported textarea Field styles and the way their contents are formatted follows. Some additional deprecated styles are supported for backward compatibility with earlier versions, but are not shown here.

code	Special characters are automatically transformed into HTML so they display correctly in a browser (e.g. '<' is transformed into "&It"). Otherwise, the text entered is displayed as is.
	Text is displayed in a monospace font. This style is used primarily for entering source code or (human readable) data into a Field.
formatted	This style allows typing text much as with a typewriter. Plus, numbered lists can be created.
	Newlines (e.g. hitting Enter) can be used to end lines and paragraphs.
	Spaces or tabs can be used at the start of a line to indent text.
	Special characters are automatically transformed into HTML so they display correctly in a browser (e.g. '<' is transformed into "<").
	Lines within the Field that begin with "#. " (the pound sign followed by a period and a space) are automatically numbered when the Test Case is viewed or executed. This is a convenient mechanism for making a Test Case easy to understand and maintain. Lines

beginning with "nnn. " (a number followed by a period and a space) are included in the numbered list, with the specified number.

HTMLContents are expected to include HTML. Special characters need to be specified in HTML and<br/>all formatting specified with HTML directives. For example, newlines do not have any effect,<br/>the HTML <br>the HTML <br>or <P> directives need to be used instead or lines run together when the Field<br/>is displayed.

Knowledge of HTML is required in order to use this style of Field. Please refer to <u>http://www.w3c.org/TR/html4/</u> for assistance with HTML.

wysiwygA What You See Is What You Get (WYSIWYG) editor provides a Word Processor style interface<br/>for formatting information. Paragraph formats, font styles, and sizes may be specified for<br/>selected text. Various other formatting functions are also offered.

ABC	Check spelling (Internet Explorer only)
۲	Sets the foreground color.
aby	Sets the background color.
B	Bold text style.
I	Italic text style.
Ū	Underline text style.
ABC	Strikethrough text style.
×2	Makes the selection a subscript.
ײ	Makes the selection a superscript.
	Align left.
≣	Align center.
≡	Align right.
	Align full.
—	Inserts a new horizontal ruler
≣	Unordered list/bullet list.
ŧΞ	Ordered list/numbered list
ŧ	Outdent/decrease indentation.

ŧ	Indent/increase indentation.
ю	Undo the last operation.
C <sup>4</sup>	Redo the last operation.
1	Cleanup code/Removes unwanted formatting. This function is useful when copying contents from for example an Office product.
œ	Insert a new link. Select text to be used as the label for the link before selecting this function.
È	Unlinks the current selection/removes all selected links.
<u>*</u>	Inserts an image.
Ω	Inserts a special character.
HTML	Opens HTML source code editor.

# 3.9.5 TABLE FIELDS

A table Field is composed of one or more rows consisting of one or more other Fields.

Tables are implemented within the browser so rows can be added and deleted very quickly. Tables are useful when sets of multiple Fields are needed in different quantities in different Test Cases. For examples, descriptions of associated files, test procedure steps, etc.

In each Requirement/Test Case a table may have a different number of rows and rows may be added or deleted on the fly. Fields in a table may be of any type.

Each table row also contains controls for that row:

moves the row up one row

woves the row sdown one row

**XX** deletes the row (if there is only one row it cannot be deleted)

💷 creates a duplicate of the row

hinserts a new row above

🐨 inserts a new row below

Note that tables on screens such as Edit Tests and Edit Requirements cannot be sorted based on table fields.

# 3.9.6 INSERTING FILE REFERENCES

File references can be included in Fields. These may be references to files uploaded into the Requirement/Test Case tree or other files on the same server as ApTest Manager or on other servers on the web. These references are turned into clickable links.

Links are clickable when a Requirement/Test Case is viewed and when a Test Case is run, so a user can view the information in associated files. Note that if Folders are included in the file name they must have the suffix .dir added to them, e.g. ~/TestFiles.dir/file.doc.

Links may be inserted to any type of object the browser knows how to display: web pages, images, documents, spreadsheets, etc. This allows information such as product documentation, screen shots, test data, etc. to be associated with Requirements/Test Cases.

In addition to files, links can refer to programs such as CGI scripts a Web server can run to dynamically generate information, access databases, etc.

In Fields of type file the names of uploaded files may be entered automatically be selected by clicking the  $\frac{1}{2}$  icon for the field to browse a list of files that have been uploaded to this Test Suite. For Requirements any uploaded files in the Requirements tree can be selected and for Test Cases those in the Test Case tree.

File names may also be typed in, separated by commas. These are turned into links:

- Simple file names (e.g. file.doc) are made into a link to the file relative to the folder of the current Requirement/Test Case.
- File names starting with ~/ (e.g. ~/file.doc) are made into a link to the file relative to the root directory of the current Test Suite.
- File names starting with a / (e.g. /file.doc) are made into a link to the file relative to the document root directory of the web server.
- Full URLs (e.g. http://www.aptest.com) are turned into links to the URL.

In html style textarea Fields include the HTML markup for a file reference (e.g. <a href='http://www.aptest.com/file' target='\_blank'>Click to access file</a>) to create a link to a file. Files may be located on the same server as ApTest Manager or any other system with a web server.

In wysiwyg style textarea Fields create a link to a file by entering a URL to be associated with a previously entered text string using the insert/edit link icon of the wysiwyg editor.

In formatted style textarea Fields, file references are automatically turned into links. For example entering http://www.aptest.com/file inserts a link to that file into the Field. Files may be located on the same server as ApTest Manager or any other system with a web server.
#### 3.9.7 INSERTING IMAGES

Images can be included directly inline into Requirements/Test Cases.

- In wysiwyg style textarea Fields click the Insert/edit image icon <sup>26</sup> and enter the URL of the image file to insert.
- In html style textarea Fields enter an HTML IMG directive referencing an image on the server or on other servers on the web. This causes the image to be displayed as part of the Requirement/Test Case. For example:

<img border="0" src="http://www.foo.com/images/image.jpg" >

The reference to the image must be either a fully qualified URL for a file on a remote web server (e.g. http://foo.com/images/image.jpg) or a server root relative reference to an image on the local system (e.g. /images/image.gif).

# 3.9.8 INSERTING SESSION VARIABLE REFERENCES

For Test Cases only. A Session Variable reference can be inserted into a Test Case Field when editing the Test Case. When the Test Case is executed or included in a report for a Test Session the Variable is expanded into its value for that Session.

Session Variables are not expanded in reports for a Test Suite (from the Edit Test screen) or when viewing or editing a Test Case. A Session Variable reference has the form <% variable\_name %>. Variable names are case insensitive.

There are some predefined Session Variables that can also be referenced:

VARIABLE	VALUE
ATM_FULLNAME	the current user's full name
ATM_SESSDESC	the Session description
ATM_SESSNAME	the Session name
ATM_SESSNUM	the Session number
ATM_SETNAME	the Set name
ATM_USERNAME	the current user's account name

In a textarea Field of style wysiwyg insert a Session Variable by selecting it from the editor's "Session Variables" pull down menu.

#### 3.10 MANAGE REQUIREMENTS/TEST CASES, FOLDERS, AND FILES

#### 3.10.1 LOCKING

Folders, Requirements/Test Cases, and files in a tree can be locked and unlocked. Locked elements of the tree cannot be modified, deleted, or renamed. They can only be copied or unlocked. This is useful to prevent modification of all or part of a tree that is not actively under development.

To lock a Requirement/Test Case lock the Folder in which it is contained or use the Lock bulk operation. A lock icon is shown for locked Requirements/Test Cases. The only operations available for locked entries are Copy and Unlock.

To unlock a Requirement/Test Case either unlock the Folder in which it is contained or use the Unlock bulk operation.

To lock a Folder, click its icon, check the Lock this folder check box and click Make Changes. This locks the folder and all the files and Requirements/Test Cases contained in it. If the Folder contains Subfolders a Lock subfolders checkbox is displayed. Check this box to also lock all the Subfolders and their contents.

In place of the Folder icon, locked Folders have an icon showing a folder with a lock. The only operations available for a locked Folder are Copy and Manage Folder.

To unlock a locked Folder, click its icon, uncheck the Lock this folder check box and click **Make Changes**. This unlocks the folder and all the files and Requirements/Test Cases contained in it. If the Folder contains Subfolders an Unlock subfolders checkbox is displayed. Check this box to also unlock all the Subfolders and their contents.

To lock a file, lock the Folder in which it is contained. A lock icon is shown for locked files and the only operation available for a locked file is Copy.

To unlock a file, unlock the Folder in which it is contained.

The Lock/Unlock operations may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

#### 3.10.2 MANAGE A FOLDER

To revise the description of the current Folder, manage its locked/unlocked state (see Section 3.10.1) or clear ordering set for its contents (see Section 3.5.5). click the icon. The Manage Folder window is displayed.

Once changes have been entered, click Make Changes.

# 3.10.3 COPY A FOLDER

To copy the current Folder elsewhere in the Test Case tree click the 🤎 icon. The Copy Folder window is displayed.

Pick a Folder into which the current Folder is to be copied. The New folder field is a pull-down list of all the folders in the current Test Suite. Select one of the folders from this list.

Enter a name for the newly created copy into the New name field.

Click **Copy Folder** to copy the Folder.

If a duplicate Folder Name is entered an error message is displayed. Type over the previous new name entry with an alternative that is unique.

#### 3.10.4 RENAME A FOLDER

To rename the current Folder, possibly also moving it elsewhere in the tree, click the  $\Im$  icon. The Rename Folder window is displayed.

The New Folder field is a drop-down list of all the folders in the current Test Suite. Pick a folder into which the current one is to be moved. If the location where the current folder already resides is selected, it is renamed but not moved.

Enter a new name for the current Folder into the New name field.

Click **Rename Folder** to rename the Folder.

If a duplicate Folder Name is entered an error message is displayed. Type over the previous entry with an alternative that is unique.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen. This feature is disabled if source control is enabled during installation and a command is not defined for the renameDir configuration option.

#### 3.10.5 DELETE A FOLDER

To delete the current Folder and its contents click the icon. A new window is displayed asking for confirmation of deletion of the Folder.

Click **Delete Folder** to remove the Folder. The Folder and its contents are moved to the Trash Can for the current Test Suite as a result of this action.

Click **Cancel** to return without deleting the Folder.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen. This feature is disabled if source control is enabled during installation and a command is not defined for the removeDir configuration option.

# 3.10.6 COPY A REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE

To copy a Requirement/Test Case click its is icon. The Copy Requirement or Copy Test Case window is displayed.

This feature creates a new Requirement/Test Case with the same data as the original Requirement/Test Case, except:

When a Requirement is copied the resulting copy is not linked to any Test Cases.

If a revision history table is defined for the Test Suite's Requirements/Test Cases it is cleared in the copy and an entry is added that records the copy.

Copy Requirement/Test Case is useful when creating several similar Requirements/Test Cases.

The Copy to Folder field is a drop-down list of all the folders in the tree. Pick a folder into which the copy is to be created. Enter a new ID for the Requirement/Test Case into the Copy to ID field<sup>1</sup>. Click Copy Requirement or Copy Test Case to create the copy.

If a duplicate Requirement/Test Case name is entered an error message that the name has been defined previously is displayed. Change the name to an appropriate alternative.

<sup>1</sup> If the ID Field for the Requirement or Test Case being copied is numeric, the Copy to Name field is not present; the copy created has a new numeric ID created automatically.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

Note: Each Test Suite can have a unique Requirement and Test Case configuration. So, the Requirements/Test Cases from different suites could be completely incompatible. Thus, while an entire Test Suite can be copied to create a new Suite, Requirements or Test Cases may not be copied between Test Suites.

# 3.10.7 RENAME/MOVE A REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE

To rename or move a Requirement/Test Case click its is icon. The Rename Requirement or Rename Test Case window is displayed.

The New Folder field is a drop-down list of all the folders in the tree. Pick a folder into which the Requirement/Test Case is to be moved. If the Folder where the Requirement/Test Case resides is selected, the Requirement/Test Case is renamed but not moved. Enter a new name for the Requirement/Test Case into the New ID field<sup>1</sup>. Click **Rename Requirement** or **Rename Test Case** to rename the Requirement/Test Case.

If a duplicate Requirement/Test Case name is entered an error message that the name has been defined previously is displayed. Change the name to a unique alternative.

<sup>1</sup> If the ID style for the Requirements/Test Cases is numeric, the New ID field is not present. In this case Requirements/Test Cases can be moved to other Folders but cannot be renamed, as ID values are assigned automatically.

If a Requirement/Test Case is part of a user-defined order and is renamed within the same Folder, its location in the defined order remains the same.

If a revision history table is defined for the Test Suite's Requirements/Test Cases an entry is added recording the rename/move.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen. This feature is disabled if source control is enabled during installation and a command is not defined for the renameFile configuration option.

#### 3.10.8 DELETE A REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE

To delete a Requirement/Test Case click its icon. A window is displayed asking for confirmation of the deletion of the Requirement/Test Case.

Click **Delete Requirement** or **Delete Test Case** to remove the Requirement/Test Case from the current Folder. The Requirement/Test Case is moved to the Trash Can for the current Test Suite as a result of this action.

Click **Cancel** to return without deleting the Requirement/Test Case.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen. This feature is disabled if source control is enabled during installation and a command is not defined for the removeFile configuration option

#### 3.10.9 MULTIPLE REQUIREMENT/TEST CASE OPERATIONS

A number of operations can be performed on multiple Requirements/Test Cases within the currently selected folder.

- Lock
- Unlock
- ≻ Сору
- > Delete
- Move
- Run these tests/Run associated Tests
- Multi-Edit

To perform one of these bulk operations select the Requirements/Test Cases to be operated on by clicking their checkboxes, choose an operation, and click **Go**.

The Copy and Move operations automatically place entries in the revision history table fields for the Requirements/Test Cases, if defined for the Test Suite, recording the operation.

The Lock/Unlock, Delete, and Move operations may each be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

The Move operation is disabled if source control is enabled during installation and a command is not defined for the renameFile configuration option.

The Delete operation is disabled if source control is enabled during installation and a command is not defined for the removeFile configuration option.

# 3.10.10 RUN THESE TESTS/RUN ASSOCIATED TESTS

The bulk operations menu contains operations to Run these tests (for Test Cases) and Run associated tests (for Requirements).

These operations allow quick execution of the Test Cases whose checkboxes are checked/tests linked to the Requirements whose checkboxes are checked.

Test execution in ApTest Manager revolves around Test Sets and Test Sessions (see Chapter 4). A Test Set is a subset of the Test Cases in a Test Suite. A Test Session captures the results from running the tests in a Test Set.

Executing Tests from the bulk operations menu provides a shortcut mechanism to run Test Cases quickly while editing. The user is taken directly to the Run Session screen (see Section 4.3) and a Test Session is automatically created to execute the selected tests.

The Test Session created contains just those Test Cases that the user selected, and the user can enter results, notes, problem reports, etc. just as with any other Session. These Sessions appear in the tables of Test Sessions for the Test Suite, may have all Session management operations applied to them, and may be freely included in ApTest Manager reports. No Test Set is created however and such Sessions will have a blank value for the name of the associated Test Set. These Sessions can be refreshed but, unlike other Sessions, tests are not added/removed based on their associated Set, rather only tests that have been deleted from the Test Suite are removed.

Note that the Test Session is created after the user clicks Run Tests from the Run Session screen. If the user clicks Cancel from this screen a Test Session is not created.

These features may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

# 3.10.11 MULTI-EDIT

The bulk operations menu contains an operation to edit multiple existing Requirements/Test Cases in the current Folder at once. It may also be applied to Requirements/Test Cases that are the result of a search with the Search Requirements/Tests button on the Edit Requirements/Test Cases screen. In this case the Requirements/Test Cases edited may be in multiple Folders.

This operation presents a spreadsheet-like table of Requirement/Test Case Fields, one row per Requirement/Test Case, one column per Field. For each Field in the table a data entry area is provided, the same as the area for the Field in the

Edit Requirements/Tests screen. The current value of each Field is displayed for each Requirement/Test Case and the user can change the value of each Field.

Once desired changes have been made, click the "Save Changes" button to commit them.

The Fields displayed in the Multi-Edit table can be configured by clicking the <sup>429</sup> icon in the table header. The Configure Mutli-Edit Table screen allows Requirement/Test Case Fields for this Test Suite to be included in the table. It is advisable for readability to display a modest number of Fields in this table. Including fewer Fields makes the table less wide and can improve performance. The Fields selected will persist for this user, until different Fields are selected.

Note that any changes that have already been entered but not saved will be lost when the 🥨 icon is clicked.

The Fields that can be displayed include Fields of type WYSIWYG. For each such Field a WYSIWYG editor will be displayed for each Requirement/Test Case, which will consume screen real estate and impact performance. Selecting such fields from the Configure Mutli-Edit Table screen should thus be done with care.

If a modification history table is configured for the Requirements or Test Cases in the current Test Suite and that Field is not among those displayed in the Multi-Edit table, a modification history table row is displayed before the Multi-Edit table. The contents of this row, including any information the user enters into editable fields it contains, are included in modification history table of each Requirement or Test Case that is modified from the Multi-Edit screen, when Save Changes is clicked.

Note that Requirement/Test Case IDs cannot be changed with the Multi-Edit operation.

Due to the stateless nature of the web, ApTest Manager cannot employ exclusive write locks. However if user A starts to make changes to Requirements/Test Cases and user B makes and saves changes to some or all of the same Requirements/Test Cases in the interim, when user A goes to save he will be told some of the Requirements/Test Cases he was editing have been changed and given the option of saving his changes, and thus overwriting user B's, or discarding them. User A could also look at user B's changes and merge them into his before saving if he wanted. This option applies to all Requirements/Test Cases changed in the table, i.e. the user can select that all Requirement/Test Case changes that have been made be saved, or all be discarded.

# 3.10.12 COPY A FILE

To copy a file click the 📴 icon for the file. The Copy File window is displayed.

The Copy to Folder field is a drop-down list of all the folders in the tree. Pick a folder into which the copy is to be created. Enter a new name for the file into the Copy to Name field. Click **Copy File** to create the copy.

This feature creates a new file with the same data as an existing file.

If a duplicate name file is entered an error message that the name has been defined previously is displayed. Change the name to an appropriate alternative.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

# 3.10.13 RENAME A FILE

To rename, and optionally move, a file click the 💷 icon for the file. The Rename File window is displayed.

The New Folder field is a drop-down list of all the folders in the tree. Pick a folder into which the file is to be moved. If the location where the file already resides is selected, it is renamed but not moved. Enter a new name for the file into the New name field. Click **Rename File** to rename the file.

Links from Test Cases or Requirements to files that are renamed are not automatically changed to point to the renamed file. Attempts to subsequently reference renamed files with such links will perforce fail.

If a duplicate file name is entered an error message that the name has been defined previously is displayed. Change the name to a unique alternative.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen. This feature is disabled if source control is enabled during installation and a command is not defined for the renameFile configuration option.

# 3.10.14 DELETE A FILE

To delete a file click the 📖 icon for the file. A window is displayed asking for confirmation of the deletion of the file.

Click **Delete File** to remove the file from the current Folder. The file is moved to the Trash Can for the current Test Suite as a result of this action. Links from Test Cases or Requirements to files that are deleted are not automatically removed. Attempts to subsequently reference deleted files with such links will perforce fail.

Click **Cancel** to return without deleting the file.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen. This feature is disabled if source control is enabled during installation and a command is not defined for the removeFile configuration option.

# Chapter

#### 4 RUNNING TESTS

The previous chapter described defining Requirements and Test Cases with ApTest Manager. This chapter describes using ApTest Manager for manual test execution, and importing results from external test automation. Click the Run icon on the ApTest Manager Menu Bar to get to this area of ApTest Manager.

Depending on a user's access level for a Test Suite the user may only be able to run Test Sessions but not modify Test Sets or Sessions, or may not have access to this area of ApTest Manager at all.

#### 4.1 TEST SESSIONS AND TEST SETS

Test execution in ApTest Manager revolves around Test Sets and Test Sessions.

A Test Set is a subset of the Test Cases in a Test Suite, selected by a query based of the characteristics of the tests. Any number of Test Sets can be created.

A Test Set may encompass an entire Test Case tree or a just a portion of the tests in the tree to address specific test objectives. For example a Test Set can be limited to tests from a specific folder, for a specific feature, for a type of testing, for a specific product version, etc. Queries are made against the Field values entered for the Test Cases in a Suite.

A Test Set can be run as many times as desired in different test environments by creating Test Sessions for it.

A Test Session captures the results from running the tests in a Test Set. They allow a Set of tests to be run multiple times, for testing in different test environments. Sessions are the element on which most ApTest Manager reports are generated. Reports can be generated for projects comprised of lots of Test Sessions, and results from different Sessions can be compared.

To execute tests:

- 1. Create a Test Set; this identifies the set of Test Cases to be run (see Section 4.7).
- 2. Create a Test Session; this is where test results are stored (see Section 4.8.4).
- 3. Execute the Test Session; this presents the Test Cases to the user so they can be performed and information entered into the Session about the results of execution (see Section 4.3).

An existing Set or Session may also be used. A Project includes the results from one or more Sessions, which can be based on one or more Sets. Sets and Sessions can be defined at the inception of a project, laying out the project's structure. Sets and Sessions can also be added to the project at any time, in response to new requirements or the results of testing to date for example. Reports can be generated on all the Sessions in a project, or on a subset of them, such as the results for testing a particular feature or test environment.

For example, a testing project for a web application might consist of:

- A Set of smoke tests to do an initial quick validation of a release; run several times using different Sessions to test with different OSs and browsers.
- A larger Set of integration tests to more broadly test the release after Smoke testing; run in a larger number of Sessions with more different OS/browser combinations.
- A Set of the tests for new features added in the release; run in more Sessions to do additional testing of these features.
- > A Set of tests that did not have adequate coverage to date, created at the end of the project and run in additional Sessions to get additional results in additional test environments.

Reports can be created at any time during or after the project; on any of these Sessions to see the status of any part of the project, as well as on all the Sessions to see the status of the entire project.

# 4.1.1 SESSION VARIABLES

Test Sessions have *Session Variable* values associated with them. Session Variables are used to specify characteristics of the test environment for a run of a set of tests. Examples of Session Variables are the hardware (disk controller, phone handset, etc.), software (OS, browser, database, etc.), and network (wireless, broadband, cellular, etc.) on which the Test Session is run. Session Variables may be configured to be menus or text fields.

Each Test Suite can have its own custom Session Variables and sets of values for Variable menus. Default Variable values may be defined for each Test Set and are inherited by its Test Sessions.

Session Variables inform the tester of the environment to be used for running the Test Cases in each Session. They can be used in defining reports, as described in Chapter 5, for instance to request a report on all the Sessions run on a particular OS or a particular hardware platform.

# 4.1.2 EXECUTION FIELDS AND RUN TEMPLATES

Execution Fields allow user input to be collected during Test Case execution and stored in a Test Session. These Fields are similar to Requirement/Test Case Fields but are used during Test Case execution rather than test or requirement editing. Execution Fields used while running a Test Case to specify information like the test result, user notes, uploaded files (e.g. screen shots of the product under test when a test fails), etc. Custom execution fields can be defined to solicit any information desired from users running tests.

The contents of Execution Fields are editable during Test Case execution. When tests are run the contents of Test Case Fields may be shown to the user (to describe the tests being run). The content of Test Case Fields are not editable during test execution.

Templates for test execution are provided and can also be customized. These are similar to the templates for Requirement/Test Case editing, but specify the Test Case and Execution Fields as well as Session Variables that are displayed when tests are run.

See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for information on defining Execution Fields and adding them to the templates for single or multiple test execution.

# 4.1.3 TEST EXECUTION MODELS

Over time, an organization builds up a repertoire tests for a product. A new project testing a new product release or configuration can build on the tests from prior projects. New tests can be added and existing tests rendered obsolete for each project.

Test Sets and Sessions defined the project infrastructure, what groups of tests are to be run in which test environments and on what schedule. This structure can be copied and carried forward from project to project, also facilitating ongoing quality improvement.

As the results and notes of each test campaign are stored in different Sessions, the results of previous projects are available at any time. ApTest Manager can produce reports comparing the results of different Test Sessions in the current project for different test environments as well as regression comparisons of results from different projects.

Each Test Session may be worked on for some time; rerunning its Test Cases, all or in part, if desired. A history of each time a Test Case is run in a Session is maintained.

#### 4.2 TEST SESSIONS

The Run Tests screen uses a Table of Sessions style user interface (see Section 2.8.3) to display every Session for every project performed in a Test Suite.

Click a Test Session number to view information about the Session. Click one of the icons to the left of a Test Session number to work with the Session.

to run the Test Session (see Section 4.3).

ito use the Test Session Summary (see Section 4.4).

Ito manage the Test Session (see Section 4.9).

What columns of information are contained in this table can be personalized. Click the <sup>\$\$\$</sup> icon in the table's header row to specify the information shown in the table. The Configure Table screen allows a number of different columns to be included in the table. It is advisable for readability to display a modest number of columns in this table.

The way the table of Sessions is sorted can be changed by clicking on one of the titles of the columns in the table. The table is resorted based on the title clicked. Clicking that title again reverses the sort order. An up () or down ( $\clubsuit$ ) arrow is displayed next to the header for the column on which the table is currently sorted. The Description and Session Variable columns are not used for sorting.

R	un Te	sts									REQS : TE	STS į SETS į RU	JN : F	REPORTS	MANAGE : SUITES :	HELP ap t	est manager
Adn	ninistrator: I	3ob Mana	3G6L [logout]												ApTest_Mar	nager_Samp	le [Suite Manager]
Adr	ninister Set	s and Se	ssions Filter Sessio	n Table Show all \$	Sessions Compact Se	ssion Variabl	es										
То о	perate on n	nultiple s	essions, click their ch	eckboxes and choos	se an operation: Lock S	essions	▼ G										
														Test Environment			
	*	#∜	Name	Test Set	Assigned To	Plan Start	Real Start	Plan End	Real End	Tests	Not Run	Progress	m1	m2 drop	os	browser	network
	◉≡♥	<u>00052</u>	MacOS 9 IE 5	V2.10/ Smoke	Sue Lake	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	44	0	100%		A	Mac OS 9	IE5	100baseT
	۲ 🗉 🕑	00053	WinXP IE 6	V2.10/ Smoke	Joe Rice	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	44	0	100%		A	Windows XP	IE6	802.11g
		00054	WinMe IE 5.5	V2.10/ Smoke	Norm Liu	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	Feb 09	44	0	100%		В	Windows ME	IE5	Dial-up
	•=	00055	WinNT NS 4.79	V2.10/ Smoke	Joe Rice	Feb 10	Feb 10	Feb 10	Feb 10	44	0	100%		В	Windows NT	NS4	10baseT
	•=•	00057	MacOS X NS 7	V2.10/ Smoke	Sue Lake	Feb 11	Feb 11	Feb 11		44	6	86%		С	Mac OS X	NS7	100baseT
	•=•	00058	WinMe IE 5.5	V2.10/ Integrate	Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 16	159	0	100%		С	Windows ME	IE5	100baseT
	• = 🗸	00060	Win2k IE 6	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice, Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%		С	Windows 2000	IE6	10baseT
	• • •	00061	WinNT NS 4.79	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%		С	Windows NT	NS4	802.11g
		00062	WinXP NS 7	V2.10/ Integrate	Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%		С	Windows XP	NS7	100baseT
	•=•	00063	MacOS 9 NS 4.79	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%		С	Mac OS 9	NS4	802.11g
	•=•	00094	MacOS X NS 7	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	25	84%		D	Mac OS X	NS7	100baseT
		00095	Win2k NS 7	V2.10/ Integrate	Norm Liu	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18	Feb 18	159	0	100%		D	Windows 2000	NS7	Dial-up
		00096	WinXP IE 6	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	85	47%		D	Windows XP	IE6	802.11g
		00098	MacOS 9 IE 5	V2.10/ Integrate	Sue Lake	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	42	74%		D	Mac OS 9	IE5	10baseT
	• • •	00102	MacOS X IE 5.2	V2.10/ Integrate	Joe Rice	Feb 14	Feb 14	Feb 18		159	111	30%		D	Mac OS X	IE5	100baseT

#### Figure 18 - Run Tests screen

The Run Tests Session table can be filtered, for example to show just those Sessions in the current project or just the Sessions assigned to a particular user that are not yet complete.

Session filtering controls located at the top of the screen determine the Sessions shown in the table. A Session must match at least one selected value in each selection control in order to be displayed.

Click Filter Session Table to go reveal these controls.

Values of the Session Selection fields can be saved by clicking **Save..** The "Save" dialog box allows the user to define the name of a filter and then save / update that filter. That filter is then automatically selected when the user visits the Run Test in the future, until a different named filter is selected or a new set of selections is saved. Settings are per-Test Suite, and may be "private" to the user or "public" to all test-suite users. Note that saved filter settings are shared among the Run and Report selection screens.

- Test Sets specify the Test Sets for which Test Sessions are shown. No Test Set specifies those Sessions that were created from the Edit Tests/Edit Requirements screens (see Section 3.10.10). You can elect to hide locked sets from the list of test sets.
- Date specify a time period during which the Test Sessions shown were executed.
- Last Mod By specify the ApTest Manager users who ran the Test Sessions shown.

- Run? specify only completed, never run, or partially complete Test Sessions.
- Lock specify only locked or unlocked Test Sessions. By convention Sessions are locked after their project is complete. This avoids accidental modification of the results of previous projects while keeping these results available for regression analysis. All Sessions that are unlocked are thus elements of the current project.
- > Assigned users specify only Test Sessions with Test Cases assigned to specific users are shown.
- Schedule specify Test Sessions that started or ended early, on time, or late.
- Session Variables- a selection field is provided for each Session Variable that is marked as selectable. These fields present menus of values or fill in fields for text searches that specify which Test Sessions are shown based on their Variable values. Strings for text searches are case insensitive.

Click **Apply Selections** to make a temporary change to the Session selections; without saving the settings permanently.

The Test Sets, Users, Schedule and Session Variable controls for Session selection allow choosing multiple values from among those displayed. The keystrokes required to do this vary from browser to browser; consult the browser's documentation for details. Often the Shift and Control keys can be used to select specific values or ranges of values.

Clicking **Compact Session Variables** limits how much information is displayed for a Session Variable to the first 32 characters of the first Variable value. A Variable whose value is not fully displayed has a blue triangle appended to the information that is displayed. Placing the mouse over this blue triangle shows the entire value as a tool tip. Click **Expand Session Variables** to show the entire value of Session Variables.

Clicking **Show all Sessions** causes the table to show all a Suite's Test Sessions by clearing all the Session table selection controls.

#### 4.2.1 MULTIPLE TEST SESSION OPERATIONS

A number of operations can be performed on multiple Test Sessions. To manage multiple Test Sessions click the check boxes for the Test Sessions, select an operation from the pulldown menu, and click **Go**.

- Lock lock the Test Sessions so they cannot be modified.
- Unlock unlock the Test Sessions.
- Copy copy the Test Sessions, creating new Test Sessions.
- Delete remove the Test Sessions.
- > Refresh update the Test Sessions from the Test Sets current in their Test Sets.
- Change Session Values allows Session Variables to be updated for multiple Sessions, which can be useful when a Session Variable is used to track code drops and a new drop is received, Existing Test Sessions can be copied

and reused to test a new drop, after updating the appropriate Session Variable to indicate the drop being tested. Session Schedules can also be updated for multiple Sessions.

- > Clear Session Results rest the results and run information for the Test Cases in the Sessions.
- Assign Sessions assign all the tests in the Test Sessions to one or more users. Depending on the number of sessions selected and the number of users receiving email notification of assignment changes this operation can take some time to perform.

The Lock/Unlock, Delete, and Rename operations may each be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

#### 4.2.2 ASSIGNING TEST CASES TO USERS

Individual Test Cases within a Test Session may be assigned to one or more users (see Section 4.9.8). Assignments may also be defined for a Test Set (see Section 4.8.3); these become the initial assignments for subsequently created Test Sessions for that Set.

- Test Case assignment tells testers the Test Cases in Test Sessions they are responsible for executing and allows managers to track what tasks each tester has accomplished and has remaining to complete.
- Through the Run Session screen users can elect to run only those Test Cases assigned to them in a Test Session.
  For some Test Suite access levels these are the only tests the user can run in the Session.
- The Select Report and Run Tests screens can be configured so just those Sessions with Test Cases assigned to specific users are shown.
- In the User's Report the number of assigned Test Cases for each user is shown by Test Session broken down by those that have been run and those that remain to be run.
- Most reports for Test Sessions can be configured so only those Test Cases assigned to specific users are included in the report.

#### 4.2.3 TEST SESSION SCHEDULING

A window of time for planned start and end dates may be specified for individual Test Sessions. The time of the actual start and end of execution are automatically recorded by ApTest Manager.

If the actual start or end time of Session execution occurs within the specified time window following the planned time it is considered to have occurred on time. It is considered early if it happens before the planned start/end date window and late if it occurs after the end of the window.

Test Session scheduling allows users to track actual versus planned events in the progress of a test campaign.

- A Session's planned schedule can be specified at Session creation. It can be modified later through the Change name/schedule Session management operation and the Change Session Values bulk Session operation. A Default Session schedule may be defined for a Test Set; this is inherited by Test Sessions that are subsequently created for the Set.
- Users may receive email notifications of the actual start and end of Test Session execution that indicate if an event was early, late, or on-time.
- Tables on the Run Tests and Select Report screens can be configured to display planned and actual schedules and may be filtered by different schedule results. Actual dates indicate if they were early, on time or late by their colors, blue, green, and red respectively. An actual date is shown in black if there is not a corresponding planned date. Planned dates that are pending and have passed are also indicated in red.
- Schedule details are available by clicking the Session number in the Run Tests and Select Report tables of Sessions.
- > Planned and actual schedules are shown in the header of each ApTest Manager report.
- The Schedule Report shows the planned and actual schedules for Test Sessions, along with expected events that are late, early or pending.

As with other dates, Test Session schedules dates are presented in the time zone and format configured for a user. If users in other time zones are executing Test Sessions, care should be taken in setting schedules to accommodate the working hours of these users.

Use of Session schedules is optional. They can be defined, displayed and reported on if desired. Alternately they can simply not be defined and the Run Tests and Select Report screens can be personalized to not display them.

# 4.3 RUNNING A TEST SESSION

Click the **Run Session** icon 🕑 to the left of a Session in the table on the Run Tests screen to execute that Session. This involves presenting each of the tests in the Session so that it can be performed and a result and associated information entered.

Several options for how execution is to be performed are presented:

- One at a time or Many at a time: whether each Test Case should be presented on its own screen or a screen with multiple Test Cases should be used.
- Which Test Cases are to be executed, based on their previous results in the Session. Test Cases with results of untested have not been run yet. Thus specifying untested causes the Test Cases in the Test Session that have not been run to be presented. Specifying other results reruns Test Cases that have been previously run with those results. This is useful for testing new drops by rerunning previously failed tests for example.
- > If just those Test Cases assigned to the current user are to be executed, rather than all the Test Cases.

Click Show Advance Filters to use the Requirement/Test Case Search user interface (see Section 3.3) to select the Test Cases to be run in the Test Session.

For each Test Case shown, the user performs the test and enters a result for its execution. Notes about executing the test as well as information for any Execution Fields, such as Problem Reports that are included in the template for the appropriate Run template, may also be entered.

Files, such as logs or screen shots may also be uploaded and associated with the execution of the Test Case in the Test Session. The order in which the Test Cases are presented is determined by how they have been arranged for the Test Session.

#### 4.3.1 RUNNING TEST CASES ONE AT A TIME

When Test Cases are run one at a time they are each presented on a separate screen, shown in Figure 8. This screen is based on a template – the Fields displayed can be configured separately for each Test Suite.

Once a Test Case is performed and its result entered click **Send Result** to record the result and advance to the next Test Case in the Session. Click **Reset run info** to clear the contents of execution related fields. To not enter a result, click **Skip Test**. The result retains its previous setting and no entry is made in the Test Case's execution history.

There is a link at the bottom of the screen that enables editing the current Test Case if an error is noticed in the Test Case. This feature is available only to users with a sufficient access level for the current Test Suite.

#### 4.3.2 RUNNING MULTIPLE TEST CASES

When Test Cases are run many at a time several tests are presented on a common screen, shown in Figure 9, and results can be entered for one or many at once. The number of Test Cases presented per screen is determined by the user's pagination level setting. With the necessary permission this value can be changed by clicking on the Username on the Suite Bar. This screen is based on a template – the Fields displayed can be configured separately for each Test Suite.

The Run Multiple screen is usually configured to show less information about each Test Case than is provided when they are run one at a time. It may thus be desirable to run Test Cases One at a time initially and Many at a time when rerunning them. One at a time and Many at a time execution may be mixed at will however.

Once the Test Cases on a screen have been performed and their results entered, click **Save Changes** to record the results and advance to the next screen of Test Cases in the Session. Move around within the screens using the Go to page/Next/Previous controls. When done with running tests, click **Finish.** Click **Reset run info** to clear the contents of execution related fields for a test.

#### 4.3.3 ENTERING NOTES

A field in which the tester can enter notes about what was encountered in performing a test is usually configured to be displayed for each test.

File references entered into the notes field are automatically turned into links. For example entering http://www.aptest.com/file causes a link to that file to be inserted into the notes field.

ApTest Manager keeps track of each time the notes or result for a Test Case in a Test Session is changed and displays this information in many of its reports and on the Run Test Case and Run Multiple Tests screens.

# 4.3.4 CREATING PROBLEM REPORTS

ApTest Manager can be configured to interface with a Problem Tracking system. If an installation has been configured to do this a link labeled "Submit a Bug Report" is provided when a Test Case is run. Clicking this link invokes the Problem Tracking system and Problem Reports can be submitted, with information pre-populated automatically by ApTest Manager. This information can include hyperlinks to ApTest Manager, allowing users of the Problem Tracking system to flip back and forth between the two applications when working on a problem report, for instance in order to view more details of the Test Case or rerun it to verify it is fixed in a newer code drop.

#### 4.3.5 RECORDING PROBLEM REPORTS

The example configurations shipped with ApTest Manager include two Execution Fields: IDs for Problem Report and Problem Report links.

- The Problem Report ID Field is a text Field in which references to problem reports can be entered. These are generally names or numbers that reference PRs in the Problem Tracking system.
- The Problem Report links Field is intended to contain links to PRs in the Problem Tracking system. If the Problem Tracking system is web based the user can copy the URL for the Problem Report from the browser and paste it into this Field. For Problem Tracking systems with interfaces that support it, such as SOAP/XML based interfaces, this information can be retrieved and entered into the Field automatically.

When this Field is shown in reports ApTest Manager turns the information into clickable links that invoke the Problem Tracking system. This allows user to invoke the Problem Tracking system to view and modify PRs and to check their status. As many links as desired may be entered into this Field, separated by spaces.

The Status and templated Test Results reports as shipped with ApTest Manager include the Problem Report Fields, allowing users to see what bugs have been filed and invoke the Problem Tracking system and look at the current status of a Problem Report.

#### 4.3.6 UPLOADING FILES

Click **Upload File** to upload a file and associate it with a Test Case's execution in the Test Session. For example a screen shot to illustrate a problem.

Enter the name of a local file to upload or click **Browse** to select the file by looking through the available files. Click **Upload file** to copy the file to the server.

Uploaded files are stored separately for each Test Case in the Test Session. Thus, files with the same name can be uploaded for different Test Cases.

A reference to the uploaded file is added to the notes Field for the Test Case, and a description of the file can be added by the user. The file reference is of the form atmResultFile:filename which is expanded by ApTest Manager to a link to the uploaded file when the notes Field is displayed in reports. Clicking that link displays the file.

# 4.4 USING THE SESSION SUMMARY

Click the **Session Summary** icon ito the left of a Session in the table in the Run Tests screen to view the results of the Session with the Session Summary screen. The Session Summary also allows, for Sessions which are not locked, modification of the results of Test Cases by running them individually or updating their execution notes. This screen provides a "cherry picker" interface for running a Session, as a supplement to the other two execution modes, and a quick summary of the status of execution of the Session.

For each Test Case in the Test Session the Session Summary provides:

- the current result for the Test Case
- a history of each time the Test Case was run in this Session showing
  - the user that ran the test
  - the date and time it was run
  - the Test Case result
  - any information that the user entered
- > the ability to run the Test Case, modify its execution notes, or submit a bug report

Test Case Field columns to be displayed in the Session Summary can be configured by clicking the 🌼 icon in the table header. It is advisable for readability to just display a modest number of Fields in this table.

#### 4.4.1 RUNNING A TEST CASE

Click **Run this test** next to a Test Case in the Test Session Summary to run (or re-run) the Test Case using the Run one at a time screen.

Click **Run from here** next to a Test Case in the Test Session Summary to run (or re-run) the Test Case and any subsequent Test Cases with results that match the results specified last time Test Cases were run using the Run one at a time screen.

#### 4.4.2 EDITING THE NOTE FOR A TEST CASE

Click **Edit Note** for a Test Case in the Test Session Summary to add to the information in the notes for this Test Case for this Session. This presents the last note entered and allows creating a new note by modifying or replacing this text.

See Section 4.3.6 for a description of the Upload File button on the Edit Note screen.

#### 4.4.3 SUBMITTING A BUG REPORT

Click **Submit Bug** for a Test Case in the Test Session Summary to create a bug report in the Problem Tracking system for this Test Case for this Session (see Section 4.3.4).

#### 4.4.4 VIEWING A TEST CASE

Click the name of a Test Case in the Test Session Summary to view the information for the Test Case without rerunning it.

#### 4.5 TEST SETS

Test Sets are administered from the Test Sets screen (reached from the Run Tests screen by clicking Administer Sets and Sessions).

The Administer Sets and Sessions screen displays Test Sets in a Folder tree style user interface (see Section 2.8.3). A tree is specific to a Test Suite – each Test Suite has its own tree that contains the Test Sets for that Suite. The tree displayed is that of the current Test Suite. Click on the SUITES link in the navigation bar to work with a different Suite.

Any number of Test Sets and Folders can be placed at any level of the tree. Keeping the Test Set tree from being too deep or wide is desirable for readability and ease of use. It is also beneficial to keep Folder and Test Set names reasonably short, yet adequately descriptive. Additional Folders and Test Sets may be added whenever desired.

This mechanism is very flexible and may be used to structure Tests Sets in a wide variety of ways. A completely flat test structure can be employed in which all Test Sets in the Test Suite are placed in a single Folder. At the opposite extreme small groups of related Test Sets may be placed in separate Folders, which themselves may be grouped within other Folders based on characteristics such as the type of testing performed or the functional area tested. How to structure a Test Set tree is at the discretion of the process an organization wishes to use. A useful practice is to have all the Sets for a particular version under test in a single branch of the tree (a Folder and its sub-Folders). This allows the Sets to be copied and updated en mass when a project to test a new version is to begin.

#### 4.5.1 NAVIGATION

A Test Set tree is displayed and manipulated with a user interface employing two side-by-side frames.

Use the browser scroll bar, if shown, to scroll a frame upward or downward.

The left-hand frame shows the Folders that comprise the tree and allows individual Folders to be selected. The righthand frame shows the Test Sets contained in the currently selected Folder, along with any sub-folders.

The name of the Test Suite appears as the top link of the tree in the left-hand frame. The right-hand frame is traditionally blank until a Folder selection is made.

The icon precedes the name of the Folder currently displayed in the right-hand frame. This is followed by a series of icons for working with Folders. Below the Folder name is a table of the Test Set in the Folder followed by any sub-Folders it contains. The Test Set table can be sorted by different columns by clicking on a column name. Clicking the name again reverses the sort order.

Each row in the Test Set table contains information for an individual Test Set. Icons are provided for managing the Test Set and for creating new Test Sessions for it. The user must have an appropriate level of access in order for these icons to be shown.

The columns displayed in the Test Set table can be personalized by clicking the <sup>(2)</sup> icon in the table header. The Configure Table screen allows a number of different columns to be included in the table. It is advisable for readability to just display a modest number of columns in this table.

The Test Set name is always displayed in the table. When this name is shown in other parts of ApTest Manager the Folders that contain it are also shown: e.g. 3.0/Test Cycles/Integration.

The selected table configuration is also used when Set information is displayed in Set management operations.

#### 4.5.2 COLLAPSING AND EXPANDING THE TREE

The level of detail in which the tree is shown can be collapsed and expanded.

Notice the '+' to the immediate left of some of the Folders in the tree. These are Folders which have further levels of Folders defined within them. Clicking a '+' causes the display of these sub-Folders. The '+' associated with a Folder is changed to '-' when the Folder contents are displayed. Clicking the '-' collapses that portion of the tree. This feature is especially beneficial when navigating through large multi-layer Test Set trees.

#### 4.5.3 NAMING CONVENTIONS

Folders and Test Sets can be named according to an organization's policy of choice.

Consideration should be given to naming conventions that avoid making Test Set trees difficult to navigate. Very long names can be cumbersome for instance as the left frame can become cluttered. Lengthy Folder names are generally not necessary, as the user-defined description for the current Folder is displayed at the top of the right-hand frame.

A common practice is to keep all the Sets for testing in a specific branch of the tree. This allows the Sets to be used in testing a new release to be copied from those used in testing the previous release, by simply copying the top level folder

of that release's branch of the tree. The Sets resulting from the copy can then be modified as needed to address the testing of the new release.

ApTest Manager automatically sorts the displayed Folders and Test Sets alphabetically.

# 4.6 MANAGING A TEST SET TREE

Test Set trees are populated and managed by selecting one of the icons in the right-hand frame for the current Folder or one of the Test Sets within that Folder. The Test Suite itself is the top level of the tree; Folders and Test Sets are added beneath it.

Click one of the icons to the right of the current Folder in the right-hand frame to manage the current Folder or add new Folders and Test Sets to it.

- Click 📫 to create a Folder within the current Folder.
- Click 🖳 to create a new Test Set within the current Folder.
- Click 🖉 to rename the current Folder, possibly also moving it elsewhere in the Test Case tree.
- Click 🛤 to delete the current Folder.
- Click <sup>III</sup> to copy the current Folder elsewhere in the Test Set tree.
- Click <sup>mag</sup>to revise the description of and lock/unlock the current Folder.
- Click 🥄 to view the Test Sets in the current branch of the tree (this Folder and any sub-Folders).
- Click 🧶 to modify settings for Test Sets in the current branch of the tree (this Folder and any sub-Folders).
- Click 😡 to refresh Test Sets in the current branch of the tree (this Folder and any sub-Folders). Note Sets that are based on selections made in the Coverage Report not refreshed.

Click one of the icons to the left of a Test Set name in the right-hand frame to manage the Set or create a new Test Session from the Set.

Click 🖙 to change the Test Set definition.

- Click while to arrange / disable test cases in the Test Set.
- Click 💷 to define default assignments for test cases in the Test Set.

Click to create a new Test Session from the Test Set.

# 4.6.1 MULTIPLE TEST SET OPERATIONS

A number of operations can be performed on multiple Test Sets within the currently selected folder.

- Lock lock the Test Sets so they cannot be modified.
- Unlock unlock the Test Sets.

- Copy copy the Test Sets to this or another Folder.
- Delete remove the Test Sets.
- Move move the Test Sets to another Folder.
- Refresh reapply the Test Case Selectors for the Test Sets to the current Test Case repository. This updates the Test Set to include all currently matching Test Cases. This operation can also be performed for Folders (see Section 4.6.3), causing all the Test Sets in the Folder and any sub-folders to be refreshed. Note Sets that are based on selections made in the Coverage Report not refreshed.
- Show Details show the Test Set table for just the selected Test Sets.
- Change Values change the Test Case selections for the Test Sets. For example, when a new release is received existing Sets can be reused to test it by copying them and changing the value of their Product Version Field to select those tests for the new release rather than the previous one. This operation can also be performed on a Folder or Folders (see Section 4.6.3), causing the selections for all the Test Sets in the Folder and any sub-folders to be changed.
- Create Sessions create a session for each selected Test Set. Through the interface you can customize the Name, Description, Schedule, and Variables for each new session.

To perform one of these operations select the Test Sets to be operated on by clicking their checkboxes, choose an operation, and click **Go**.

The Lock/Unlock, Delete, and Rename operations may each be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

#### 4.6.2 LOCKING THE TEST SET TREE

Folders and Test Sets can be locked and unlocked. Locked elements of the tree cannot be modified, deleted, or renamed. They can only be copied or unlocked. This is useful to prevent modification of all or part of a Test Set tree that is not actively under development.

To lock a Folder, click the icon, check the Locked check box and click Make Changes. This locks the folder and all the Test Sets contained in it. If the Include subfolders checkbox is checked all sub Folders and their contents are also locked.

In place of the Folder icon, locked Folders have an icon showing a folder with a lock. The only operations available for a locked Folder are Copy and Manage Folder.

To unlock a Folder, click the <sup>1</sup> icon, uncheck the Locked check box and click **Make Changes**. This unlocks the folder and all the Test Sets contained in it. If the Include subfolders checkbox is checked all sub Folders and their contents are also unlocked.

To lock a Test Set either lock the Folder in which it is contained or use the Lock bulk operation for Test Sets. A lock icon is shown for locked Test Sets and the only operations available for a locked Test Sets are Copy and Unlock.

To unlock a Test Set either unlock the Folder in which it is contained or use the Unlock bulk operation for Test Sets.

The Lock/Unlock operations may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

#### 4.6.3 CREATE A NEW FOLDER

To create a Folder within the current Folder click the  $\stackrel{\text{result}}{\longrightarrow}$  icon. The New Folder window is displayed.

Enter a Folder name into the field Folder Name. ApTest Manager limits Folder names to the characters available in the "POSIX Portable Filename Character Set". Basically, this means Folder names must be composed of A-Z, a-z, 0-9, periods ("."), underscores ("\_"), and hyphens ("-"). ApTest Manager transforms space characters into "\_" and removes other characters outside of this set. This is to ensure that Folders are representable in the file system on the server, and that they are portable to other servers should they need to be migrated later. Leading periods are not allowed.

Continue by entering an appropriate description of the Folder into the field Folder Description.

When satisfied that the name and description are accurate, click Make Folder beneath the description field.

If Folder Name is entered that already exists in the current Folder, an error message is displayed above the Folder name asking for a different name. Type over the previous entry with an appropriate alternative.

Folder names are limited to 50 characters, though this limit can be increased or decreased during installation.

#### 4.6.4 MANAGE A FOLDER

To revise the description of the current Folder or manage its locked/unlocked state click (see Section 4.6.2) the <sup>4</sup> icon. The Manage Folder window is displayed.

Once changes have been entered, click Make Changes below the Folder description field.

#### 4.6.5 COPY A FOLDER

To copy the current Folder elsewhere in the Test Set tree click the <sup>[]</sup> icon. The Copy Folder window is displayed.

Pick a Folder into which the current Folder is to be copied. The New folder field is a pull-down list of all the folders in the tree. Select one of the folders from this list.

Enter a name for the newly created copy into the New name field.

Click **Copy Folder** to copy the Folder.

If a duplicate Folder Name is entered an error message is displayed. Type over the previous New name entry with an alternative that is unique.

#### 4.6.6 RENAME A FOLDER

To rename the current Folder, possibly also moving it elsewhere in the Test Set tree, click the  $\bowtie$  icon. The Rename Folder window is displayed.

The New Folder field is a drop-down list of all the folders in the tree. Pick a folder into which the current one is to be moved. If the location where the current folder already resides is selected, it is renamed but not moved.

Enter a new name for the current Folder into the New name field.

Click Rename Folder to rename the Folder.

If a duplicate Folder Name is entered an error message is displayed. Type over the previous entry with an alternative that is unique.

This feature may be restricted to restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

#### 4.6.7 DELETE A FOLDER

To delete the current Folder and its contents click the 🛤 icon. A new window is displayed asking for confirmation of deletion of the Folder. Note that there is no trashcan for Test Set Folders – once deleted they cannot be undeleted.

Click Delete Folder to remove the Folder.

Click **Cancel** to return without deleting the Folder.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators the Manage System Configuration screen.

#### 4.7 CREATE A TEST SET

From the Administer Sets and Sessions screen, click the 📮 icon for a Folder to create a new Test Set in that Folder. Enter the name of the Test Set in the field provided and a brief description in the appropriate field.

ApTest Manager limits Test Set names such that there may be no space characters and no slash characters. ApTest Manager transforms space characters into "\_" and removes slash characters. This is to ensure that Test Sets are representable in the file system on the server, and that they are portable to other servers should they need to be migrated later. Leading periods are not allowed. Test Sets are displayed in alphabetical order it is advisable to establish an appropriate naming convention so Sets are shown in the order desired.

Test Set names are limited to 50 characters, though this limit can be changed during installation.

Whether Folder and Test Set names are case sensitive depends on whether file names in the underlying OS on the server are case sensitive.

The Test Cases contained in a Set are determined when it is created. New Test Cases are <u>not</u> included in a Set automatically. However the Set can be refreshed so it contains new Test Cases meeting its criteria, as described in Refresh a Test Set (see Section 4.8.9).

Create Test Set uses the Requirement/Test Case user interface (see Section 3.3) define to search criteria for the Test Cases in a Test Set.

The Fields displayed are called Selectors. Selector Fields are identified as part of Requirement and Test Case Field configuration (by setting the selectable flag for a Field) and the Fields displayed thus vary from one Test Suite to another. A similar User Interface is used to select the Test Cases to be covered by reports (see Section 5.2.2).

Deleted Requirements and Test Cases do not match any selection criteria when creating new Test Sets.

Test Cases in a Test Set are initially ordered as they are in the Test Case tree. Use the Arrange Test Set screen (see Section 4.8.2) to reorder Test Cases and sort Test Cases in different ways.

Default values for the Session Variables and Schedule for Test Sessions created for this Test Set may be defined. These values are inherited as the default values for newly created Test Sessions. They may then be changed as desired.

Click **Create Test Set** to create the Test Set and return to the Test Set screen. Click **Cancel** to return to the Test Set screen without creating the Test Set.

Test Sets can also be created from within a Coverage Report (see Section 5.8.1) for collections of Test Cases based on how many times they were covered by a group of Test Sessions. For example, a Set of the tests which have never been covered, or only those tests which have already been covered.

Select the values for the Session Variables for this Session, specifying the test environment in which its tests are run. These values are associated with the Test Session and included in reports for it.

Click Create Test Set to create the new Test Set.

The Test Cases run by a Test Session are initially set to those in its Test Set. New Test Cases that are subsequently added to the Test Set are not automatically added to existing Test Sessions. However an existing Test Session can be refreshed to match the current content of its Test Set (see Section 4.9.11).

When a Test Session is created it inherits its Test Case ordering, schedule, and assignments from its Test Set. The execution order, schedule, and assignments for tests in a Test Session can be changed after it is created.

#### 4.8 MANAGING A TEST SET

#### 4.8.1 CHANGE TEST SET NAME, SELECTIONS, OR SETTINGS

Click the **Change the name, selections, settings** link to the left of a Test Set screen to display the Change Set, Name, Selections, Settings screen. Fields are provided for the Set name, description, and selector settings that initially display the current values for the Set. Make any changes desired and click **Change settings** to make the changes.

Click **Change settings and refresh** to make the changes and refresh the Test Set.

Test Case Selectors may also be changed for multiple Test Sets or for all the Sets in a Folder (see Section 4.6.1). Note that Sets created from the Coverage Report after their Selectors have been changed no longer include Test Cases based on how many times they were executed.

#### 4.8.2 SET DEFAULT TEST CASE ARRANGEMENT

Test Cases in a Test Set are initially ordered as they are in the Test Case tree. Click **Set default test case arrangement** from the Manage Test Set screen to reorder Test Cases, delete Test Cases, and sort Test Cases in different ways.

Any Test Sessions created subsequently for this Set inherit this new arrangement. It is not applied automatically to existing Test Sessions.

The Arrange Test Set screen presents a list of all the Test Cases in the Test Set and allows their arrangement to be changed. If an arrangement for the Set has previously been defined this arrangement is displayed initially.

Move, sort, and delete Test Cases as many times as necessary until the desired order is achieved. Click **Try Changes** to apply a set of changes. Click **Finished** when done to commit all the changes made, or they will be lost.

Clicking the Delete check box next to a Test Case disables it in the Test Set. However a disabled Test Case can be restored to the Test Set later if desired.

To move one or more Test Cases:

- Click the check boxes for the Test Cases to be moved
- > At the top of the screen, select which Test Case number to move them before or after
- Click Try Changes

To sort Test Cases follow these steps, specifying the criteria by which they are to be sorted at the top of the screen. Test Cases can be moved and sorted at the same time.

For each Test Case this screen shows the values of each of the selector Fields that is a menu or author Field. Clicking on selector value for a Test Case which is not currently selected selects all the Test Cases with that selector value. Clicking a selector value for a Test Case which is currently selected deselects all the Test Cases with that selector value. Select or

deselect Test Cases individually by clicking their select checkboxes, or select/deselect all Test Cases by clicking the top select checkbox.

Don't forget, click Finished when done making changes or they will be lost.

# 4.8.3 SET DEFAULT TEST CASE ASSIGNMENTS

Click **Set default test case assignments** from the Manage Test Set screen to assign the Test Cases in the Test Set to users and assign values to Execution Fields. Test Sessions created subsequently for this Set inherit these assignments. They are not applied automatically to existing Test Sessions.

A single user or multiple users may be assigned for each Test Case and either single or multiple values for an Execution Field may be set depending on the Field type.

For each Test Case this screen shows the values of the current assignees, those Execution Fields with the settable flag set, as well as each Test Case selector Field of type menu. If assignments for the Set have previously been defined these assignments are displayed initially.

Clicking a value for a Test Case which is not currently selected selects all the Test Cases with that value. Clicking a value for a Test Case which is currently selected deselects all the Test Cases with that value. This includes values of the Assigned to Fields and other settable Fields.

Select or deselect Test Cases individually by clicking their select checkboxes, or select/deselect all Test Cases by clicking the top select checkbox.

Select a value or values in one of the menus of values and click **Set Assignments** to set those values in the selected tests. If no values are selected, or –Clear values – is selected for a single select menu Field, the Field is cleared. Set Assignments as many times as needed to assign different tests in a Set to different users and assign different Execution Field values. If the test suite has the estimated staff time feature turned on, a table showing each tester and an estimate of their assigned staff time. NOTE: If a test is assigned to more than one tester, its TOTAL time will be allocated to each tester.

Click Finish when done to commit all the changes made, or they will be lost.

# 4.8.4 CREATE A TEST SESSION

Click the **Create Test Session** icon icon to the left of a Test Set to display the Create Test Session screen. This screen allows a new Test Session to be created for the Test Set.

Enter a Test Session name in the field provided. Two or more Sessions may share the same name, since a unique numeric identifier is automatically assigned to each Session.

Optionally a description of the Test Session may be entered and a schedule for the start and completion of its execution may be specified. A Session schedule consists of expected start and end dates, with a window of time for each. If the start or end of Session execution occurs within the specified time window following the specified date it is considered to

have occurred on time. It is considered early if it happens before the specified start/end date and late if it occurs after the end of the window.

To set a schedule date, click its calendar icon. To clear a date, click the x adjacent to it.

#### 4.8.5 DELETE A TEST SET

Click the **Delete** link from the Manage Test Set screen to remove the current Test Set and all its associated Test Sessions. A confirmation window is displayed. Please exercise caution to not delete a Test Set that may be important. ApTest Manager allows individual Test Sets to be locked to avoid accidental deletion of Test. Note that there is no trashcan for Test Sets – once deleted they cannot be undeleted.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

# 4.8.6 COPY A TEST SET

Click the **Copy** link from the Manage Test Set screen to copy the Test Set. Provide a name for the new Test Set.

Several options are provided for copying the Test Set that control what Test Session information is copied.

Click **Copy** to create the copied Test Set.

#### 4.8.7 LOCK A TEST SET

Click **Lock** from the Manage Test Set screen to lock the current Test Set so that it may not have its settings changed or be deleted. When a Test Set is locked the only choices that appear in the Manage Test Set screen for it are those to copy the Set and, if the user has a sufficient level of access, to unlock it.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

# 4.8.8 UNLOCK A TEST SET

If a Test Set is locked a link is provided to unlock it. Click **Unlock** from the Manage Test Set screen to unlock the current Test Set so that it may again have its settings changed and be deleted.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

# 4.8.9 REFRESH TEST CASE SELECTIONS

Test Sets are static – new Test Cases added after the Set was created are not automatically added to it, even if they meet the Set's selection criteria.

Click **Refresh test case selections** from the Manage Test Set screen to reapply the Test Case Selectors for the Test Set against the current tree of Test Cases for the Test Suite. Any additional Test Cases that match the Set's selectors are added to the Set and any Test Cases that do not are removed. Test Cases that were deleted from the Test Set remain disabled.

The user has the option of having the Test Cases in the Set ordered as per their order in the Test Suite's Test Case tree, or keeping the order of the original Test Set. In the later case new Test Cases are added at the beginning of the Test Set. Thus it may be desirable to rearrange the Test Set after refreshing it.

This operation is useful after copying a Test Set and changing its selectors, so it includes different Test Cases; e.g. those for a new release. Optionally all the current Test Sessions for this Test Set may be refreshed as well. This operation may also be applied in bulk to multiple Test Sets or to all the Test Sets in a Folder (see Section 4.6.1).

Note that the Refresh link is not provided for Sets that are based on selections made in the Coverage Report.

# 4.9 MANAGE A TEST SESSION

Click the **I** icon for a Test Session on the Run Tests screen to manage the Session. From the Manage Test Session screen, a user can:

- > Click **Change name/description** to rename the Session or change its description.
- Click **Change session variables/schedule** to modify the Session's Variable and schedule values.
- Click **Delete** to delete the Session.
- Click Clear test case results to clear the results for the Test Cases in the Test Session. Note that clearing the results removes *all* information captured during previous runs of this Session.
- Click **Copy** to copy the Test Session.
- > Click **Export results** to create a CSV file with result fields and other information from the test session.
- > Click Import results to bring data into the Test Session from a CSV file.
- > Click **Set test case arrangement** to rearrange the Test Cases in the Test Session.
- Click Set test case assignment to assign each Test Case in the Test Session to one or more users and assign values to settable Execution Fields.
- Click Lock (or Unlock) to lock (or unlock) the Session. Once a Session has been locked, only the Copy and Unlock options are available.
- Click Refresh from test set (or Refresh session/change selectors for Sessions created with the Run these tests/Run associated tests operations) to update the Test Cases in the Test Session.

For Sessions created with Run these tests/Run associated tests, click **Create Set** to create a Set containing the Test Cases in the Session.

Management operations show the Test Session(s) they apply to in a table with the column configuration the user has defined for the Run Tests screen.

#### 4.9.1 CHANGE A TEST SESSION'S NAME AND DESCRIPTION

Click the **Change name/description** link from the Manage Test Session screen to display the Change Test Session Name/Description screen. Fields are provided for the Session name and description that initially display the current values for the Session. Make any changes desired and click **Update** to make the changes.

#### 4.9.2 CHANGE A SESSION'S VARIABLES AND SCHEDULE

Click the **Change session variables/schedule** link from the Manage Test Session screen to display the Change Test Session Variables/Schedule screen.

This screen allows values for the Session's Schedule and the Session Variables for the current Test Suite to be modified for the Session. If Schedule and/or Variable values for the Session have previously been defined these values are displayed initially. Make any changes desired and click **Change Values** to apply the changes.

The Set Test Session Values bulk operation can be used to set the values of Session Variables for multiple Test Sessions.

# 4.9.3 DELETE A TEST SESSION

Click the **Delete** link from the Manage Test Session screen to remove the current Test Session. A confirmation window is displayed. Please exercise caution so as not to delete a Test Session that may be important. ApTest Manager allows individual Sessions to be locked to avoid accidental deletion. Note that there is no trashcan for Test Sessions – once deleted they cannot be undeleted.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

# 4.9.4 CLEAR A TEST SESSION'S RESULTS

Click the **Clear test case results** link from the Manage Test Session screen to clear all execution data from the current Test Session, including the planned and actual Session schedule. A confirmation window is displayed. Please exercise caution to not to clear important information. ApTest Manager allows individual Sessions to be locked to avoid accidental clearing of information.

#### 4.9.5 COPY TEST SESSION

Click the **Copy** link from the Manage Test Session screen to copy the Test Session. The Copy Test Session screen is displayed.

A different name may be specified for the new Test Session. Some may find it unnecessary to rename the Test Session and elect to retain the original name, since a unique identifier is automatically assigned to distinguish the copy from the original Session.

All, none, or part of the Test Session's run information may be copied to the new Session. Just those tests in the original Session that have specific results can be enabled in the copy. Other tests are disabled (but may be renabled from the Set test case arrangement operation (see Section 4.9.7)).

If results or all information is copied the Session Schedule, both planned an actual, is copied. Otherwise it is cleared.

#### 4.9.6 IMPORT INFORMATION INTO A TEST SESSION

Click the **Import results** link from the Manage Test Session screen to import information into the Test Session from a local Comma Separated Values (CSV) file. Results, execution times, and execution notes for any or all of the Test Cases in the Session may be specified in this file. The CSV file must contain at least the following fields:

- ID the name of a Test Case that is in the Session. For plain style use the folder path and text ID. For auto number style IDs use the folder path and numeric ID. For auto outlined style IDS use the numeric ID only (e.g. 2.1.6) with no folder path.
- RESULT the result of executing the test. This must be one of the results defined for the Suite.
- NOTES Notes about the execution of the test.

It can also contain the following fields:

- STAFFTIME The amount of time it took to run the Test Case (only useful if the Test Suite's Test Case Fields includes a plannedtimestaff Field). Time values must be specified in units of minutes. Integer (e.g. 2) or real (e.g. 2.5) values are supported.
- CLOCKTIME The amount of time it took to run the Test Case (only useful if the Test Suite's Test Case Fields includes a plannedtimeclock Field). Time values must be specified in units of minutes. Integer (e.g. 2) or real (e.g. 2.5) values are supported.

In addition, it can contain any fields in the Suite's Execution Field configuration, for example:

ATM\_PRID The problem report ID for the test

ATM\_PRLINK A link to the problem report in a bug-tracking system

Any fields that do not match the Execution Field configuration, or one of the special fields listed above, are ignored. The first line of the file must be the field names.

An example CSV file might look like:

ID,RESULT,NOTES,ATM\_PRID

mytestcase,pass,"some notes about this test case",42 myothertestcase,fail,"another test case with notes",43

This option may be used to import the results of running automated tests into ApTest Manager.

To import results from an external program, the script ATM\_ROOT/bin/importResults may be used. This script also allows a Test Session to be automatically created and its Session Variables to be set. See the script's internal documentation for details.

#### 4.9.7 REARRANGE A TEST SESSION

The order of Test Cases within a Test Session is copied from its Test Set when the Session is created but may be modified later. Click the **Set test case arrangement** link from the Manage Test Session screen to reorder Test Cases, delete Test Cases, and sort Test Cases in different ways.

The Arrange Test Session screen presents a list of all the Test Cases in the Test Session and allows their ordering to be changed. The current ordering for the Session is displayed initially.

Test Cases can be moved, sorted, and deleted as many times as needed until the desired order is achieved. Click **Try Changes** to apply a set of changes to the current order. Click **Finished** when done to save changes, otherwise they will be lost.

Clicking the Delete check box next to a Test Case removes it from the Test Session; permanently deleting all previously entered execution data. A Test Case may be restored to the Session by clearing its Delete check box.

To move one or more Test Cases,

- > Click the check boxes for the Test Cases to be moved
- > At the top of the screen, select the Test Case number to move them before or after
- Click Try Changes

To sort Test Cases follow these steps and at the top of the screen specify the criteria by which they are to be sorted. Test Cases can be moved and sorted at the same time. When sorting by Execution Result the sort order is determined by the order of the results in the Results Editor screen (see the *Admin Guide* for details on configuring results).

For each Test Case this screen shows the values of each of the Test Case selector Fields that is a menu, checkboxes, radio buttons, or author Field. Clicking on a value for a Test Case which is not currently selected selects all the Test Cases with that value. Clicking a value for a Test Case which is currently selected deselects all the Test Cases with that value. Select or deselect Test Cases individually by clicking their select checkboxes, or select/deselect all Test Cases by clicking the top select checkbox.

Don't forget, click **Finished** when done making changes, or they will be lost.

# 4.9.8 ASSIGN A TEST SESSION

The assignments for a Test Session are copied from its Test Set when the Session is created but may be modified later. Click the **Set test case assignments** link from the Manage Test Session screen to alter the assignments of Test Cases in the Session to users and values to Execution Fields. A single user or multiple users may be assigned for each Test Case and either single or multiple values for an Execution Field may be set depending on the Field type.

For each Test Case this screen shows the values of the current assignees, those Execution Fields with the settable flag set, as well as Test Case selector Fields of type menu, checkboxes, or radio buttons with the selectable flag set. The current values for the Session are displayed initially.

Clicking on a Field value for a Test Case which is not currently selected selects all the Test Cases with that value. Clicking a Field value for a Test Case which is currently selected deselects all the Test Cases with that value. This includes values of the Assigned to Fields and other settable Fields.

Select or deselect Test Cases individually by clicking their select checkboxes, or select/deselect all Test Cases by clicking the top select checkbox.

Select a value or values in one of the menus of values and click **Set Assignments** to set those values in the selected tests. If no values are selected, or –Clear values – is selected for a single select menu Field, the Field is cleared. **Set Assignments** as many times as needed to assign different tests in a Session to different users and set different Execution Field values.

When all changes have been made, click **Finished**. Don't forget, as changes are not actually applied to the Test Session until **Finished** is clicked.

An example application of assigning Execution Field values is setting the priority of Test Cases on a per Session basis. Define an Execution menu Field for test priority, marking it as settable and readonly, and include it in the Test Case Execution templates. Then use this screen to assign a priority value to each Test Case. The user running the Session sees the assigned priority value for each Test Case executed. This value may be assigned differently from one Test Session to another for the same Test Case.

# 4.9.9 LOCK A TEST SESSION

Click the **Lock** link from the Manage Test Session screen to lock the current Test Session so that it may not be run, deleted, or changed. When a Test Session is locked, the only choices that appear in the Manage Test Session screen for it are those to copy the Session and, if the user has a sufficient level of access, to unlock it. On the Run Tests screen the Run icon for a locked Session is replaced with a lock icon.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

#### 4.9.10 UNLOCK A TEST SESSION

If a Test Session is locked, click the **Unlock** link from the Manage Test Session screen to it so it may again be run, deleted, and changed.

This feature may be restricted to ApTest Manager Administrators through the Manage System Configuration screen.

# 4.9.11 REFRESH A TEST SESSION

Click the **Refresh from test set** (or **Refresh session/change selectors** for Sessions created with the Run these tests/Run associated tests operations) link from the Manage Test Session screen to update the Test Cases contained in the Test Session.

This can be useful if the Test Set has been changed since the Test Session was created.

The user has the option of having the Test Cases in the Session ordered as per their order in the Test Set, or keeping the order of the original Test Session. In the later case new Test Cases are added at the beginning of the Test Session. Thus it may be desirable to rearrange the Session after refreshing it.

Test Cases that were deleted from the Test Session remain disabled.

For Sessions created with the Run these tests/Run associated tests operations where there is no Test Set associated with the Test Session, the Test Case contained in the Session were picked from a list of Test Cases when it was created. For these Sessions this operation allows the user to update those tests from a current list of tests.

# 4.9.12 CREATE SET FROM TEST SESSION

For Sessions created with Run these tests/Run associated tests, click the **Create set** link from the Manage Test Session screen to create a Set containing the Test Cases in the Session.

This allows additional Sessions with the same selections to be created from the Administer Sets and Sessions screen.

The user has the option of attaching the Session to the new Set, thus allowing it to be refreshed from the Set, copied when the Set is copied, etc. Once it has been attached to a Set, additional Sets can no longer be created from the Session.

# Chapter

# 5 VIEWING REPORTS

ApTest Manager provides up to the minute information on test projects, e.g. project summaries, test specifications, testing progress, test coverage, etc. can be retrieved and viewed with a browser from any location on the web.

#### 5.1 REQUESTING A REPORT

The Select Reports screen shown in Figure 10 uses the Table of Sessions user interface (see Section 2.8.3) to generate a report. Select Reports provides a table of Test Sessions that may be reported on and a list of the reports available. To request a report:

Select the report to be generated from the Report Type list.

Click the checkbox to the left of a Test Session in the table of Sessions to report on that Session. For a Regression Report click the boxes for two or more Sessions. For a Progress, Coverage, Schedule, User Report or a templated Requirements report, click the boxes for one or more Sessions.

Click Generate Report (note, this button will be disabled until Sessions are selected).

#### 5.1.1 AVAILABLE REPORTS

A variety of reports are available to choose from:

- > Progress Report Shows a summary and the status of testing for all or part of a testing project
- Users Report Shows work performed by specific users for a project
- Coverage Report Shows how much test coverage has been achieved by a project
- Regression Report Compares the results of multiple executions of a set of tests
- Schedule Report Shows which Sessions in a project started on-time, late, and early
- Templated Reports Any number of templates may be defined for reports on Requirements and Test Cases. These templates specify the Fields that are shown in the report and how they are presented (e.g. as a spreadsheet, a series of tables, etc.). Each report template has a unique name, such as the Test Specification report, Test Requirements report, Test Results report, etc. Templated reports are included in separate sections of the Report Type list.

Test Case templated reports show execution results for a single Test Session. Requirements templated reports provide execution results and requirements traceability on a per Requirement basis for one or more Sessions.

Saved Settings – Each report has options available to customize its behavior: how results are sorted, which Requirements and Test Cases to include, etc. An unlimited number of saved report settings can be defined and named. Saved report settings are included in the Report Type list. Selecting a saved setting from the list thus allows saved report configuration to be generated with just a click.

# 5.1.2 SELECTING SESSIONS

The table of Sessions on the Select Reports screen is itself a report of sorts, that can display valuable management information, e.g. all the Sessions run by a particular user during the last month.

- For each Session the table can show:
- The associated Test Set
- > The name of the Session, Session number, and locked status of the Session
- > The total number of tests and the number tests with each possible result in the Session
- The date the Session was last executed
- The user that last executed the Session
- The Session's planned and actual start and end dates. The color of an actual date indicates if it was early, on time, or late (blue, green, and red respectively)
- > The users that have Test Cases assigned in the Session
- The Session description
- > The values of its Session Variables.

To personalize the information to show for each Session in the table, click the 🔯 icon in the table header. It is advisable for readability to just display a modest number of columns in this table.

Session filters located at the top of the screen control what Sessions are shown in the table: A Session must match at least one selected value in each selection field in order to be displayed. This allows the display to be limited to just the Sessions for the current project, the to-do list for a specific tester, the testing performed in a particular test environment, etc.

- > Test Sets specify the Test Sets for which Test Sessions are shown.
- > Dates specify a time period during which the Test Sessions shown were executed.
- Users specify the ApTest Manager users who ran the Test Sessions shown.
- Locked specify only locked or unlocked Test Sessions. By convention Sessions are locked when their project is completed. This prevents accidental modification of previous results while keeping them available for comparison purposed. The Sessions that are unlocked are those in the current project.
- > Run specify only completed, never run, or partially complete Test Sessions.
- > Assigned users specify only Test Sessions with Test Cases assigned to specific users are shown.
- Schedule specify Test Sessions that started or ended early, on time, or late.
- Session Variables a selection field is provided for each Session Variable that is defined as selectable. These fields present menus of values or fill in fields for text searches that specify which Test Sessions are shown based on their Variable values. Strings for text searches are case insensitive.

### Click Filter Session Table to reveal these filters.

The Test Sets, Users, and Session Variable fields for Session selection allow choosing multiple values from among those displayed. The keystrokes required to do this vary from browser to browser; consult the browser's documentation for details. Often the Shift and Control keys can be used to select specific values or ranges of values.

After changing Session filters click **Apply Selections**; the table of Sessions is changed appropriately. Clicking **Show all Sessions** causes the table to show all a Suite's Test Sessions.

Values of the Session Selection fields can be saved by clicking **Save..** The "Save" dialog box allows the user to define the name of a filter and then save / update that filter. That filter is then automatically selected when the user visits the Run Test in the future, until a different named filter is selected or a new set of selections is saved. Settings are per-Test Suite, and may be "private" to the user or "public" to all test-suite users. Note that saved filters are shared between the Run and Report selection screens.

Clicking **Compact Session Variables** limits how much information is displayed for a Session Variable to the first 32 characters of the first Variable value. A Variable whose value is not fully displayed has a blue triangle appended to the information that is displayed. Placing the mouse over this blue triangle shows the entire value as a tool tip. Click **Expand Session Variables** to show the entire value of Session Variables.

Values of the Session filters, Report Type, and the Session table's sort-by column can be saved by clicking **Save Settings**. These values are applied when the Run Test screen is visited in the future, until different values are saved. Settings are saved on a per-user basis for each Test Suite. Thus each user can set up filtering selections for this screen that are applied each time they visit it for this Test Suite. Users can also use these filter settings to define Custom Filtered Reports – reports that incorporate data from all sessions matching the filters.

# 5.1.3 SORTING SESSIONS

The way the table of Sessions is sorted can be changed by clicking on one of the titles of the columns in the table. The table is resorted based on the title clicked. Clicking that title again reverses the sort order. An up ( $\bigtriangleup$ ) or down ( $\bigtriangledown$ ) arrow is displayed next to the header for the column on which the table is currently sorted. The Description and Session Variable columns are not used for sorting.

## 5.2 CUSTOMIZING REPORTS

Each report offers a number of options for customizing it. Customization options can limit the tests the report applies to, suppress portions of the report, request the report be output in CSV format, etc.

To customize a report select it from the Report Type menu, click **Customize Filtered Report** (when no sessions are selected) or **Customize Report** (when some sessions are selected) and modify the settings for the report. From the Customize Report screen the selected report can be generated with the specified custom settings by clicking **Generate Report**. The custom settings can also be saved for reuse in the future.

## 5.2.1 SAVING SETTINGS

An unlimited number of saved settings may be assigned names and saved: private settings available for reuse just by the user that saved them and public settings available to all users of the Suite.

When settings are saved for reports their names are automatically added to the Report Types list under the names of the reports they customize. For example, if sets of custom settings for the Progress Report named Short Status and Full Status are saved, the list of report types would include the Progress Report as well as Short Status and Full Status. Saved customized reports can thus be generated easily – the same way as base reports are – without the need to re-specify the custom settings for them.

To create a saved report setting from the Customize Report screen supply a name for the customized settings, indicate if the saved settings should be public or private, indicate if existing saved settings with the same name should be overwritten, and click **Save Custom Settings**.

To modify a saved report setting, select it by name from the Report Type menu and click **Customize Report**. The saved settings are displayed and can be renamed, deleted, or modified.

If the settings of a base report (e.g. the Users Report or a Template report) are modified and saved without specifying a new name for these settings they are saved as private customized settings with the same name as the base report.

Settings for a base report cannot be deleted or renamed.

Users with Suite Manager access and ApTest Manager Administrators have access to all the private saved settings for users of a Test Suite by clicking **Show Others' Reports** from the Select Reports screen.

# 5.2.2 QUERIES

For many reports, customization includes the ability to specify the Test Cases to be included in the report using the Requirement/Test Case Search user interface (see Section 3.3). Requirements h Fields, Test Case Fields, and Execution Fields, as applicable, may be queried.

An example of the interface for these queries is shown in Figure 19. The interface allows values to be specified that must appear in Fields in order for a Requirement/Test Case to be included in the report. This powerful mechanism allows

viewing reports on Requirements/Test Cases based on a wide variety of criteria. A similar User Interface is used to specify the Test Cases in Test Sets (see Section 4.7).

If no values are specified for a Field, that Field matches all Requirements/Test Cases. If no values are specified for any Fields, the report contains all the Requirements/Test Cases on which it is reporting.

The values that can be specified for a Field and their significance depend on what type of Field it is:

- For a text Field specify a text string which must appear in the Field in order for a Requirement/Test Case to be included in the report. Strings may be case insensitive or case sensitive. Normal strings or Regular Expressions may be used.
  - To match any Requirements/Test Cases where the Field has a value, use the Regular Expression "^.+\$" (without the quotation marks).
  - To match any Requirements/Test Cases where the Field is empty (has no value), use the Regular Expression "^\$" (without the quotation marks).
  - To match any Requirements/Test Cases where the Field contains one of several different strings, use the Regular Expression "string1|string2" (without the quotation marks).
- For a menu Field specify one or more values. A Requirement/Test Case must have at least one of these values in the Field in order for it to be included in report. The special value – Empty –matches Requirements/Test Cases with no value for the Field.
- For date Fields (e.g. Creation Date and Modification Date), select a predefined time period or specify a starting and ending date. A Requirement/Test Case must have a value for the Field that falls within the specific time period in order for it to be to be included in the report.
- For Fields that are lists of users specify one or more users. A Requirement/Test Case must have one of these users in the Field in order for it to be included in the report. For an Author Field pick one of more users who must have been the author of the Requirement/Test Case. For a Modifying User Field pick one or more users who must have been the last user to modify a Requirement/Test Case. The special value Empty –matches Requirements/Test Cases with no value for the Field.
- For the ID Field select one or more Folders and/or specify a search string, or pick Requirements/Test Cases from a list of those in the Test Suite. If selecting by Folder/search string:
  - A Requirement/Test Case must be in one of the selected Folders and have an ID that matches the specified search string in order for it to be included in the report. A blank string matches all Test Cases in the selected Folders.
     Don't Care selects all Folders.
  - The search string should <u>not</u> contain folder names or the slash character. It should <u>not</u> be used with Auto Outline numbered IDs.
  - Please note the depth of the Folder list shown may be limited to just a few levels. To see more levels of Folders please refer to the description of the SIZE attribute for the ID Field in the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide*. Normally

selecting a Folder does NOT automatically select any of its child Folders (i.e. all the Folders in the list need to be selected individually). However Folders below the depth limit are selected if their parent Folder is selected.

# 5.2.3 QUERYING PROBLEM REPORTS

One application of the search interface is to locate all the tests that had problem reports filed for them (i.e. for which Problem Report IDs were entered when they were run). This is done by entering the Regular Expression "^.+\$" (without the quotation marks) as the matching criterion for the Problem Report IDs Execution Field. This matches any non-empty value, and thus selects only those Test Cases for which a PR number was entered into the Field.

In a Test Results report this displays Test Case information including the PR IDs and the links to the problem reporting system for them. In a Progress Report the PR IDs are displayed. Click the link to the specific test result (a gray triangle in the Test Case Details table) to display the complete Test Case, including the PR links.

You may specify values for the following fields in a Test Case to determine what Test Cases will be included in this report. You may specify one or more values for menus, enter literal strings for text fields, and specify date ranges for date fields.

In order for a Test Case to be included in the report, it must match one or more of the selections you make within a field (logical OR within a field), and must have at least one match in each of the fields for which you make a selection (logical AND between fields). Fields for which you do not specify a value will match every Test Case. Thus, specifying no values will match all Test Cases.

Description	Selections	Description	Selections
ID		Features Tested	
<ul> <li>Select by Folder &amp; Name</li> </ul>	Don't care	reatures rested	Don't care A
Select from List	ATM_Administration		Reporting =
-	Edit_Tests		Installer
	Help Log-in		Help Screens Admin T
	Look_and_Feel	Test Costes	
	Manage_Suite	Test Cycles	Don't care
	reports		Integration E
	Run_Tests Select_Suite		System
	Test_Files -		Compatibility
			Installation *
	Case Sensitive Is Empty		
	Regular Expression Is Not Empty		
Counting Data		Delevite	
Creation Date	Don't care	Priority	Don't care
Last Modification Time	Don't care		High
			Medium
			Low
Last Modified By	Don't care	State	Don't care
	Empty		Empty
	Bob Manager Jim Administrator		Specification Definition Specification Review
	Joe Developer		Ready
	Joe Rice		Hold -
	Norm Liu Sam Reporter		
	Sue Lake		
	Sue Tester -		
Assigned Test Developer	Don't care	Phase	Don't care
	Empty		Empty
	Bob Manager Jim Administrator		Spec Design Spec Implementation
	Joe Developer		Spec Review - Engineering -
	Joe Rice		Spec Review - Marketing
	Norm Liu Sue Lake		Spec Review - QA
Created By		Planned Staff Time	
Created by	Don't care A	Plaineu stan rine	Don't care A
	Bob Manager		2
	Jim Administrator		5 =
	Joe Developer		10
	Joe Rice Norm Liu		60 -
	Sam Reporter	Preconditions and Setup	
	Sue Lake	r reconducino una octup	
	Sue Tester -		Case Sensitive Is Empty
			📄 Regular Expression 📄 Is Not Empty
Change Details		Test Procedure	
	Case Sensitive 📄 Is Empty		Case Sensitive Is Empty
	Regular Expression Is Not Empty		Regular Expression I Is Not Empty
			Regular Expression is Not Emply
Product Versions	Don't care	Verification Procedure	
	Empty 2.10 =		Case Sensitive Is Empty
	2.05		Regular Expression 🔲 Is Not Empty
	2.04	Link to File	
	2.03 -		
			Case Sensitive Is Empty
			📄 Regular Expression 📄 Is Not Empty
		File Description	
			Case Sensitive Is Empty
			📄 Regular Expression 📄 Is Not Empty
		Test Case Locked	Don't care 🔺
			Empty
			Yes No -
		Number of Requirements Tested	
		Number of Requirements Tested	
			and Less than or Equal to:
		1	

Figure 19 - Query Test Case Interface

### 5.2.4 SELECTOR SUMMARIES

For many reports optional tables can be included that summarize the Test Case results in the report based on the values of selector Fields. Sample tables are shown below.

	Features Tested											
Value	untested pass		ass	unresolved			fail	Tota				
Admin	53 (55%)	) 41	(43%)	2	(02%)	0	(00%)	96				
Configuration	46 (51%)	) 41	(46%)	1	(01%)	2	(02%)	90				
Edit	16 (67%)	) 7	(29%)	1	(04%)	0	(00%)	24				
Help Screens	3 (100%)	) 0	(00%)	0	(00%)	0	(00%)	3				
Installer	0 (00%)	) 0	(00%)	0	(00%)	0	(00%)	0				
Reporting	88 (49%)	83	(46%)	6	(03%)	3	(02%)	180				
Run	26 (38%)	43	(62%)	0	(00%)	0	(00%)	69				
UI	6 (40%)	9	(60%)	0	(00%)	0	(00%)	15				
Total	238 (50%)	224	(47%)	10	(02%)	5	(01%)	477				



	Priority											
Value	untested	pass	unresolved	fail	Total							
High	177 (54%)	137 (42%)	9 (03%)	4 (01%)	327							
Low	11 (31%)	25 (69%)	0 (00%)	0 (00%)	36							
Medium	50 (44%)	62 (54%)	1 (01%)	1 (01%)	114							
Total	238 (50%)	224 (47%)	10 (02%)	5 (01%)	477							



	Run By (execution field)										
Value	untested	pass	unresolved		Total						
Joe Rice	0 (00%)	69 (93%)	1 (01%)	4 (05%)	74						
Sue Lake	0 (00%)	155 (94%)	9 (05%)	1 (01%)	165						
Total	0 (00%)	224 (94%)	10 (04%)	5 (02%)	239						



#### Figure 20 - Selector Summary Tables

In templated Requirements reports there may be multiple results for the execution of associated Test Case in different Sessions. In this case selector summaries are calculated based on the worst result for the execution of associated tests for each Requirement.

## 5.2.5 GRAPHS

For many reports bar graphs may optionally be included.

## 5.2.6 EXPORT IN CSV FORMAT

The Customize Report screen for Templated reports, the Progress report, and the Regression report provide an option for the report to be produced as a Comma Separated Values (CSV) file. Select CSV as value for the setting "What format

should be generated?". If the browser has an appropriate helper application, for example Excel, configured for this format it should automatically open a CSV report.

To export Test Cases use a Templated report configured to contain those Fields to be exported.

When exporting a value for the ID field Name part fields are not included; they can be exported separately. If a plain or auto numbered ID is exported it includes the ID with the full folder path. If an auto-outlined ID is exported it includes just the numeric ID (e.g. 1.0.6) without the folder path.

## 5.2.7 COMPACTING SESSION VARIABLES

Each report allows selection of whether Session Variable values should be compacted. Session Variable values are shown in the header at the top of a report. If compaction is selected the length of a Variable's value is limited to 32 characters, with the entire value show in a tool tip if the mouse is placed over an icon displayed at the end of the portion of the value that is shown.

## 5.3 SAVING, BOOKMARKING, AND E-MAILING REPORTS

There are two ways an ApTest Manager report may be saved or emailed:

- Using a reference to the report: a bookmark or a link. Do this to see the current data each time the reference is viewed. For example; to get an updated status report for a project.
- Saving the report itself to a file. Do this to see the same data each time the report is viewed. For example, to get a daily status report for a project.

When a bookmark or link is accessed the report is retrieved anew from ApTest Manager. This requires logging in to ApTest Manager with an ApTest Manager account (which uses a license seat). Unless links to ApTest Manager in the report are clicked viewing a saved report does not require logging in to ApTest Manager.

One way to save a report is printing it in PDF format. PDF creation software (such as PrimoPDF, a free PDF creator) must be available to print to. Printing colors may require setting up the browser. In Internet Explorer there is an option to print background colors in the Advanced tab of the Internet Options box. In Firefox this can be setup under Page Setup.

A report can also be saved as a web page. For example:

- > With Internet Explorer select **Save As** from the File menu (Menu Bar must be enabled).
- > With Firefox select **Save Page As** from the File Menu.

Both Internet Explorer and Firefox allow files to be saved as type WebPage, complete. This creates a static HTML file and a directory of associated images that can be recalled at any time by using a browser to open the file. These saved reports can also be emailed. When moving the saved report, remember to move the directory of images along with the HTML file. Internet Explorer also allows files to be saved as type Web Archive, which includes the HTML and images in a single file. This file can be opened with Internet Explorer, but is not compatible with other browsers such as Firefox.

A report saved as HTML can also be opened with Microsoft Word which will convert it to a Word document.

Most reports can also be exported as a CSV file (and read into Microsoft Excel or Access (see Section 5.2.6).

Customized but unsaved report settings are not bookmarkable.

### 5.4 TEMPLATED REPORTS

Templated reports can be configured to display different Fields, for purposes such as a Requirements Traceability report or a Test Specification report. Information can be formatted in different ways, as a spreadsheet or a series of tables for example.

A report template defines the information displayed for a single Requirement or Test Case. When information about several Requirements or Test Cases is displayed in a report, the template is applied to each Requirement/Test Case.

Some of the Customize Report options may be specified for a template, allowing different default values to be associated with different templates.

Several Templated reports are likely defined by the Profile used when a Test Suite was created. With a suitable level of access to a Suite, new templates can be created and existing templates can be modified, copied or deleted by clicking the Manage icon. See the *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details. The examples in this chapter show some of the example definitions shipped with ApTest Manager.

Templated reports may be paginated, i.e. broken up into several screens, based on the pagination limit defined for the current user. Otherwise a table of contents is first given which has hyperlinks to the information by Test Case. Click a link to move downward to the Test Case, or use the browser's scroll bar to navigate downward through the report.

There are two types of report templates, based on the type of fields they contain: Test Case report templates and Requirements report templates. Each templated report is included in the list of reports available on the Select Report Screen.

### 5.4.1 TEMPLATED TEST CASE REPORTS

Templated Test Case Reports may contain Test Session execution information as well as Test Case Fields. They are generated from the Select Report screen for a single Session. If generated with multiple Sessions selected the report applies only to the first Session.

Templated Test Case reports that do not include execution information can also be applied to the Test Suite as a whole. These Templated reports also appear on the Edit Tests screen where they can be used to report on the contents of the Test Case tree.

# 5.4.2 TEMPLATED REQUIREMENTS REPORTS

Templated Requirements reports show information for the Requirements in a Test Suite.

The report also shows information about the Test Cases linked to each Requirement (one Test Case per row in a table below the Requirement itself).

Requirements templated reports are generated from the Select Report screen for one or more Sessions. Requirements with Test Cases linked to them in the Session(s) are included in the report. Information about each execution in the Session(s) of each such Test Case is shown. This provides a Requirement execution report for a collection of Sessions– the results of the execution of Test Cases on a per Requirement basis. Requirements with no Test Cases in the Session(s) linked to them are not included in the report.

Results information is accumulated on a per Requirement basis so the best, worst, and average results for the Test Case linked to the Requirements can be shown.

Requirements templated reports are also available from the report list on the Edit Requirements screen, where they can be used to create reports on the Requirements tree. This provides Requirements coverage and Requirement traceability reports – the number and identity of the tests linked to each Requirement.

Information can be reported for all the Requirements in a Test Suite, or by customizing the report it can be applied to a subset of these Requirements based on a query of their characteristics

The Fields shown for a Test Case can be configured with Customize Report and can contain execution information if desired. If a templated Requirements report is generated from the Edit Requirement screen, "n/a" is displayed for execution information (indicating it is not applicable to the report).

# 5.4.3 CUSTOMIZING TEMPLATED REPORTS

Using the Customize Report screen a Templated report can be customized in various ways, such as:

The Requirements and Test Cases in the Test Session to be included in the report. Values for any combination of Fields can be entered to query Requirements and Test Cases for inclusion in the report.

For example, to see a report on just those tests where Problem Reports were filed, enter "^.+\$" (without the quotation marks) into the Problem Report IDs string and click the Regular Expression checkbox (this matches any non empty Field value).

- If graphs are to be included.
- Whether an HTML or CSV (Comma Separated Values) format should be generated. If a CSV report is selected the browser should invoke an application such as Excel to view and further process the report information.
- If a Table of Contents should be generated. The Table of Contents provides links to the details of the tests in the report. If it is not selected just the test details are provided. The Table of Contents is not produced when a report is paginated (it is produced when a print version is requested). You may select no table of contents, a

table that lists each entry (**By test case**), a table that reflects the hierarchy of folders that are included in the report (**By folder**), or a table that reflects the hierarchy of all folders in the test suite (**By all folders**).

- Whether tables and graphs summarizing the number of tests by selector values should be generated. Summaries may be generated for selector Fields containing lists of values.
- How the tests are sorted. Up to four different sort criteria and the order in which they are applied may be specified. If no sort order is specified the default order depends on where the report is generated. The order of Requirements/Test Cases in the Requirement/Test Case tree is used if the report is generated from the Edit Requirements/Tests screen. If the report is generated from the Select Reports screen Test Session order is used.
- For Requirements templated reports, the information displayed for Test Cases linked to Requirements, as well as if Requirements with no associated Test Cases meeting the Test Case characteristics for the report should included in the report or not.
- How Requirements/Test Cases in the report are to be grouped. A Field to group by can be selected in which case the Requirements/Test Cases in the report are shown grouped by the values of this Field. For example, if a Priority Field is specified and has values High, Medium, and Low, the report presents 3 groups of Requirements/Test Cases: those with Priority High, Priority Medium, and Priority Low.

# 5.4.4 LINKS TO TEMPLATED REPORTS

Other reports link to Templated Test Case reports, via mechanisms such as links and gray triangle icons. In determining the template to use in these cases ApTest Manager first looks for a template named Test Results. If there is no such template it looks for any template containing results information. If no such template is defined an error is reported.

# 5.4.5 INCLUDING FILES IN TEMPLATED REPORTS

Templated reports include within the report the contents of two special files, if the files are present in the Requirement/Test Case tree for the Test Suite. These may be used to provide information such as overview material, signature blocks, or instructions related to the report.

Three sets of the files are defined: one set for Test Case templated reports that contain only Test Case information, a second set for Test Case templated reports that also contain execution information and a third set for Requirements templated reports.

FILE	TREE	TEMPLATE TYPE	PLACEMENT IN REPORT
description.html	Test Case	Test Case	Top of report, below report header
description1.html	Test Case	Test Case	Before Test Case Details section
description-results.html	Test Case	Test Case with Execution Fields	Top of report, below report header
description1-results.html	Test Case	Test Case with Execution Fields	Before Test Case Details

			section
description- requirements.html	Requirement	Any Requirement	Top of report, below report header
description1- requirements.html	Requirement	Any Requirement	Before Requirement Details section

These files must contain information formatted with HTML, which may be produced with any HTML editing tool. In order to be included in reports they must be uploaded into the top level folder of the appropriate tree for a Test Suite.

## 5.5 REGRESSION REPORT

The Regression Report shows differences in results between Test Cases in two or more Test Sessions.

The report provides comparisons of different test runs that are useful for purposes such regression analysis across different releases and comparing behavior of a product on different hardware/software platforms.

The Regression Report also links to reports for the Test Sessions and Test Cases it is reporting on, allowing easy access to more detailed information on specific tests and results.

- > Click an underlined Test Session name to see a complete Templated report for that Session.
- Click a gray triangle in the Result Totals table to see a Templated report for all Test Cases with a particular result in a particular Session.
- Click a Test Case name in the Results that are different table or the Results that are the same table to view the Test Case.
- Click a gray triangle in the Results that are different table or the Results that are the same table to see a Templated report for a particular Test Case in a particular Session.

### 5.5.1 CUSTOMIZING THE REGRESSION REPORT

Using the Customize Report screen a Regression Report can be customized in various ways, such as:

- Whether an HTML or CSV (Comma Separated Values) format should be generated. If a CSV report is selected the browser should invoke an application such as Excel to view and further process the report information.
- The results to be displayed.

A table of results that differ between the Test Sessions being compared is always shown.

A table of results that are the same across all these Sessions may also be shown and the test results that are shown can be selected. For example, a report showing Test Cases with results that were different in some Test Sessions along with those Test Cases that failed in all Sessions.

- How the results are sorted. Up to four different sort criteria and the order in which they are applied can be specified. For example tests sorted by result and then by Class of test within each result, or perhaps first sorted by Class and then by result within each Class.
- > What tests should be included in the report (via filters).
- > Whether tests that are not included in some sessions should be ignored when comparing results.
- > Whether a session that has no matching tests should be reported on at all.
- > Whether some headers should be suppressed.

Regressior	n Report											ap	test manage
User: Bob Manager											ApTest_M	anager_Sam	ple (Suite Manager
Report Date	Sep 09 1:02PM PC	T ( <u>refresh</u>	)										
Generated By	Bob Manager												
Test Suite	Nam ApTest_Manager_	-	A Test Suite fo	r exercising ApTest Manage	r: running tests, edi		escriptio) creating r		anageme	nt, and	administration.		
						Star	t Date	End	Date		Test E	nvironment	
	Name	ID	Test Set	Description	Assigned To	Plan	Actual	Plan	Actual	drop	05	browser	network
Test Sessions	WinXP IE 6	00096	V2.10/ Integrate		Joe Rice	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02		D	Windows XP	IE6	802.11g
	MacOS 9 IE 5	00098	V2.10/ Integrate	366Mhz, iBook, 192MB	Sue Lake	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02		D	Mac OS 9	IE5	10baseT
	MacOS X IE 5.2	00102	V2.10/ Integrate	350Mhz iMac 192Mb	Joe Rice	Aug 29	Aug 29	Sep 02		D	Mac OS X	IE5	100baseT

#### **Result Totals**

Result	WinXP IE 6 [00096]	MacOS 9 IE 5 [00098]	MacOS X IE 5.2 [00102]	Total
untested	85 (53%) 🕨	42 (26%) 🕨	111 (70%) 🕨	238 (50%)
pass	69 (43%) 🕨	109 (69%) 🕨	46 (29%)	224 (47%)
unresolved	1 (01%) 🕨	8 (05%) 🕨	1 (01%) 🕨	10 (02%)
fail	4 (03%) 🕨	0 (00%)	1 (01%) 🖡	5 (01%)
Total	159	159	159	477

Display of page 1 of 40. <u>Make a printable version</u> Go to page: Go <u>Next Last</u>

#### Results that are different

Test Cases sorted by Test ID.

Test Case	WinXP IE 6 [00096]	MacOS 9 IE 5 [00098]	MacOS X IE 5.2 [00102]
ATM Administration/ bug tracking URI	unresolved 🕨	pass 🕨	pass 🕨
ATM Administration/log user out	untested	pass 🕨	untested
ATM Administration/ non-admin closed	untested	pass 🕨	untested
ATM Administration/ Change existing accounts/ edit user address cancel	untested	pass 🕨	untested

Display of page 1 of 40. <u>Make a printable version</u>

Go to page: Go Next Last

Figure 21 - Regression Report

# 5.6 PROGRESS REPORT

The Progress Report provides a summary and several levels of detail about a test project composed of one or more Test Sessions. If all of a project's Sessions are included the report shows the status of the whole project. A report can also apply to any portion of a project, for example just covering a specific test environment or a specific test cycle.

Tables summarizing the results of the project by Test Sessions, Test Sets and the values of selector Fields can be included.

If Time Tracking is enabled for the Test Suite, the Progress Report also shows planned and actual execution times and the variance between planned and actual test schedules.

Details of the results of Test Cases across the Sessions in the report are also provided, by default:

- > Results
- Set Name
- > Notes
- > The expected and actual execution time and any variance

The information shown may be customized by the user.

The Progress Report also links to reports for the Test Cases and Test Sessions it is reporting on, allowing easy access to more detailed information on specific tests.

- Click an underlined Test Session name in the Results by Session table or the Test Case Details table to see a complete Templated report for that Session.
- > Click a Test Case name in the Test Case Details table to View a particular Test Case.
- Click a gray triangle in the Test Case Details table to see a Templated report for a particular Test Case in a particular Session.

# 5.6.1 CUSTOMIZING THE PROGRESS REPORT

Using the Customize Report screen a Progress Report can be customized in various ways, such as:

- If graphs are to be included.
- Whether tables summarizing the number of tests by selector values should be generated. Tables may be generated for selector Fields of type Menu, ID, and Author.
- Whether tables summarizing results by Set and Session, the Test Case Details table, detailed information on associated Problem Reports, and the Session Completion table should be generated and whether Session Variable information should be displayed.
- What results define the tests included in the Test Case Details section. By default details are shown for all Test Cases. Selecting one or more results limits the tests included in this section to just those with the specified result codes in one or more Sessions.

- How the tests in the Test Case Details section are sorted. Up to four different sort criteria and the order in what they are applied can be specified. For example tests sorted by result and then by Class of test within each result, or perhaps first sorted by Class and then by result within each Class.
- The Test Cases in the Test Sessions to be included in the report. Values for any combination of Fields can be entered to query Test Cases for inclusion in the report. For example:
  - To see a report on just those tests where Problem Reports were filed, select "Is Not Empty" for that field.
  - To see a report for just those tests run during a period of time, use the calendar controls for Last Execution Time to specify the start and end dates of the period.
- > What fields should be shown in the Test Case details table:
  - $\circ$  ~ The rows containing Test Case names can also show the values of Test Case Fields.
  - The rows containing Test Session results can show execution information:
    - The Test Case result and a link to a detailed report on the Test Session are always shown.
    - Any special Session Field may be shown. These include predefined Fields such as who the Test Case is assigned to (see Section 1.10.8 of the ApTest Manager *ApTest Manager Admin Guide* for details). Time related fields may be shown if time tracking is enabled for them in this Test Suite.
    - Any Execution Fields may also be shown.
    - If either staff or clock based time tracking is enabled a synthesized field called Planned/Actual/Delta may be shown. This field contains three columns for clock and/or staff time, depending on what time tracking is enabled: the planned and actual execution time and the delta between them
- If only the last result for a Test Case should be included in the report. Note that if a Test Case is included in one or more of the Sessions the report is run on but has not be executed in those Sessions the last result for it will show as untested.
- > If "Results by" calculations should only include executed tests.

### 5.6.2 INCLUDING FILES IN PROGRESS REPORTS

Progress reports include within the report the contents of two special files, if the files are present in the Test Case tree for the Test Suite. These may be used to provide information such as overview material, signature blocks, or instructions related to the report.

FILE

PLACEMENT IN REPORT

description-progress.html	Top of report, below report header
description1-progress.html	Before Test Case Details section

These files must contain information formatted with HTML, which may be produced with any HTML editing tool. In order to be included in reports they must be uploaded into the top level folder of the Test Case tree for a Test Suite.

All Sessions for Test Cases with a result in at least one Session of one of the following:

fail

Test Cases sorted by ID.

	ID		Verification Procedure	State	Priori	ity	Require	ments 1	rested	
ATM Administrat			The address was updated.	Specification Definition	Medium		1.0.9 Edit User A	ddress		
Change existing		unts/								
edit user addre	55					1		1		
									Staff Tim	
Result	#	Set Name		Latest Execution Note		Run By	Last Execution Time	Plan		Delta
		V2.10/ Integrate	The new email address was not retain			Norm Liu	Aug 31 10:54AM PDT	5m	10m	5m
		V2.10/ Integrate	The new email address was not retain			Joe Rice	Aug 30 10:54AM PDT	5m	10m	5m
	0061	V2.10/ Integrate	The new email address was not retain			Joe Rice	Aug 24 10:54AM PDT	5m	10m	5m
	0062	V2.10/ Integrate	The new email address was not retain			Sue Lake	Aug 25 10:54AM PDT	5m	10m	5m
fail 🕨	0063	V2.10/ Integrate	The new email address was not retain	ied.		Joe Rice	Sep 01 10:54AM PDT	5m	10m	5m
	ID		Verification Procedure	State	Prio	rity	Require	ments	Tested	
ATM Administrat			Account was deleted.	Ready	High		1.0.21 To delete	existing	user acc	<u>:ount.</u>
Change existing make changes			lata							
Thake changes		account de	lete			1	1			
									Staff Tim	
Result	#	Set Name		Latest Execution Note		Run By	Last Execution Time	Plan		Delta
		V2.10/ Smoke	-	could not be deleted. Account was delete		Norm Liu	Aug 26 10:54AM PDT	5m	10m	5m
		V2.10/ Integrate		could not be deleted. Account was delete		Norm Liu	Aug 31 10:54AM PDT	5m	10m	5m
		V2.10/ Integrate		could not be deleted. Account was delete		Joe Rice	Aug 30 10:54AM PDT	5m	10m	5m
		V2.10/ Integrate		could not be deleted. Account was delete		Joe Rice	Aug 24 10:54AM PDT	5m	10m	5m
		V2.10/ Integrate	-	could not be deleted. Account was delete		Sue Lake	Aug 25 10:54AM PDT	5m	2m	3m
fail 🕨	0063	V2.10/ Integrate	Received error message that account	could not be deleted. Account was delete	d anyway	Joe Rice	Sep 01 10:54AM PDT	5m	10m	5m
	ID		Verification Procedure	State	Priori	ity	Require	ments 1	ested	
Edit Tests/edit	test ca	ise	Test case contains edited information.	Ready	High		2.0.3 Edit Test Ca	ase		
								1	Staff Tim	е
Result	#	Set Name		Latest Execution Note		Run By	Last Execution Time	Plan	Actual	Delta
pass 🕨	0058	V2.10/ Integrate				Norm Liu	Aug 31 10:54AM PDT	2m	2m	-
unsupported 🕨	0060	V2.10/ Integrate				Norm Liu	Aug 30 10:54AM PDT	2m	2m	-
pass 🕨	0061	V2.10/ Integrate				Joe Rice	Aug 25 10:54AM PDT	2m	2m	-
pass 🕨	0062	V2.10/ Integrate				Sue Lake	Aug 25 10:54AM PDT	2m	2m	-
		V2.10/ Integrate				Joe Rice	Sep 01 10:54AM PDT	2m	2m	-
			1					1		

#### Figure 22 - Progress Report – Result Details

## 5.7 USERS REPORT

The Users Report reports the work performed on a project by one or more users for a test project composed of one or more Test Sessions. If all of a project's Sessions are included the report shows the user's productivity for the whole project. A report can also apply to any portion of a project's Test Sessions.

The report shows users' work by Session, result type, and date.

As well, if time tracking is enabled the planned and actual execution time for the Test Cases executed by the users is shown along with the variance between planned and actual schedules.

This report also shows the users that have been assigned to tests, both total assignments per user by Session and per Test Case assignments by Session. The assignment tables also link to reports for the Test Cases and Test Sessions it is reporting on, allowing easy access to more detailed information on specific tests.

- Click a Test Session name in the Per Session User Assignment table or the Per Test Case User Assignment table to see a complete Templated report for that Session.
- > Click a Test Case name in the Per Test Case User Assignment table to View a particular Test Case.
- Click a gray triangle in the Per Test Case User Assignment table to see a Templated report for a particular Test Case in a particular Test Session.

# 5.7.1 CUSTOMIZING THE USERS REPORT

Using the Customize Report screen a Users Report can be customized in various ways, such as:

- What users to report on.
- What time period to report on.
  - If All Dates is selected the report covers the period from the earliest date that Test Cases were executed to the latest date that Test Cases were executed, for the specified Sessions.
  - If a fixed time period is selected the report covers that may days from the date the report is generated.
  - If a range of dates is specified the report covers that date range.
  - A report that covers 30 days or less shows information for each day in the period covered.
  - A report that covers more than 30 days shows information for each week in the period.
- If graphs are to be included.

### **Totals Over Time**



Figure 23 - Users Report

### Schedule Over Time

From Wed Aug 24, 2011 to Thu Sep 1, 2011

	Joe Rice				Norm Liu				Sue Lake			
Time Period	Tests	Plan	Actual	Delta	Tests	Plan	Actual	Delta	Tests	Plan	Actual	Delta
Thu Sep 1	159	1d1h36m	1d22m	1h14m (16%)								
Wed Aug 31					159	1d1h36m	1d2h24m	48m (-11%)				
Tue Aug 30	85	3h59m	3h22m	37m (15%)	74	3h37m	3h16m	21m (10%)				
Mon Aug 29												
Sun Aug 28												
Sat Aug 27												
Fri Aug 26	19	47m	38m	9m (19%)	19	59m	1h3m	4m (-7%)				
Thu Aug 25	88	4h14m	3h46m	28m (11%)					115	5h26m	5h48m	22m (-7%)
Wed Aug 24	71	3h22m	3h42m	20m (-10%)					44	2h10m	2h23m	13m (-10%)
Total	422	3d1h58m	2d5h50m	2h8m (11%)	252	2d12m	2d43m	31m (-4%)	159	1d1h36m	1d2h11m	35m (-8%)

Staff time based on a 6 hour day.

Figure 24 - Users Report

### Per Test Case User Assignments

Assigned users are shown in the color of the current result for the Test Case.

		MacOS X NS 7 [0057]	<u>WinMe IE 5.5</u> [0058]	<u>Win2k IE 6</u> [0060]	<u>WinNT NS 4.79</u> [0061]	<u>WinXP NS 7</u> [0062]	MacOS 9 NS 4.79 [0063]
1	ATM Administration/Help Screen	Not in Session	Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice, Norm Liu ₽	Joe Rice 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Sue Lake 🕨
2	ATM Administration/ bug tracking URI	Not in Session	Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice, Norm Liu ₽	Joe Rice 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Sue Lake 🕨
3	ATM Administration/log user out	Not in Session	Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice, Norm Liu ₽	Joe Rice 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Sue Lake 🕨
4	ATM Administration/ non-admin closed	Not in Session	Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice, Norm Liu ₽	Joe Rice 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Sue Lake 🕨
5	ATM Administration/ non-admin open	Not in Session	Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice, Norm Liu ₽	Joe Rice 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Sue Lake 🕨
6	ATM Administration/ Change existing accounts/ edit feature	Sue Lake 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice, Norm Liu ₽	Joe Rice 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Sue Lake 🕨
7	ATM Administration/ Change existing accounts/ edit feature cancel	Not in Session	Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice, Norm Liu ₽	Joe Rice 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Sue Lake 🕨
8	ATM Administration/ Change existing accounts/ edit feature reset	Not in Session	Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice, Norm Liu ▶	Joe Rice 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Sue Lake 🕨
9	ATM Administration/ Change existing accounts/ edit user address	Not in Session	Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice, Norm Liu ₽	Joe Rice 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Sue Lake 🕨
10	ATM Administration/ Change existing accounts/ edit user address cancel	Not in Session	Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice, Norm Liu 🕨	Joe Rice 🕨	Norm Liu 🕨	Sue Lake 🕨

#### Figure 25 - Users Report – Result Details

### 5.8 COVERAGE REPORT

The Coverage Report shows the extent to which a group of Test Sessions has covered a group of Test Cases (those contained in the entire Test Suite or one or more Test Sets). The number of times each Test Case is has been executed in these Test Sessions is shown along with a color coded representation of their results in each Session. Click a colored square to see a Templated report for a particular Test Case in a particular Session.

A white result for a Session indicates a Test Case is not contained in that Test Session. If a Coverage Report is run on one or more Sessions from one or more Sets, tests that have an entire row of white squares are not contained in any of the Sessions and hence are not contained in any of the Sets.

Hover the mouse over a Session number to see its name.

The Coverage Report can also show the extent to which Test Cases have been executed in Test Sessions with the values of a particular list-type Session Variable (single and multi-select menus, checkboxes, and radio buttons). The number of times a Test Case has been executed for each Session Variable value is shown along with a color coded representation of the execution results. If the same result was achieved in all Test Sessions, a square of the color configured for that result is shown. If different results were achieved a yellow square is shown.

Hover the mouse over a square to see the results by Session for a specific Session Variable value for a Test Case.

# 5.8.1 CREATING COVERAGE TEST SETS

Click **Create Set** to create a Test Set of Test Cases from the Coverage Report based on how many times they have been executed. For example just Test Cases that have never been executed or only those which have been executed already. This can be useful to run tests to fill in gaps in test coverage, or to produce reports on just those tests which have been

run as part of the test campaign to date. Note these Sets and Test Sessions derived from them revert to selecting all Test Cases in the current Test Suite if they are refreshed.

Create Set can also factor Test Case results into the Set it creates. Set contents can be limited to Test Cases with specific results in any or every Session in the Coverage Report.

# 5.8.2 CUSTOMIZING THE COVERAGE REPORT

Using the Customize Report screen a Coverage Report can be customized in various ways, such as:

- Whether to just show Test Cases that have no executions. This creates a list of the Test Cases not included in any of the Sets for the selected Sessions.
- > Whether to report on coverage for the entire Test Suite, or for one or more Test Sets.
- > What tests to include in the analysis (via filters).
- How to sort the results.
- > Whether to count the Sessions that include a Test Case or just those in which it has been run.
- Whether to show coverage by result or by the values of one or more Session Variables (for Variables of type single or multi-select menu which are not hidden). Note that you may select multiple Session Variables from the list. In this case the combinations of the selected Session Variables are graphed.

#### Test Case Coverage

This table shows the extent to which a collection of Test Cases are covered by the Test Sessions shown above.

Test Cases are those in the entire Test Suite: 159 total Test Cases.

The 'Total' column shows how many times each Test Case was covered. A zero in this column indicates a Test Case was not covered at all in these Sessions. The table also shows color coded results for each Test Case in each Session. A white square indicates a Test Case was not run in a given Session. Click a colored square to see details for a result.

## Result colors are those configured for this Test Suite:

untested, pass, unsupported, blocked, unresolved, fail, incomplete

Test Cases sorted by Number of Executions, ID.

#### Create Set

Display of page 1 of 2. <u>Make a printable version</u> Go to page: \_\_\_\_\_\_ Go <u>Next</u>

	Sessions												
	T o t a	005	0 0 5	0 ( 0 ( 5 5 4 5		0	0	006	006			0 0 0	0 0 0 0 0 1 9 0
Test Cases	I	5 2	3	4 5	57	8	0	1	2	34	1 5	6	82
ATM_Administration/ Help_Screen	10		Π	Ī	Ϊ		F				İ	Π	
ATM_Administration/ bug_tracking_URI	10												
ATM_Administration/ log_user_out	10				Τ								
ATM_Administration/ non-admin_closed	10												
ATM_Administration/ non-admin_open	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_existing_accounts/ edit_feature_cancel	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_existing_accounts/ edit_feature_reset	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_existing_accounts/ edit_user_address	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_existing_accounts/ edit_user_address_cancel	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_existing_accounts/ edit_user_address_reset	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_existing_accounts/ edit_user_name	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_existing_accounts/ edit_user_name_cancel	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_existing_accounts/ edit_user_name_reset	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_suite_access_permissions/ manage_suite_access_permissions_cancel	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_suite_access_permissions/ manage_suite_access_permissions_reset	10												
ATM_Administration/ Change_suite_access_permissions/ manage_suite_access_permissions_update	10												

Figure 26 - Coverage Report

### 5.9 SCHEDULE REPORT

The Schedule Report shows the schedule status for a group of Test Sessions. The report consists of a number of tables:

- Report Summary Shows the number of Sessions which started and ended early, late, and on time, as well as the number for which a start or end date is defined but the start or end of execution has not yet occurred ('Pending'). The number of Sessions for which a start or end date has not been defined are shown as 'Not Set'.
- Schedule Summary Shows the number of Sessions in the report with planned schedules at different times. Sessions are shown as scheduled from their planned start date until the end of their planned end date window.
- Session Summary Shows a colored icon for the start and end date status for each Session.
  - A blue ball for starting or ending early.

- A green ball for starting or ending on time.
- A red ball for starting or ending late.
- A yellow ball if a start or end date is defined but the start or end of execution has not yet occurred.
- A red triangle if a start or end date is defined but the start or end of execution has not yet occurred and the window for the on-time start or completion of execution has expired.

If a start or end date is not defined the Session no icon is displayed for the start or end of execution.

Hover the mouse over an icon to see what it indicates and over a Session number to see its name. Click an icon to see more detailed information on a Session.

- > Tables showing the Sessions which started early, on time, or late and ended early, on time, or late.
- Tables showing Sessions with start and end date defined for which a start or end date is defined but the start or end of execution has not yet occurred.

# 5.9.1 CUSTOMIZING THE SCHEDULE REPORT

Using the Customize Report screen a Schedule Report can be customized in various ways, such as:

- Whether the display of the report header, its Session list, or the Session variables in the Session list should be suppressed.
- > If any of the other Schedule Report tables should be suppressed.
- > What information should be displayed in the Session information tables and the order in which to display it

### Schedule Summary



# Session Summary



# Sessions Starting Early

	Start Date		End Date					
ID	Plan	Actual	Plan	Actual	Assigned To	Tests	Not Run	Progress
[0063]	Aug 29 8:05AM PDT (+ 4 hours)	Aug 29 7:36AM PDT	Sep 02 8:17PM PDT (+ 4 hours)	Sep 02 6:36AM PDT	Sue Lake	159	0	100%

# Sessions Ending Early

	Start Date		End Date					
ID	Plan	Actual	Plan	Actual	Assigned To	Tests	Not Run	Progress
[0052]	Aug 24 1:00AM PDT (+ 8 hours)	Aug 24 8:56AM PDT	Aug 24 9:00PM PDT (+ 4 hours)	Aug 24 12:56PM PDT	Sue Lake	44	0	100%
[0058]	Aug 29 8:05AM PDT (+ 4 hours)	Aug 29 10:08AM PDT	Sep 02 7:05PM PDT (+ 4 hours)	Aug 31 6:05PM PDT	Norm Liu	159	0	100%
[0063]	Aug 29 8:05AM PDT (+ 4 hours)	Aug 29 7:36AM PDT	Sep 02 8:17PM PDT (+ 4 hours)	Sep 02 6:36AM PDT	Sue Lake	159	0	100%

Figure 27 - Schedule Report



## **6 USAGE SCENARIOS**

Examples of how ApTest Manager can be used to solve different sorts of problems. ApTest Manager can be used in a myriad of different QA projects and processes. Here are a few best practice recommendations for commonly encountered requirements.

## 6.1.1 TESTING DIFFERENT VERSIONS OF A PRODUCT

A Test Suite for a group of projects for different versions of a product normally includes:

- A Product Versions Test Case Field a multi-select menu containing the numbers of the product versions, e.g. 5.0, 6.0, 7.0.
- Test Cases, each with values selected from the Product Versions Field for one or more versions, indicating the version(s) of the product the Test Case applies to. New versions may have new tests added for them (for new features or enhanced test coverage). These tests often then apply to subsequent versions as well.
- Test Sets that select the Test Cases for a version of the product. This selection can be combined with other selections, e.g. a Test Set for smoke tests for Version 5.0 or a Set for high priority installation tests for Version 6.0.

It is common to include the version number in the Folder structure for the Sets for testing a given release, so it appears in the Set name along with the Set's purpose, e.g. V5.0/Test Cycles/Smoke Tests.

> Test Sessions for these Test Sets to contain results from running the tests in the Set on different test platforms.

Test Sessions have numbers that uniquely identify them, so their names do not need to be unique. Session names often note important information about the test environment indicated by their Session Variables. E.g. you can have two different Sessions named Windows XP IE7, one for the V6.0/Smoke Tests Set and one for the V6.1/Smoke Tests Set.

This is how the ApTest Manager sample Test Suite is configured.

### 6.1.2 TESTING A NEW RELEASE, REUSING THE TEST PROJECT FROM A PREVIOUS RELEASE

There are a few simple steps needed to quickly extend the configuration above to test a new version. This procedure provides a project configuration for testing a new release that offers maximal reuse of materials from testing the

previous release. The Test Cases and results from previous releases are retained so they can be compared to the results for the new release.

This is something that would need to be done just once when a new version is put into testing:

- 1. Add to the Product Versions Test Case Field an entry for the new version, using the Test Case Field editor. If versions 1.0 and 2.0 were previously tested and version 3.0 is being added for example, extend the list of values for this Field from "1.0, 2.0" to "1.0, 2.0, 3.0".
- 2. Existing tests generally apply to a new release. So, the new version needs to be added to the Product Versions these tests apply to. Use the Search/Replace feature to do this. For example, if the values selected in the Product Versions Field for existing Test Cases contains version 2.0, to make them also apply to Version 3.0: search that Field for "2.0" and replace it with "3.0, 2.0".

If there are new tests for the new release add them to the Test Suite, selecting the new release (e.g. 3.0) as the Product Version they apply to.

3. Click the **Copy Folder** icon for a Folder containing Sets used in testing a previous version to copy and reuse them in testing the new version. If the Folder for the previous version was named 3.0, for example, it might be copied to a new Folder named 4.0 for the new release. Select the "Copy and clear test sessions" option for the copy operation. This retains the Test Set/Sessions for the previous version of the product while creating new empty ones for testing the new version.

Test Sessions have numbers and when they are copied the new copies are given new numbers. So, there are 10 Sessions for a Set and when the Set and its Sessions are copied 10 new Sessions are automatically created that are identified by new numbers. Session names do not need to be unique thus the copies can have the same names as the originals.

4. Click the **Change Folder Sets** icon for the new Folder. Select the new version as the value for the Product Versions Field in the Test Case Selectors section. This causes the new Test Sets to include all the Test Cases for the new release. Click the Change values and Refresh Set button to update the tests in the Sets to match the new Test Case Selectors. Select the option for refreshing Sessions in this Set to update their tests as well.

The end result of this process is a collection of Test Cases, old and new, applicable to testing the new release and a copy of the Sets and Sessions used in testing the previous release, ready for test execution.

Additional Test Sets or Test Sessions to be used in testing the new release can be created as well.

### 6.1.3 TESTING DIFFERENT DROPS

ApTest Manager can be used to handle new drops in a variety of ways: ranging from restarting testing with each new drop to continuing from where the testing of the last drop left off.

A new drop can be handled just like a new release, by following the procedure above and creating new Test Sets and Test Sessions for it. This allows different sets of tests to be applied to each drop.

Different Test Sessions can be used for each drop, with a Test Session Variable employed to indicate the drop a Test Session applies to. This approach can be used when the same Test Cases/Test Sets are used for different drops, as is often the case (it requires less project administration than using different Test Sets). With this approach the results of testing different drops can be easily compared for regression analysis.

This is how the ApTest Manager sample Test Suite is configured.

The Copy Sessions bulk operation can be used to clone Sessions to test a new drop when it is received. Copy Sessions (as well as Arrange Session) can be used to disable tests that are not needed. The Change Session Values bulk operation can be used to change the values of the Session Variable for these Sessions to reflect the drop under test.

The same Test Sessions can be used for testing as new drops are made available. If desired tests run on previous drops can be rerun, or testing can proceed where testing on the last drop left off. An Execution Field can be used to have the tester specify which drop was tested for each Test Case in each Session. This entails minimal project administration when new drops are received, but requires testers to enter more information during test execution.

# 6.1.4 ASSIGNING PRIORITIES TO TESTS WITHIN SESSIONS

In some testing processes Test Case priority varies by test environment and so needs to be assigned on a per Test Session basis. To do this the Assign Session screen is used to set the priority values for different tests.

An Execution Field is configured to hold the priority of each test in a Session. This would be a single-select menu field marked settable, so it can be set with Assign Session, and read only, so the priority for each test is displayed to the user but cannot be edited. This field would be added to the template for Test Case execution when it is defined.

The standard capabilities of Assign Session can then be used to select groups of tests and assign them different priority values.

### 6.1.5 WORKING WITH MULTI-STEP TESTS

ApTest Manager tests may contain a Test Procedure Field, with the steps a tester follows to execute it along with a Verification Field, with what the tester needs to verify after the Test Procedure is completed to determine if the test passed.

ApTest Manager example Test Suite Profiles with Multi-step test procedures offer an alternate Test Suite layout - configured with a table of Test Procedure and Verification steps. Select one of these Profiles when created a new Test Suite and its configuration includes such a table for each Test Case. This table lets the test author specify the tester should check for expected behavior at different points within the Test Procedure. The tester can then set the overall result of a Test Case based on the results of different steps when executing the Test Case.

An unlimited number of steps may be defined for each Test Case. Each step is automatically numbered when the Test Case is displayed.

The table field may be extended by configuring additional columns, allowing additional information to be associated with each step. For example, whether a problem with a step is to be considered critical, and result in the failure of the test as a whole, or minor and allow the test execution to proceed.

View Test Case					ap test manager		
User: Bob Manager				ApTes	st_Manager_Sample [Suite Manager]		
Close Window Edit Test Case							
ID: ATM_Administration/ Help_Screen							
Requirements Tested: 1.0.2 Ensure that the administrative pages access	ss the administrative help.	Precondit	tions and Setup:				
Test Procedure: Use the Help link in the navigation bar to access	the help file.	Verification Procedure: Ensure the administrative help file is available and correct.					
Features Tested: Admin	Test Cycles: Integration, System, Compatibility		Ass	ociated Files			
Product Versions: 2.10, 2.05	Priority: High	#	Link to File	Fil	e Description		
Assigned Test Developer: Norm Liu	Planned Staff Time: 2m	1. <u>~/Te</u> :	st Files.dir/datasheet.html	ApTest Manager Da	ata Sheet		
	State: Specification Definition	2. <u>~/Te</u> :	st Files.dir/WF6.jpg	Screen shot			
	Phase: Spec Implementation		Ch	ange History			
		#	Last Modification Time	Last Modified By	Change Details		
		1. Jun '	18, 2008 10:54AM PDT	Norm Liu	Created		

Figure 28 - Example multi-step test

# 6.1.6 FIXING BUGS AND RETESTING FIXES

A QA group is testing a new release and a development team is tasked with fixing the PRs the testers file. What is a good way to coordinate the activities of the two groups to ensure fixes get verified when new drops are delivered to QA?

The key to this solution is configuring a custom result code "Needs QA retest" using the Manage result codes link from the Manage Test Suite area. This allows product developers to flag the Test Cases that need to be rerun against an impending drop to verify bugs reported by QA have been fixed by development. Thus information can be passed back and forth between QA and development, mediated by ApTest Manager.

In this model testers use ApTest Manager to enter each PR into the bug tracking system. Development then goes through the bug list and fixes the reported problems.

A link to the ApTest Manager run screen is included (automatically) in the information ApTest Manager submits when a bug is created.

When a bug is fixed the developer clicks this link to bring up the ApTest Manager run screen for the Test Case that detected the problem. The developer can a) rerun the test to verify the fix and b) change the test result to "Needs QA retest" (and optionally add a comment about the fix). As ApTest Manager keeps a running history of every time a test is run this would record the new result along with the developer who made the fix and their comment, which is nice information for QA to have.

When QA gets a new drop with fixes they tell ApTest Manager to rerun just the tests with the "Needs QA retest" result so they can verify the fixes and change the results of those tests that now pass to 'pass' (additional testing of the drop can performed as desired) As the tester filing a PR puts a link to the bug tracking system into ApTest Manager when they file it (in the Problem report Links Field), the QA person verifying the fix can also invoke the bug tracking system to resolve the bug there as well.

The ApTest Manager sample Test Suite has most of this already set up - all that would need to be done is add the "Needs QA retest" result code to the configuration.

# 6.1.7 DIGITALLY SIGNING REPORTS

A digitally signed ApTest Manager report can be created by printing it to a PDF file with Adobe<sup>®</sup> Acrobat<sup>®</sup>. Acrobat 4.0 and later includes digital signature functionality, which is provided by an Adobe-supplied signature framework and signing method plug-ins from Adobe and third-party vendors. Digital signature functionality for Acrobat meets the standards for digital signatures as defined in the Code of Federal Regulations 21 (called "CFR 21"), Part 11. Y. See http://www.adobe.com/lifesciences/pdfs/safe\_wp.pdf.

# 6.1.8 SENDING TEST CASE INFORMATION FOR REVIEW

There are a number of ways to send Test Case requirements, specifications, or results for review and approval.

The first step is producing an ApTest Manager report.

A standard report may be used. Or, if desired, a customized report can be used for this task by designing a custom report template; defining the fields to show for each test and how they are presented.

The Requirements or Test Cases included in the report can be selected from the Customize Report screen - for example sending just the requirements/tests for a specific feature for review while continuing development in other areas.

How to distribute the report for review depends on how reviewer comments will be submitted (e.g. edit the report, edit the tests themselves, send an email or document with comments, etc.). Options include:

- 1. Email a link to the report's web page to the reviewers. Reviewers can provide their comments via email or a separate document.
- 2. If the type of report supports it, produce the report as a CSV file, save it from Excel, and send the resulting Excel Worksheet to the reviewers. Reviewers can provide their comments by editing the Excel spreadsheet.
- 3. Save the report as a "Web Page, complete" from the web browser (Menu Bar must be enabled in IE). and email a link to the report's web page to the reviewers. Reviewers can provide their comments via email or a separate document.
- 4. Save the report as a "Web Page, complete" from the web browser (Menu Bar must be enabled in IE), open the saved file with Microsoft Word, and send the Word file to the Reviewers. Reviewers can provide their comments by editing the Word document and Word's Track Changes and Compare and Merge Document features can be used to manage collaboration among reviewers.

- 5. Print the report to PDF and send the PDF file to reviewers. Reviewers can provide their comments by editing the PDF file. Adobe Acrobat<sup>®</sup>. Acrobat 9.0 Professional creates PDF files with extensive reviewing support and enables "anyone using free Acrobat Reader 9.0 software to actively participate in reviews". Other open source and commercial "editable PDF" tools are available.
- 6. Reviewers can edit the Test Case in ApTest Manager themselves; though this runs the risk that one reviewer may undo the work of another. Reviewers need an ApTest Manager account and consume an ApTest Manager seat license while modifying Test Cases.

A State Field for tracking one or more review cycles may be configured for Test Cases to track where each Test Case is in the review and approval process. This status can be updated by editing a Test Case or by using the Search and Replace feature to update Test Cases in bulk.

# 6.1.9 PARAMATERIZING TEST CASES WITH SESSION VARIABLES

Normally static, Test Cases can be parameterized with Session Variables, This can be used to include in Test Cases a variety of different information, about the item being tested, the test environment to be used, etc.

A Session Variable reference can be inserted into a textarea field of style wysiwyg by selecting it from the editor's "Session Variables" pull down menu.

As well, the Session Variables that are configured for a Test Suite are available from the Edit Tests screen via the Session variables button in the left frame. A Session Variable reference can be cut from this display and pasted into a Test Case field when editing the Test Case.

When the Test Case is executed or included in a report for a Test Session the Variable are expanded into its value for that Session. Session Variables are not expanded in reports on a Test Suite (i.e. from the Edit Tests screen).

In addition to the Session Variables displayed in ApTest Manager and its reports to specify test environments, Session Variables may be specified as 'hidden'. Hidden Session Variables are not displayed for a Test Session. They, as well as Session Variables that are not hidden and some predefined Variables, can all be used in Test Case customization.

For example, to specify different text strings to be displayed in Test Cases in each Test Session:

- > Define a hidden session variable of type text.
- ▶ When creating a Test Session specify the value to be used for that Variable for that Session.
- When creating Test Cases put a references to the Session Variable at the spot where the string should be inserted.

When editing or viewing the Test Cases the Variable reference is shown but when a Test Session is executed the Variable value for that Session is substituted.

As many Session Variable as desired can be configured and used to parameterize Test Cases.

Dependent Session Variables can also be useful in parameterizing Test Cases. For example, if there are several Variables that will have different values for different customers, they can be dependent on a single Session Variable for 'customer'. When a Session is created selecting a customer from this Variable will cause the values for that customer to be displayed for each of the dependent variables. The customer variable could be not hidden if desired, so it would be displayed in reports and screens to describe the Session. The dependent variables could be hidden, and used solely to parameterize Test Cases. Examples are show in Figure 29 though Figure 33.

						dependson 👻
	browser	What browser?	menu (single-select) 💌	5	IE5 A IE6 E *IE7 NS7 Firefox	readonly hidden mandatory graphable selectable dependson ~
1 2 3 4 4 4	network	What network connection?	menu (single-select) 💌	5	Dial-up 10baseT *100baseT 802.11g	readonly A hidden mandatory graphable selectable dependson T
	customer	Customer	menu (single-select) 💌	1	*MySpace Facebook Orkut Friendster	readonly hidden mandatory graphable selectable dependson ~
	v1	V1	menu (single-select) 💌	1	<pre>*a string(MySpace} Another one{Facebook} and a third{Orkut} and a 4th{Friendster}</pre>	readonly hidden mandatory graphable selectable dependson=customer ▼
	v2	V2	menu (single-select) 💌	1	<pre>*another value{MySpace} and another{Facebook} value 3{Orkut} and 4{Friendster}</pre>	readonly hidden mandatory graphable selectable dependson=customer ▼
	v2-2	V2-2	menu (single-select) 💌	1	<pre>*MySpace V2-2-{another_value} Facebook V2-2-{and another} Orkut V2-2-{value_3} {and,4}</pre>	readonly hidden mandatory graphable selectable dependson=v2 ▼

Figure 29 - Parameterization Session Variables

	T	est Environment	
What code drop? (drop)	A A B C D T	What operating system? (os)	Windows 98 Windows ME Windows 2000 Windows NT Windows XP
What browser? (browser)	IE5 IE6 IE7 NS7 Firefox ▼	What network connection? (network)	Dial-up 10baseT 100baseT 802.11g
Customer (customer)	* Facebook 💌	V1 (v1)	* Another one 💌
V2 (v2)	* and another 💌	V2-2 (v2-2)	* Facebook V2-2- 💌

#### Figure 30 - Session Variable Selections

Test Environment							
What code drop? (drop)	A B C D +	What operating system? (os)	Windows 98 Windows ME Windows 2000 Windows NT Windows XP				
What browser? (browser)	IE5 IE6 IE7 NS7 Firefox $\overline{}$	What network connection? (network)	Dial-up 10baseT 100baseT 802.11g				
Customer (customer)	* Facebook 💌	V1 (v1)	* Another one 💌				
V2 (v2)	* and another 💌	V2-2 (v2-2)	* Facebook V2-2- 💌				

Figure 31 – Using Parameters in a Test Session

View Test Case				ap <mark>test</mark> mana
User: Bob Manager			ApTest_Manager_Sample (Suite Man	
Close Window Edit Test Case				
ID: ATM_Administration/ bug_tracking_URI				
Requirements Tested: 1.0.1 User can point ATM to a bug tracking system		Preconditions and Setup:		
Test Procedure:		Verification Procedure:		
The customer name is <% customer %>		Verify ATM can access the bug trackin	ng system.	
There are two parameters based on the customer. Here	is the first value: <% v1 %>.			
Here is #2: <% v2 %>				
There is a third parameter based upon the second: <% v	2-2 %≻			
Features Tested: Admin	Test Cycles: Integration, System, Installation		Associated	l Files
Product Versions: 2.10, 2.05, 2.04, 2.03, 2.02, 2.01	Priority: High	# Link to F	ile	File Description
Assigned Test Developer: Norm Liu	Planned Staff Time: 2m	1. <u>~/Test_Files.dir/datasheet.html</u>		ApTest Manager Data Sheet
	State: Ready	2. <u>~/Test_Files.dir/WF6.jpg</u>		Screen shot
	Phase: n/a			
			Change Hi	story
		# Last Modification Time	Last Modified By	Change Details
		3. Sep 09 4:00PM PDT	Bob Manager	Added information about the paramaters.
		2. Sep 07 11:35AM PDT	(shane)	Added installation as a test cycle.
		1. Jun 18, 2008 10:54AM PDT	Norm Liu	Created

### Figure 32 - Parameterized Test Case

Run Session 00102 Test Case 24			ap test manage
User: Bob Manager Show Session Information			ApTest_Manager_Sample [Suite Manage
Execute the testing process defined below an f you discover a problem with the implementation you car		ne end.	
ID: <u>ATM_Administration/ bug_tracking_URI</u> Requirements Tested:		Associated	Files
1.0.1 User can point ATM to a bug tracking system		# Link to File	File Description
		1. ~/Test_Files.dir/datasheet.html	ApTest Manager Data Sheet
		2. <u>~/Test_Files.dir/WF6.jpg</u>	Screen shot
Preconditions and Setup:			
Test Procedure:		Verification Procedure:	
The customer name is Orkut		Verify ATM can access the bug tracking system.	
There are two parameters based on the customer. Here is the first valu	e: and a third.		
Here is #2: value 3			
There is a third parameter based upon the second: Orkut V2-2-			
Result:	Execution Notes:		

	Enoughiniteteen
untested - The feature was not tested	
pass - The test passed	
onsupported - Feature not supported	
blocked - Test case could not be started	
ourresolved - Result could not be determined	
🔘 fail - The test failed	
A	

Figure 33 - Parameter Expansion

AtmResultFile, 4-10 Automatic Numbering numbering by folder, 3-21 numbering by suite, 3-20 outline numbering, 3-21 Backup, 2-15 Browser requirements, 2-1 **Bug Test Suite** access permission, 2-4 creating, 2-3 Bug Tracking, 1-4 CFR 21, 6-5 Comma Separated Values (CSV) export to, 5-8 import from, 4-23 Concurrent Edits, 3-24, 3-36 Database, 1-11 Email notifications, 2-14 Error messages, 2-1 Execution Fields, 4-2 Export CSV, 5-8 reports, 5-8 to Excel, 2-1 Extreme Programming, 3-1 Field Type table, 3-5, 3-28 File copy, 3-36 delete, 3-37 link to, 3-6, 3-29 lock/unlock, 3-31 rename, 3-37 upload to Test Case tree, 3-16 upload to Test Session, 4-9 File reference, 3-6, 3-29, 4-9 Folder sort order, 3-18 Form Submission, 2-8 Graphs, 5-8 Help, 2-8 ID field query, 3-9, 3-14, 5-5 ID Styles, 3-20

IEEE 829, xvi Import test results, 4-23 Inserting images, 3-7, 3-30 Last result, iv, 5-16 LDAP, 1-5 and passwords, 2-2 LDAP account, 1-5 Licensing, 2-1 Menu bar, 2-5 Name Length, 3-22 Pagination, 2-8 Passwords, 2-2 Printing, 2-1 header/footer, 2-1 Problem Report recording, 4-9 reporting, 5-16 Problem Reports reporting, 5-11 Reports coverage, 5-20 customizing, 5-4 digitally signed, 6-5 export to CSV, 5-8 grouping by Field, 5-12 progress, 5-14 queries, 5-4 regression, 5-13 requirement execution, 5-11 requirement traceability, 5-11 saving, 5-9 schedule, 5-22 templated requirement, 5-11 templated test case, 5-10 user, 5-17 Requirement, 3-10 bulk operations, 3-34 create, 3-23 delete, 3-34 edit, 3-23 fields, 3-2, 3-24 import, 3-17 lock/unlock, 3-31

#### INDEX

multi-edit, 3-35 naming conventions, 3-21 optional, 3-1 rename, 3-33 run associated tests, 3-35 search and replace, 3-16 sort order, 3-18 table, 3-12 tree, 3-10 tree, 2-8 **Requirement Folder** copy, 3-32 create, 3-20 delete, 3-32 lock/unlock, 3-31 rename, 3-32 search and replace, 3-16 Revision Control, 1-4 Schedule Tracking, 1-3 Session Variables, 1-9, 4-2, 4-17 coverage, 5-21 reference, 3-30 Skip Test, 4-8 Sort order test cases, 3-18 SQL datastore, 1-11 Table sorting, 2-7 Test Case, 3-10 assign, 4-6 bulk operations, 3-34 create, 3-23 delete, 3-34 edit, 3-23 edit note, 4-11 fields, 3-2, 3-24 import, 3-17 linking to requirements, 3-7, 3-25, 3-26 lock/unlock, 3-31 multi-edit, 3-35 naming, 3-20 naming conventions, 3-21 numbering, 3-20 rename, 3-33 re-run, 4-10 run, 4-10

run these tests, 3-35 search and replace, 3-16 skip, 4-8 sort order, 3-18 table, 3-12 tree, 2-8, 3-10 view, 4-11 Test Case Folder, 3-10 copy, 3-32 create, 3-20 delete, 3-32 lock/unlock, 3-31 manage, 3-31 rename, 3-32 search and replace, 3-16 Test Session, 4-19 arrange Test Cases, 4-17, 4-24 assign, 4-6, 4-25 clear results, 4-22 copy, 4-22 create, 4-19 delete, 4-22 delete Test Cases, 4-24 import results, 4-23 lock, 4-5, 4-25 refresh, 4-26 run, 4-7 run filtered by previous result, 4-7 run many at a time, 4-8 run one at a time, 4-8 scheduling, 4-6 unlock, 4-26 variables, 4-2, 4-17 view summary, 4-10 Test Set arrange Test Cases, 4-18 assign, 4-19 change selections, 4-18 change values, 4-14 copy, 4-20 create, 4-16 create from Test Session, 4-26 delete Test Cases, 4-18 lock, 4-20 naming conventions, 4-12 refresh, 4-5, 4-14, 4-21

#### INDEX

table, 4-12 unlock, 4-20 Test Set Folder, 4-11 copy, 4-15 delete, 4-16 lock/unlock, 4-14 rename, 4-16 Test Suite, 1-6 development model, 3-1 selecting, 2-3 Textarea Field Style code, 3-3, 3-26 formatted, 3-3, 3-26 html, 3-4, 3-27 wysiwyg, 3-4, 3-27 Time style, 2-14 Timezone, 2-13 Trash Can, 3-19 Upload File, 3-16, 4-9 browse, 3-6, 3-29 User Interface, 2-1, 2-4 form submission, 2-8 screen layout, 2-4 session table, 2-6 User Settings, 2-7 Warning messages, 2-2 Waterfall model, 3-1